UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COU SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORI		
	Х	
	:	
In re	:	Chapter 11 Case No.
	:	
AMR CORPORATION, et al.,	:	11-15463 (SHL)
	:	
Debtors.	:	(Jointly Administered)
	:	
	Y	

#### **DEBTORS' FIRST AMENDED JOINT CHAPTER 11 PLAN**

WEIL, GOTSHAL & MANGES LLP 767 Fifth Avenue New York, New York 10153 (212) 310-8000

Attorneys for Debtors and Debtors in Possession

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Pag	e
Article I.	Definitions and Interpretation	
1.1	Ad Hoc Committee	
1.2	Administrative Expenses	
1.3	AFA2	
1.4	AFA Claim2	
1.5	AFA Section 1113 Agreement2	
1.6	Aircraft Equipment2	
1.7	Aircraft Securities2	
1.8	Alignment Awards2	
1.9	Allowed2	
1.10	ALPA	
1.11	ALPA Claim3	
1.12	ALPA Section 1113 Agreement	
1.13	Amended Bylaws	
1.14	Amended Certificate of Incorporation	
1.15	American3	
1.16	American Debtors	
1.17	American Disclosure Letter4	
1.18	American Equity Interest4	
1.19	American General Unsecured Claim	
1.20	American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim4	
1.21	American Labor Allocation4	
1.22	American Note Claim4	
1.23	American Other General Unsecured Claim	
1.24	American Plan Consolidation5	
1.25	American Priority Non-Tax Claim5	
1.26	American Union Claims	
1.27	American Unions	
1.28	AMR5	

1.29	AMR Common Stock
1.30	AMR Debtors5
1.31	AMR Equity Interest5
1.32	AMR General Unsecured Claim6
1.33	AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim
1.34	AMR Intercompany Claim6
1.35	AMR Note Claim6
1.36	AMR Other Equity Interest
1.37	AMR Other General Unsecured Claim
1.38	AMR Plan Consolidation
1.39	AMR Priority Non-Tax Claim
1.40	APA
1.41	APA Claim7
1.42	APA Section 1113 Agreement
1.43	APFA
1.44	APFA Claim7
1.45	APFA Section 1113 Agreement
1.46	Assumption Counterparty
1.47	Assumption Effective Date
1.48	Avoidance Action
1.49	Ballot8
1.50	Bankruptcy Code
1.51	Bankruptcy Court8
1.52	Bankruptcy Rules
1.53	Bond Documents9
1.54	Business Day9
1.55	Cash9
1.56	Cash Management Agreements
1 57	Cause of Action 9

1.58	Certificate of Designations
1.59	Certificate of Merger
1.60	Chairman Letter Agreement
1.61	Chapter 11 Cases
1.62	Claim
1.63	Claim Settlement Procedures
1.64	Class
1.65	Closing Date
1.66	Collateral 10
1.67	Collective Bargaining Agreements
1.68	Commencement Date
1.69	Confidentiality and Non-Disclosure Agreements
1.70	Confirmation Date
1.71	Confirmation Hearing
1.72	Confirmation Order
1.73	Convenience Class Claim
1.74	Conversion Period
1.74	Conversion Period
1.75	Convertible Note Claim
1.76	Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds
1.77	Creditor New Common Stock Allocation
1.78	Creditors' Committee
1.79	Cure Amount
1.80	Customer Programs
1.81	Debtor Ownership Agreements
1.82	Debtors
1.83	Deferred Agreement Deadline
1.84	Deferred Counterparty
1.85	DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreements

1.86	DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim	. 14
1.87	DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents	. 14
1.88	DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures	. 14
1.89	DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bonds	1 <u><b>5</b>4</u>
1.86	DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim	. 14
1.90	Disallowed	. 15
1.91	Disbursing Agent	. 15
1.92	Disclosure Statement	. 15
1.93	Disputed	. 15
1.94	Disputed Claims Reserve	. 16
1.95	Distribution Date	. 16
1.96	Distribution Record Date	. 16
1.97	District Court	. 16
1.98	Double-Dip Full Recovery Amount	. 16
1.99	Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims	. 16
1.100	Double-Dip Hurdle Value	. 16
1.101	Eagle Debtors	. 17
1.102	Eagle Equity Interest	. 17
1.103	Eagle General Unsecured Claim	. 17
1.104	Eagle Holding	. 17
1.105	Eagle Holding Intercompany Claim	. 17
1.106	Eagle Plan Consolidation	. 17
1.107	Eagle Priority Non-Tax Claim	. 17
1.108	Eagle Union Claims	. 17
1.109	Eagle Unions	. 17
1.110	Effective Date	. 17
1.111	Encumbrance	. 18
1.112	Entity	. 18
1.113	Equity Interest	. 18

	Page
1.114	ERISA
1.115	Final Distribution Date
1.116	Final Mandatory Conversion Date
1.117	Final Order
1.118	Final Pro Rata Share
1.119	Final True-Up Distribution
1.120	Foreign Agreements
1.121	Fuel Consortia Agreements
1.122	GAAP
1.123	General Unsecured Claim
1.124	Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocation
1.125	Indemnification Obligation
1.126	Indentures
1.127	Indenture Trustees
1.128	Initial Distribution Date
1.129	Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation
1.130	Initial Old Equity Allocation
1.131	Initial Pro Rata Share
1.132	Initial Stated Value
1.133	Insurance Plans
1.134	Intercompany Contract
1.135	Interim Distribution Date
1.136	Interim Pro Rata Share
1.137	Interim True-Up Distribution
1.138	Interline Agreements
1.139	Labor Claims Hurdle Value
1.140	Labor Common Stock Allocation
1.141	Letter of Credit
1.142	LTIP 2013 Awards

1.143	Majority of the Requisite Consenting Creditors
1.144	Mandatory Conversion Amount
1.145	Mandatory Conversion Date
1.146	Mandatory Shares in Excess of Cap
1.147	Market-Based Old Equity Allocation
1.148	Maximum Plan Shares
1.149	Merger
1.150	Merger Agreement
1.151	Merger Closing
1.152	Merger Collective Bargaining Agreements
1.153	Merger Effective Time
1.154	Merger Sub
1.155	Merger Sub Certificate of Incorporation
1.156	New AAG
1.157	New AAG Board
1.158	New AAG Bylaws
1.159	New AAG Certificate of Incorporation
1.160	New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan
1.161	New Common Stock
1.162	New Common Stock Allocation
1.163	New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock
1.164	Non-Union Employees
1.165	Note Claim
1.166	Notes
1.167	Notice of Intent to Assume
1.168	Notice of Intent to Reject
1.169	Optional Conversion
1.170	Optional Conversion Date
1.171	Optional Shares in Excess of Cap

	Page
1.172	Other Secured Claim
1.173	Pension Plans
1.174	Person
1.175	Plan
1.176	Plan Consolidation
1.177	Plan Shares
1.178	Plan Supplement
1.179	Post-Effective Date Creditors' Committee
1.180	Postpetition Aircraft Agreement
1.181	Postpetition Aircraft Obligation
1.182	Preferred Conversion Cap
1.183	Preferred Conversion Floor
1.184	Priority Non-Tax Claim
1.185	Priority Tax Claim
1.186	Proposed Cure
1.188	Registered Holder
1.189	Rejection Bar Date
1.190	Rejection Claim
1.191	Rejection Counterparty
1.192	Rejection Effective Date
1.193	Reorganized Debtors
1.194	Retiree Committee
1.195	Revenue Generating Agreements
1.196	Roll-Up Transaction
1.197	Schedules
1.198	Search Committee 30
1.199	Section 1113 Agreements
1.200	Secured Aircraft Claim
1.201	Secured Claim

1.202	Servicers31
1.203	Share Determination Date
1.204	Shares in Excess of Cap
1.205	Single-Dip Full Recovery Amount
1.206	Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims
1.207	Single-Dip Hurdle Value
1.208	Single-Dip Non-Preferred Amount
1.209	Single-Dip Preferred Allocation
1.210	Single-Dip Treatment Election
1.211	Solicitation Procedures
1.212	Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreements
1.213	Special Facility Revenue Bonds
1.214	Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims
1.215	Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents
1.216	Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures
1.217	Stated Value
1.218	Sub-Plan 36
1.219	Support and Settlement Agreement
1.220	Surety Bond
1.221	Tax Code
1.222	Total Initial Stated Value
1.223	Total Preferred Amount
1.224	Transfer/Transferable
1.225	Treatment Objection
1.226	Treatment Objection Deadline
1.227	Triple-Dip General Unsecured Claims
1.228	TWU
1.229	TWU American Claim
1.230	TWU American Section 1113 Agreement

		- ug
1.231	TWU Eagle Claims	39
1.232	TWU Eagle Section 1113 Agreements	39
1.233	Union	<u>39</u> 40
1.234	Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim	3 <u>940</u>
1.235	US Airways	3 <u>940</u>
1.236	US Airways 7% Convertible Notes	<u>39</u> 40
1.237	US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes	40
1.238	US Airways Common Stock	40
1.239	US Airways Disclosure Letter	40
1.240	US Airways Equity Awards	40
1.241	US Airways Fully Diluted Shares	40
1.242	US Airways Options	4 <u>0</u> 1
1.243	US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs	4 <u>0</u> 1
1.244	US Airways Stock-Settled SARs	41
1.245	U.S. Trustee	41
1.246	Value Hurdle	41
1.247	Value Hurdle Price	41
1.248	Voting Agent	41
1.249	Voting Deadline	41
1.250	VWAP	41
1.251	Workers' Compensation Plan	4 <u>1</u> 2
Article II.	Administrative Expenses and Priority Tax Claims	42
2.1	Administrative Expenses	42
	(a) AMR Debtors	42
	(b) American Debtors	4 <u>2</u> <u>3</u>
	(c) Eagle Debtors	43
2.2	Compensation and Reimbursement Claims	43
2.3	Priority Tax Claims	4 <u>3</u> <u>4</u>
	(a) AMR Debtors	<u>131</u>

		<b>,</b>	Page
	(b)	American Debtors	44
	(c)	Eagle Debtors	44
2.4	-	tial Provisions Regarding Fees and Expenses of Indenture	44 <u>5</u>
Article III.	Class	sification of Claims and Equity Interests	4 <u>56</u>
Article IV.	Treat	tment of Claims and Equity Interests	4 <u>6</u> 7
4.1	AMF	R Class 1 – AMR Secured Claims	4 <u>6</u> 7
4.2	AMF	R Class 2 – AMR Priority Non-Tax Claims	47
4.3	AMF	R Class 3 – AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims	47
4.4	AMF	R Class 4 – AMR Other General Unsecured Claims	48
4.5	AMF	R Class 5 – AMR Equity Interests	49
4.6	AMF	R Class 6 – AMR Other Equity Interests	49
4.7	Ame	rican Class 1 – American Secured Aircraft Claims	49
4.8	Ame	rican Class 2 – American Other Secured Claims	4 <u>950</u>
4.9	Ame	rican Class 3 – American Priority Non-Tax Claims	50
4.10		rican Class 4 – American General Unsecured Guaranteed ms	5 <u>01</u>
4.11	Ame	erican Class 5 – American Other General Unsecured Claims	55 <mark>1</mark> 2
4.12	Ame	rican Class 6 – American Union Claims	5 <mark>3</mark> 4
	(a)	APA Claim	5 <mark>3</mark> 4
	(b)	APFA Claim	5 <mark>3</mark> 4
	(c)	TWU American Claim	54
4.13	Ame	rican Class 7 – American Convenience Class Claims	54 <u>5</u>
4.14	Ame	rican Class 8 – American Equity Interests	54 <u>5</u>
4.15	Eagle	e Class 1 – Eagle Secured Claims	54 <u>5</u>
4.16	Eagle	e Class 2 – Eagle Priority Non-Tax Claims	5 <u>56</u>
4.17	Eagle	e Class 3 – Eagle General Unsecured Claims	5 <u>56</u>
4.18	Eagle	e Class 4 – Eagle Convenience Class Claims	56
4.19	Eagle	e Class 5 – Eagle Equity Interests	5 <u>67</u>
Article V.	Prov	isions Governing Distributions	5 <del>6</del> 7

		1	Page
	5.1	Distribution Record Date	5 <del>6</del> 7
	5.2	Disbursing Agent	5 <del>6</del> 7
	5.3	Timing of Distributions	5 <mark>7</mark> 8
	5.4	Delivery of Distributions and Undeliverable Distributions	5 <mark>7</mark> 8
	5.5	Withholding and Reporting Requirements5	<del>9</del> 60
		(a) Withholding Rights5	<del>9</del> 60
		(b) Forms <u>5</u>	<del>9</del> <u>60</u>
	5.6	Cash Payments5	<del>9</del> 60
	5.7	Distributions on Behalf of Subsidiaries5	<del>9</del> 60
	5.8	Allocation of Plan Distribution Between Principal and Interest	6 <del>0</del> 1
	5.9	Time Bar to Cash Payments	6 <del>0</del> 1
	5.10	Minimum Distributions and Fractional Shares	6 <del>0</del> 1
	5.11	Setoff and Recoupment	6 <del>1</del> 2
	5.12	Transactions on Business Days	6 <mark>12</mark>
	5.13	Surrender of Existing Publicly-Traded Debt Securities	6 <mark>1</mark> 2
	5.14	Class Proofs of Claim	6 <mark>2</mark> 3
	5.15	Conversion of Convertible Notes	6 <mark>2</mark> 3
Article	<del>VI.</del>	Means for Implementation and Execution of the Plan	<del>63</del>
	<del>6.1</del>	Continued Corporate Existence	<del>63</del>
	6.2 M	<del>erger 63</del>	
	6.3	The 9019 Settlement	<del>63</del>
	6.4	Distributions to Non-Union Employees	
	6.5	Substantive Consolidation	64 <u>6</u>
		(a) Order Granting Plan Consolidation	64 <u>6</u>
		(b) AMR Plan Consolidation	6 <mark>5</mark> 6
		(c) American Plan Consolidation	6 <mark>5</mark> 6
		(d) Eagle Plan Consolidation	6 <del>6</del> 7
	6.6	Confirmation in the Event of Partial or No Plan Consolidation	6 <del>6</del> 7
	6.7	Claims Against Multiple Consolidated Debtors	6 <del>7</del> 8

		- <del>"g"</del>				
	6.8	Issuance of Plan Shares				
	6.9	Nonconsensual Confirmation				
	6.10	Issuance of Plan Shares Securities; Execution of Related Documents				
	6.11	Sections 1145 Exemption				
	6.12	Listing				
	6.13	Cancellation of AMR Common Stock				
	6.14	Cancellation of Existing Notes and Aircraft Securities 6970				
	6.15	Intercompany Claims				
	6.16	Exit Facility712				
	6.17	Equity Interests in Subsidiaries Held by the Debtors				
	6.18	Board of Directors				
	6.19	Corporate Action				
		(a) New AAG				
		(b) The Reorganized Debtors				
	6.20	New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan				
	6.21	Anti-Dilution Adjustments				
	6.22	Effectuating Documents and Further Transactions				
	6.23	Creditors' Committee Member Fees				
	6.24	Chairman Letter Agreement				
Article	VII.	Procedures for Disputed Claims				
	7.1	Objections to Claims				
	7.2	Resolution of Disputed Administrative Expenses and Disputed Claims				
	7.3	Payments and Distributions with Respect to Disputed Claims74				
	7.4	True-Ups				
		(a) Interim True-Ups				
		(b) Final True-Up				
	7.5	Distributions After Allowance				
	7.6	Estimation				

			Page			
7.7	Inter	est and Dividends	7 <mark>7</mark> 9			
Article VIII.	Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases					
8.1	Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases					
8.2	Sche	Schedules of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases				
8.3	Categories of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases to Be Assumed					
	(a)	Cash Management Agreements, Confidentiality and Non-Disclosure Agreements, Customer Programs, Debtor Ownership Agreements, Foreign Agreements, Fuel Consortia Agreements, Insurance Plans, Intercompany Contracts, Interline Agreements, Letters of Credit, Revenu Generating Agreements, Surety Bonds, and Workers' Compensation Plans				
	(b)	Certain Indemnification Obligations	8 <del>0</del> 2			
	(c)	Collective Bargaining Agreements	8 <u>1</u> <u>3</u>			
	(d)	Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds	8 <u>1</u> <u>3</u>			
8.4	Othe	Other Categories of Agreements and Policies				
	(a)	Employee Benefits	8 <mark>2</mark> 4			
	(b)	Employee Protection Arrangements	8 <mark>2</mark> 4			
	(c)	Postpetition Aircraft Agreements	8 <mark>2</mark> 4			
8.5	Pensi	ion Plans	8 <mark>3</mark> 5			
	(a)	Pension Plan Required Contributions	8 <mark>3</mark> 5			
	(b)	Pension Plan Continuation	8 <mark>3</mark> 5			
	(c)	Liabilities Preserved	8 <mark>3</mark> 5			
8.6	Assumption and Rejection Procedures and Resolution of Treatment Objections					
	(a)	Proposed Assumptions	8 <mark>3</mark> 6			
	(b)	Proposed Rejections	84 <u>6</u>			
	(c)	Resolution of Treatment Objections	84 <u>6</u>			
	(d)	Reservation of Rights	8 <mark>5</mark> 7			
8.7	Rejection Claims					
8.8	Assis	gnment	8 <mark>5</mark> 8			

	8.9	Approval of Assumption, Rejection, Retention, or Assignment of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases
	8.10	Modifications, Amendments, Supplements, Restatements, or Other Agreements
Article	IX.	Effectiveness of the Plan
	9.1	Conditions Precedent to Confirmation of Plan
	9.2	Conditions Precedent to Effective Date
	9.3	Satisfaction and Waiver of Conditions
Article	X.	Effect of Confirmation 8891
	10.1	Vesting of Assets
	10.2	Discharge of Claims and Termination of Equity Interests
	10.3	Release and Discharge of Debtors
	10.4	Term of Injunctions or Stays891
	10.5	Injunction Against Interference with Plan
	10.6	Injunction
	10.7	Exculpation 902
	10.8	Release
	10.9	Avoidance Actions
	10.10	Retention of Causes of Action/Reservation of Rights
	<u>10.11</u>	Special Provisions for Governmental Units
Article	XI.	Retention of Jurisdiction 935
	11.1	Jurisdiction of Bankruptcy Court
Article	XII.	Miscellaneous Provisions
	12.1	Dissolution of Committees
	12.2	Substantial Consummation
	12.3	Effectuating Documents and Further Transactions
	12.4	Exemption from Transfer Taxes
	12.5	Expedited Tax Determination
	12.6	Sell-Down Procedures
	12.7	Payment of Statutory Fees

		Page
12.8	Plan Modifications and Amendments	<del>97</del> <u>100</u>
12.9	Revocation or Withdrawal of Plan	98 <u>100</u>
12.10	Courts of Competent Jurisdiction	98 <u>101</u>
12.11	Severability	<del>98</del> <u>101</u>
12.12	Governing Law	<del>99</del> <u>101</u>
12.13	Exhibits and Schedules	<del>99</del> <u>101</u>
12.14	Successors and Assigns	<del>99</del> 102
12.15	Time	99 <u>102</u>
12.16	Notices	<del>99</del> 102

UNI	TED	STA	TES E	BANK	(RU	PTCY	COU	RT
SOU	THE	ERN I	DISTE	RICT	<b>OF</b>	NEW	YORE	<b>X</b>

-----X

In re : Chapter 11 Case No.

:

AMR CORPORATION, et al., : 11-15463 (SHL)

:

Debtors. : (Jointly Administered)

:

#### **DEBTORS' FIRST AMENDED JOINT CHAPTER 11 PLAN**

AMR Corporation; American Airlines, Inc.; AMR Eagle Holding Corporation; American Airlines Realty (NYC) Holdings, Inc.; Americas Ground Services, Inc.; PMA Investment Subsidiary, Inc.; SC Investment, Inc.; American Eagle Airlines, Inc.; Executive Airlines, Inc.; Executive Ground Services, Inc.; Eagle Aviation Services, Inc.; Admirals Club, Inc.; Business Express Airlines, Inc.; Reno Air, Inc.; AA Real Estate Holding GP LLC; AA Real Estate Holding L.P.; American Airlines Marketing Services LLC; American Airlines Vacations LLC; American Aviation Supply LLC; and American Airlines IP Licensing Holding, LLC, the above-captioned debtors, propose the following chapter 11 plan pursuant to section 1121(a) of title 11 of the United States Code:

#### ARTICLE I.

#### **DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION**

**<u>DEFINITIONS.</u>** The following terms used herein shall have the respective meanings defined below (such meanings to be equally applicable to both the singular and plural):

- **1.1** Ad Hoc Committee means that certain Ad Hoc Committee of AMR Corporation Creditors consisting of certain holders of substantial General Unsecured Claims against the Debtors that was formed in connection with the Chapter 11 Cases, as referenced in the Order Approving Motion for Approval of "Fee Letter" to Pay Certain Work Fees and Expenses of Professionals Employed by the Ad Hoc Group of AMR Corporation Creditors, entered by the Bankruptcy Court on September 21, 2012 (ECF No 4652).
- **1.2** <u>Administrative Expenses</u> means costs or expenses of administration of any of the Chapter 11 Cases arising on or prior to the Effective Date and allowed under section 503(b) of the Bankruptcy Code and entitled to priority pursuant to section 507(a)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code that have not already been paid by the Debtors, including, without limitation, any actual and

necessary costs and expenses of preserving the Debtors' estates, any actual and necessary costs and expenses of operating the Debtors' businesses, any indebtedness or obligations incurred or assumed by the Debtors, as debtors in possession, during the Chapter 11 Cases, including, without limitation, for the acquisition or lease of property or an interest in property or the performance of services, any compensation and reimbursement of expenses to the extent allowed by Final Order under sections 330 or 503 of the Bankruptcy Code, and any fees or charges assessed against the estates of the Debtors under section 1930 of chapter 123 of title 28 of the United States Code.

- **1.3 AFA** means the Association of Flight Attendants-CWA, AFL-CIO.
- **1.4** AFA Claim means the American Other General Unsecured Claim held by the AFA against American in the amount of \$4.6 million that was Allowed pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (ECF No. 5845), which Claim is not subject to reconsideration under section 502 of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise.
- **1.5** AFA Section 1113 Agreement means (i) that certain tentative agreement ratified by the membership of the AFA on September 7, 2012, (ii) that certain Letter Agreement on Settlement Consideration and Bankruptcy Protections, and (iii) those certain Letters of Agreement on certain additional provisions, in each case as approved pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (ECF No. 5845).
- **1.6** Aircraft Equipment means an aircraft, aircraft engine, propeller, appliance, or spare part (each as defined in section 40102 of title 49 of the United States Code) that is subject to a security interest granted by, leased to, or conditionally sold to any of the Debtors, including all records and documents relating to such equipment that are required, under the terms of the security agreement, lease, or conditional sale contract, to be surrendered or returned by any of the Debtors in connection with the surrender or return of such equipment.
- **1.7** <u>Aircraft Securities</u> means the securities listed on Schedule "4" hereto.
- 1.8 <u>Alignment Awards</u> means those certain long-term incentive program awards for certain managers of New AAG granted under the New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan, described in Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter, to be effective on the Effective Date, the terms of which shall be set forth in the Plan Supplement.
- **1.9** <u>Allowed</u> means, (i) with reference to any Claim, (a) any Claim against any Debtor that has been listed by such Debtor in the Schedules, as such Schedules may be amended by the Debtors from time to time in accordance with

Bankruptcy Rule 1009, as liquidated in amount and not disputed or contingent and for which no contrary proof of Claim has been filed, (b) any Claim listed on the Schedules or timely filed proof of Claim, as to which no objection to allowance has been, or subsequently is, interposed in accordance with Section 7.1 hereof or prior to the expiration of such other applicable period of limitation fixed by the Bankruptcy Code, the Bankruptcy Rules, or the Bankruptcy Court, or as to which any objection has been determined by a Final Order to the extent such Final Order is in favor of the respective holder, or (c) any Claim expressly allowed by a Final Order, pursuant to the Claim Settlement Procedures, pursuant to Sections 4.3(c), 4.10(c), 4.10(d), 4.11(b), 4.11(c), and 4.11(d) hereof, or otherwise and (ii) with reference to any Equity Interest, such Equity Interest is reflected as outstanding (other than any such Equity Interest held by any Debtor or any Subsidiary of a Debtor) in the stock transfer ledger or similar register of the applicable Debtor on the Distribution Record Date.

- **1.10 ALPA** means the Air Line Pilots Association, International.
- 1.11 <u>ALPA Claim</u> means the American Other General Unsecured Claim against American held by the ALPA against American in the amount of \$21.6 million that was Allowed pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (ECF No. 5844), which Claim is not subject to reconsideration under section 502 of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise.
- **1.12** ALPA Section 1113 Agreement means that certain (i) tentative agreement ratified by the membership of ALPA on October 8, 2012, (ii) Letter Agreement on Administrative Expense Claim and Bankruptcy Protections, dated September 16, 2012, and (iii) Supplemental Bankruptcy Protections Letter on the Alternative Dispute Resolution for ALPA Grievances, dated December 14, 2012, in each case as approved pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (ECF No. 5844).
- **1.13** <u>Amended Bylaws</u> means the Bylaws (or equivalent organizational document) of each of the Reorganized Debtors (other than New AAG), in each case as amended and/or restated, if applicable.
- **1.14** <u>Amended Certificate of Incorporation</u> means the Certificate of Incorporation (or equivalent organizational document) of each of the Reorganized Debtors (other than New AAG), in each case as amended and/or restated.
- **1.15** <u>American</u> means American Airlines, Inc., a Delaware corporation, as debtor or debtor in possession, as the context requires.
- **1.16** <u>American Debtors</u> means American; American Airlines Realty (NYC) Holdings, Inc.; Admirals Club, Inc.; Reno Air, Inc.; AA Real Estate Holding GP LLC; AA Real Estate Holding L.P.; American Airlines Marketing Services LLC; American Airlines Vacations LLC; American Aviation Supply

LLC; and American Airlines IP Licensing Holding, LLC, whether prior to or on and after the Effective Date.

- **1.17** <u>American Disclosure Letter</u> means that certain disclosure letter by AMR that was delivered to US Airways pursuant to, and forming part of, the Merger Agreement.
- 1.18 <u>American Equity Interest</u> means the interest of any holder of an equity security of any of the American Debtors, or any direct or indirect subsidiaries of the American Debtors, including any issued and outstanding shares of common or preferred stock or other present ownership interest in any of the American Debtors, or any direct or indirect subsidiaries of the American Debtors, whether or not transferable, or any option, warrant, or right, contractual or otherwise, to acquire any such interest, but excluding any such shares that are held as treasury stock.
- **1.19** <u>American General Unsecured Claim</u> means any Claim against any of the American Debtors that is (i) not an Administrative Expense, Priority Tax Claim, Secured Claim, Priority Non-Tax Claim, or American Union Claim, or (ii) otherwise determined by the Bankruptcy Court to be an American General Unsecured Claim.
- 1.20 American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim means any American General Unsecured Claim that is also an AMR General Unsecured Claim, as set forth on Schedule "2" hereto, because the General Unsecured Claim against American is guaranteed by AMR, excluding any such Claim for which a Single-Dip Treatment Election to have such Claim treated as an American Other General Unsecured Claim in American Class 5 has been made in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 4.10(b) hereof. Each holder of an Allowed American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim shall receive distributions hereunder only on account of its General Unsecured Claim against American in American Class 4 (American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims).
- 1.21 <u>American Labor Allocation</u> means 23.6% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation, of which 13.5% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation shall be allocated to the APA, 3% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation shall be allocated to the APFA, 4.8% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation shall be allocated to the TWU, and 2.3% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation shall be allocated to the Non-Union Employees, and which shall be comprised of the Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation and the Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocation.
- **1.22** American Note Claim means any Claim against any of the American Debtors arising under or in connection with any Indenture and the respective notes, bonds, or debentures issued thereunder, excluding the fees and

expenses of the Indenture Trustees to the extent that such, which reasonable fees and expenses have been shall be paid pursuant to the terms of Section 2.4 hereof.

- 1.23 <u>American Other General Unsecured Claim</u> means any American General Unsecured Claim that is not an American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim. Each of the Eagle Union Claims shall be an American Other General Unsecured Claim in American Class 5.
- **1.24** <u>American Plan Consolidation</u> means the deemed consolidation of the estates of the American Debtors with one another, solely for purposes of confirmation of the Plan and the occurrence of the Effective Date, including all voting, confirmation, and claims distribution purposes.
- **1.25** <u>American Priority Non-Tax Claim</u> means any Claim against <u>any</u> of the American Debtors, other than an Administrative Expense or a Priority Tax Claim, entitled to priority in payment as specified in section 507(a)(4), (5), (6), or (7) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.26** <u>American Union Claims</u> means the APA Claim, the APFA Claim, and the TWU American Claim.
  - **1.27 American Unions** means the APA, the APFA, and the TWU.
- **1.28** AMR means AMR Corporation, a Delaware corporation, as debtor or debtor in possession, as the context requires.
- **1.29** AMR Common Stock means the shares of common stock, par value \$1.00 per share, of AMR.
- **1.30** <u>AMR Debtors</u> means AMR; Americas Ground Services, Inc.; PMA Investment Subsidiary, Inc.; and SC Investment, Inc., whether prior to or on and after the Effective Date.
- 1.31 AMR Equity Interest means (i) the interest of any holder of an equity security of AMR, including any issued and outstanding shares of common or preferred stock or other present ownership interest in AMR, whether or not transferable, or any option, warrant, or right, contractual or otherwise, to acquire any such interest (including any right to receive any such shares issued or issuable under any plans for the benefit of employees or directors of any of the Debtors in effect on the Commencement Date), but excluding any such shares that are held as treasury stock and any debt obligation relating to a Note that has not been converted into an AMR Equity Interest prior to or as of the Effective Date, and (ii) any Claim or Cause of Action against AMR (a) arising from rescission of a purchase or sale of shares of AMR Common Stock, (b) for damages arising from the purchase or sale of any such shares, (c) for violation of the securities laws, misrepresentations—of, or any similar Claims related to the foregoing, or otherwise

subject to subordination under section 510(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, (d) for reimbursement, contribution, or indemnification allowed under section 502 of the Bankruptcy Code on account of any such Claim, including Claims based upon allegations that the Debtors made false and misleading statements or engaged in other deceptive acts in connection with the offer or sale of securities, or (e) for attorneys' fees, other charges, or costs incurred on account of any of the foregoing Claims or Causes of Action.

- 1.32 <u>AMR General Unsecured Claim</u> means any Claim against any of the AMR Debtors that is (i) not an Administrative Expense, Priority Tax Claim, Secured Claim, <u>AMR Equity Interest</u>, or Priority Non-Tax Claim, <u>or AMR Equity Interest</u> or (ii) otherwise determined by the Bankruptcy Court to be an AMR General Unsecured Claim.
- 1.33 AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim means any AMR General Unsecured Claim that is also an American General Unsecured Claim, as set forth on Schedule "1" hereto, because the General Unsecured Claim against AMR is guaranteed by American, excluding any such Claim for which a Single-Dip Treatment Election to have such Claim treated as an AMR Other General Unsecured Claim in AMR Class 4 has been made in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 4.3(b) hereof. Each holder of an Allowed AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim shall receive distributions hereunder only on account of its General Unsecured Claim against AMR in AMR Class 3 (AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims).
- **1.34** AMR Intercompany Claim means the net intercompany receivable purportedly owed to AMR by American as of the Commencement Date.
- **1.35** AMR Note Claim means any Claim against any of the AMR Debtors arising under or in connection with any Indenture and the respective notes, bonds, or debentures issued thereunder, excluding the fees and expenses of the Indenture Trustees, to the extent that such which reasonable fees and expenses have been shall be paid pursuant to the terms of Section 2.4 hereof.
- **1.36** AMR Other Equity Interest means the interest of any holder of an equity security of any of the AMR Debtors other than AMR, including any issued and outstanding shares of common or preferred stock or other present ownership interest in any of the AMR Debtors other than AMR, whether or not transferable, or any option, warrant, or right, contractual or otherwise, to acquire any such interest, but excluding any such shares that are held as treasury stock.
- **1.37** AMR Other General Unsecured Claim means any AMR General Unsecured Claim that is not an AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim.

- **1.38 AMR Plan Consolidation** means the deemed consolidation of the estates of the AMR Debtors with one another, solely for purposes of confirmation of the Plan and the occurrence of the Effective Date, including voting, confirmation, and distribution.
- **1.39** AMR Priority Non-Tax Claim means any Claim against any of the AMR Debtors, other than an Administrative Expense or a Priority Tax Claim, entitled to priority in payment as specified in section 507(a)(4), (5), (6), or (7) of the Bankruptcy Code.
  - **1.40 APA** means the Allied Pilots Association.
- 1.41 **APA Claim** means the right to receive 13.5% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation granted to the APA on behalf of the pilots represented by the APA pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 19, 2012 (ECF No. 5800), in satisfaction and full extinguishment of any and all claims, interests, causes, or demands that the APA has or might arguably have, on behalf of itself or the pilots represented by the APA, pursuant to the Railway Labor Act or under or with respect to the abrogated collective bargaining agreement between American and the APA or the existing pilot terms and conditions of employment ("Green Book") against the Debtors as provided in that certain Letter Agreement on Settlement Consideration and Bankruptcy Protections, dated November 16, 2012 (the "Bankruptcy Settlement Letter of **Agreement**"), as provided by such order; provided, however, that the APA Claim shall not include the claims and grievances or lawsuits (i) set forth in Sections 1, 3, and/or Exhibit 1 of the Bankruptcy Settlement Letter of Agreement and (ii) under that Letter Agreement, dated January 4, 2013 (the "January 4 Letter") between American and the APA (collectively, the "APA Reserved Claims"). The APA Reserved Claims referred to in clause (i) of the immediately preceding sentence, if Allowed, shall be classified and treated hereunder in accordance with any such allowance. The; the APA Reserved Claims referred to in clause (ii) of the immediately preceding sentence shall be subject to the terms and provisions of the January 4 Letter. For purposes of voting hereunder, the entire APA Claim shall be voted by the APA on behalf of the pilots represented by the APA.
- **1.42** APA Section 1113 Agreement means that certain Tentative Agreement with the APA ratified on December 7, 2012, including that certain Letter Agreement on Settlement Consideration and Bankruptcy Protections, dated November 16, 2012, as approved pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 19, 2012 (ECF No. 5800).
  - **1.43 APFA** means the Association of Professional Flight Attendants.
- **1.44** APFA Claim means the right to receive 3% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation granted to the APFA on behalf of the flight attendants represented by the APFA pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered

on September 12, 2012 (ECF No. 4414), in satisfaction and full extinguishment of any and all claims, interests, causes, or demands that the APFA has or might arguably have, on behalf of itself or the flight attendants represented by the APFA, as provided by such order. For purposes of voting hereunder, the entire APFA Claim shall be voted by the APFA on behalf of the flight attendants represented by the APFA.

- 1.45 <u>APFA Section 1113 Agreement</u> means that certain (i) Last Best and Final Offer to the Association of Professional Flight Attendants, dated July 19, 2012, (ii) letter agreement on settlement consideration and bankruptcy protection, dated August 22, 2012, between American and the APFA, and (iii) letter agreement on certain additional provisions, dated August 10, 2012, between American and the APFA, each as approved pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on September 12, 2012 (ECF No. 4414).
- **1.46** <u>Assumption Counterparty</u> means a counterparty to an executory contract or unexpired lease to be assumed, or assumed and assigned, by the Debtors hereunder.
- **1.47** Assumption Effective Date means the date on which the assumption of an executory contract or unexpired lease hereunder is deemed effective, which date shall not be later than sixty (60) calendar days after the Effective Date, unless otherwise agreed to by the applicable Debtor or Reorganized Debtor and the applicable Assumption Counterparty.
- **1.48** Avoidance Action means any action commenced, or that may be commenced, before or after the Effective Date pursuant to section 544, 545, 547, 548, 549, 550, or 551 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.49** <u>Ballot</u> means the form(s) distributed to holders of impaired Claims and AMR Equity Interests on which is to be indicated the acceptance or rejection of the Plan.
- **1.50 Bankruptcy Code** means title 11 of the United States Code, as amended from time to time, as applicable to the Chapter 11 Cases.
- **1.51** Bankruptcy Court means the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, having jurisdiction over the Chapter 11 Cases and, to the extent of any reference made under section 157 of title 28 of the United States Code, the unit of such District Court having jurisdiction over the Chapter 11 Cases under section 151 of title 28 of the United States Code.
- 1.52 <u>Bankruptcy Rules</u> means the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure as promulgated by the United States Supreme Court under section 2075 of title 28 of the United States Code, as amended from time to time, applicable to the Chapter 11 Cases, and any Local Rules of the Bankruptcy Court.

- **1.53 Bond Documents** means, collectively, the DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreements, the DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents, the Indentures, the Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures, and the Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents.
- **1.54** <u>Business Day</u> means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday, or any other day on which banking institutions in New York, New York are required or authorized to close by law or executive order.
  - **1.55** Cash means legal tender of the United States of America.
- 1.56 <u>Cash Management Agreements</u> means the Debtors' agreements related to the Debtors' cash management system which the Debtors were authorized to continue in the ordinary course of business pursuant to the Final Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 345(b), 363(b), 363(c), and 364(a) and Fed. R. Bankr. P. 6003 and 6004 (A) Authorizing Debtors to (i) Continue Using Existing Cash Management System, (ii) Honor Certain Prepetition Obligations Related to the Use Thereof, and (iii) Maintain Existing Bank Accounts and Business Forms; and (B) Extending Time to Comply with 11 U.S.C. § 345(b), dated February 7, 2012 (ECF No. 1052).
- Cause of Action means, without limitation, any and all actions, proceedings, causes of action, controversies, liabilities, obligations, rights, rights of setoff, recoupment rights, suits, damages, judgments, accounts, defenses, offsets, powers, privileges, licenses, franchises, Claims, counterclaims, crossclaims, affirmative defenses, and demands of any kind or character whatsoever, whether known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, reduced to judgment or otherwise, liquidated or unliquidated, fixed or contingent, matured or unmatured, disputed or undisputed, secured or unsecured, assertable directly or derivatively, existing or hereafter arising, in contract or in tort, in law, in equity, or otherwise, based in whole or in part upon any act or omission or other event occurring prior to the Commencement Date or during the course of the Chapter 11 Cases, including through the Effective Date. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, when referring to Causes of Action of the Debtors or their estates, Causes of Action shall include (i) all rights of setoff, counterclaim, or recoupment and Claims on contracts or for breaches of duties imposed by law or equity, (ii) Claims pursuant to sections 362, 510, 542, 543, 544 through 550, or 553 of the Bankruptcy Code, and (iii) Claims and defenses such as fraud, mistake, duress, usury, and any other defenses set forth in section 558 of the Bankruptcy Code. A nonexclusive list of Causes of Action shall be set forth in the Plan Supplement.
- **1.58** <u>Certificate of Designations</u> means the Certificate of Designations, Powers, Preferences and Rights of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock of American Airlines Group Inc., in substantially the form annexed hereto as Exhibit "B."

- **1.59** <u>Certificate of Merger</u> means the certificate of merger to be executed, acknowledged, and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware in accordance with the Delaware General Corporation Law pursuant to the Merger Agreement.
- **1.60** <u>Chairman Letter Agreement</u> means that certain Letter Agreement, dated February 13, 2013, a copy of which is annexed as Exhibit "G" to the Merger Agreement, which provides, among other things, for certain payments to Thomas W. Horton, the current Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of AMR, subject to the occurrence of the Merger Closing.
- 1.61 <u>Chapter 11 Cases</u> means the jointly administered cases under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code commenced by the Debtors on the Commencement Date in the Bankruptcy Court and currently styled *In re AMR Corporation, et al.*, Ch. 11 Case No. 11-15463 (SHL) (Jointly Administered).
- **1.62** Claim has the meaning set forth in section 101(5) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.63** <u>Claim Settlement Procedures</u> means the procedures for settling certain Claims, pursuant to section 105(a) of the Bankruptcy Code and Bankruptcy Rule 9019(b), which were approved pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on March 23, 2012 (ECF No. 1984).
- **1.64** <u>Class</u> means any group of Claims or Equity Interests classified herein pursuant to section 1123(a)(1) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.65** Closing Date means the date on which the Merger Closing takes place.
- **1.66** <u>Collateral</u> means any property or interest in property of the estate of any Debtor subject to a lien, charge, or other encumbrance to secure the payment or performance of a Claim, which lien, charge, or other encumbrance is not subject to avoidance under the Bankruptcy Code.
- 1.67 <u>Collective Bargaining Agreements</u> means the respective collective bargaining agreements between (i) American and each of the American Unions and (ii) American Eagle Airlines, Inc. and Executive Airlines, Inc. and each of the Eagle Unions, each as in effect on the Effective Date, including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Section 1113 Agreements and the Merger Collective Bargaining Agreements.
- **1.68** <u>Commencement Date</u> means November 29, 2011, the date on which the Debtors commenced the Chapter 11 Cases.

- **1.69** Confidentiality and Non-Disclosure Agreements means, including without limitation, (i) agreements for the nondisclosure or nonuse of the Debtors' confidential, proprietary, or sensitive confidential information and trade secrets and (ii) agreements for the protection of personally identifiable information.
- **1.70** <u>Confirmation Date</u> means the date on which the Clerk of the Bankruptcy Court enters the Confirmation Order.
- **1.71** <u>Confirmation Hearing</u> means the hearing to be held by the Bankruptcy Court regarding confirmation of the Plan, as such hearing may be adjourned or continued from time to time.
- **1.72** <u>Confirmation Order</u> means the order of the Bankruptcy Court confirming the Plan pursuant to section 1129 of the Bankruptcy Code and approving the transactions contemplated thereby, including, without limitation, the Merger.
- 1.73 Convenience Class Claim means any Claim, other than a Note Claim, a Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim, an American Union Claim, and theor an Eagle Union Claims, against any of the Debtors that would otherwise be a General Unsecured Claim and that is (i) greater than \$0 and less than or equal to \$10,000 in Allowed amount or (ii) irrevocably reduced to \$10,000 at the election of the holder of the Claim evidenced on the Ballot submitted by such holder; provided, however, that a General Unsecured Claim may not be subdivided into multiple Claims of \$10,000 or less for purposes of receiving treatment as a Convenience Class Claim. The aggregate amount of Cash payable to satisfy Allowed Convenience Class Claims hereunder shall not exceed \$25 million.
- **1.74** <u>Conversion Period</u> has the meaning given to such term in the Certificate of Designations.
- **1.75** Convertible Note means a Note to which a Convertible Note Claim relates.
- 1.76 <u>Convertible Note Claim</u> means any AMR Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claim, American Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claim, or American Fixed Allowed Other Note Claim, in each case with respect to a Note that is convertible into an existing AMR Equity Interest.
- 1.77 <u>Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds</u> means the Special Facility Revenue Bonds issued pursuant to (i) the Amended and Restated Master Indenture of Trust, dated as of November 1, 2005, between New York City Industrial Development Agency, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which up to

approximately \$3 billion of New York City Industrial Development Agency Special Facility Revenue Bonds, Series 2002A, 2002B, and 2005 (American Airlines, Inc. John F. Kennedy International Airport Project), due on varying dates but no later than August 1, 2031, were authorized to be issued; (ii) the Trust Indenture, dated as of January 1, 2002, between Regional Airports Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as successor-in-interest Trustee to BNY Western Trust Company, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$297,075,000 of Regional Airports Improvement Corporation Facilities Sublease Revenue Bonds, American Airlines, Inc. Terminal 4 Project (Los Angeles International Airport), Series 2002, due on varying dates but no later than December 1, 2024, were issued; and (iii) the Bond Indenture, dated as of May 1, 1963, between the Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to Morgan Guarantee Trust Company of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, including by (A) the Eighth Supplemental Bond Indenture, dated as of November 1, 1992, between Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$27,500,000 of Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust Revenue Bonds, Series 1992, due December 1, 2011, were issued; (B) the Ninth Supplemental Bond Indenture, dated as of November 1, 1995, between Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$97,710,000 of Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust Revenue Bonds, Series 1995, due June 1, 2020, were issued; (C) the Tenth Supplemental Bond Indenture, dated as of October 1, 2000, between Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$175,355,000 of Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust Revenue Bonds, Refunding Series 2000A and Refunding Series 2000B, due June 1, 2035, were issued; and (D) the Eleventh Supplemental Bond Indenture, dated as of April 1, 2001, between Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as successor-ininterest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$152,705,000 of Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust Revenue Bonds, Refunding Series 2001A and Refunding Series 2001B, due December 1, 2035, were issued; and for the avoidance of doubt, the Tripartite Agreement, dated as of November 1, 1995, among the Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest to The Bank of New York, and BOKF N.A., as successor-ininterest to Bank of Oklahoma, N.A.

- 1.78 <u>Creditor New Common Stock Allocation</u> means the New Common Stock Allocation, less the Initial Old Equity Allocation, less the Market-Based Old Equity Allocation.
- **1.79** <u>Creditors' Committee</u> means the statutory committee of unsecured creditors appointed by the U.S. Trustee in the Chapter 11 Cases pursuant to section 1102 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 1.80 <u>Cure Amount</u> means a distribution made in the ordinary course of business following the Effective Date pursuant to an executory contract or unexpired lease assumed under section 365 or 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code (i) in an amount equal to the Proposed Cure (including if the Proposed Cure is zero) or (ii) if a Treatment Objection has been filed with respect to a Proposed Cure, then in an amount equal to the unpaid monetary obligations owing by the Debtors and required to be paid pursuant to section 365(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, as may be determined by Final Order or otherwise agreed upon by the parties.
- 1.81 <u>Customer Programs</u> means the Debtors' customer programs and practices as to which the Debtors were authorized to honor prepetition obligations and otherwise continue in the ordinary course of business pursuant to the Final Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a) and 363(c) (I) Authorizing the Debtors to Pay and Honor Prepetition Obligations to Customers and to Otherwise Continue Customer Programs and Practices in the Ordinary Course of Business and (II) Authorizing and Directing the Disbursement Banks to Honor and Process Related Checks and Transfers, entered by the Bankruptcy Court on December 22, 2011 (ECF No. 426).
- **1.82** <u>Debtor Ownership Agreements</u> means warrants, debentures, stock purchase agreements, options, and other similar commitments entitling the Debtors to obtain an ownership, voting, or similar interest in a third party.
- 1.83 <u>Debtors</u> means AMR; American; Eagle Holding; American Airlines Realty (NYC) Holdings, Inc.; Americas Ground Services, Inc.; PMA Investment Subsidiary, Inc.; SC Investment, Inc.; American Eagle Airlines, Inc.; Executive Airlines, Inc.; Executive Ground Services, Inc.; Eagle Aviation Services, Inc.; Admirals Club, Inc.; Business Express Airlines, Inc.; Reno Air, Inc.; AA Real Estate Holding GP LLC; AA Real Estate Holding L.P.; American Airlines Marketing Services LLC; American Airlines Vacations LLC; American Aviation Supply LLC; and American Airlines IP Licensing Holding, LLC, whether prior to or on and after the Effective Date.
- **1.84** <u>Deferred Agreement Deadline</u> means 11:59 p.m. (Eastern Time) on the one hundred eightieth (180th) calendar day after the Effective Date, subject to further extensions or exceptions as may be ordered by the Bankruptcy Court.

- **1.85 Deferred Counterparty** means a counterparty to an executory contract or unexpired lease <u>relating to Aircraft Equipment</u> that is designated as "Deferred" on Schedule 8.1(c) of the Plan Supplement.
- 1.86 <u>DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreements</u> means the agreements governing the Debtors' obligations to make payments on DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bonds issued to finance or refinance the acquisition or construction of airport and related facilities, improvements, and/or equipment used by the Debtors, as such agreements may have been amended, supplemented, or modified.
- 1.87 <u>DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim</u> means any Claim against any of the Debtors arising under or in connection with any DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement and the respective notes, bonds, or debentures issued thereunder, excluding the fees and expenses of the Indenture Trustees to the extent that such fees and expenses have been paid pursuant to the terms of Section 2.4 hereof; *provided, however*, that the DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims shall not include any such Claims held by any of the Debtors (including any Claims held by the Debtors under the DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents), which Claims shall be disallowed hereunder.
- 1.87 <u>DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents</u> means all documents associated with a DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement (including such DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement) and the corresponding DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bonds, as such documents may have been amended, supplemented, or modified.
- 1.88 DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures means (i) the Trust Indenture, dated as of September 1, 1999, between Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as successor-in-interest Trustee to Chase Bank of Texas, N.A., as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$209,090,000 of Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation American Airlines, Inc. Revenue Bonds, Series 1999, due May 1, 2035, were issued and (ii) the Trust Indenture, dated as of August 1, 2000, between Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Chase Manhattan Bank, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$198,000,000 of Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation American Airlines, Inc. Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2000A1, 2000A2, and 2000A3, due May 1, 2029, were issued.

- **1.89 DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bonds** means the respective notes, bonds, or debentures issued under the DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures.
- 1.90 DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim means any Claim against any of the Debtors arising under or in connection with any DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement and the respective notes, bonds, or debentures issued thereunder, excluding the fees and expenses of the Indenture Trustees to the extent that such fees and expenses have been paid pursuant to the terms of Section 2.4 hereof; provided, however, that the DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims shall not include any such Claims held by any of the Debtors (including any Claims held by the Debtors under the DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents), which Claims shall be Disallowed hereunder.
- 1.91 <u>Disallowed</u> means, with reference to any Claim or a portion of a Claim, any Claim against any Debtor that (i) has been disallowed by a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court, (ii) has been listed by such Debtor in the Schedules, as such Schedules may be amended by the Debtors from time to time in accordance with Bankruptcy Rule 1009, as \$0, contingent, disputed, or unliquidated and as to which no proof of Claim has been filed by the applicable deadline or deemed timely filed pursuant to any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court, (iii) has been agreed to by the holder of such Claim and the applicable Debtor to be equal to \$0 or to be expunged, or (iv) has not been listed by such Debtor on the Schedules and as to which no proof of Claim has been filed by the applicable deadline or deemed timely filed pursuant to any Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court.
- **1.92** <u>Disbursing Agent</u> means New AAG (or such other Entity designated by AMR in its sole discretion and without the need for any further order of the Bankruptcy Court) in its capacity as a disbursing agent pursuant to Section 5.2 hereof.
- **1.93** <u>Disclosure Statement</u> means the disclosure statement relating to the Plan, including, without limitation, all exhibits thereto, as approved by the Bankruptcy Court pursuant to section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.94** <u>Disputed</u> means, with respect to any Claim that has not been Allowed pursuant to the Plan or a Final Order Disallowed,
- (a) if no proof of Claim has been filed by the applicable deadline: a Claim that has been or hereafter is listed on the Schedules as other than disputed, contingent, or unliquidated, but as to which the Debtors or any other party in interest has interposed an objection or request for estimation which has not been withdrawn or determined by a Final Order;

- (b) if a proof of Claim or request for payment of an Administrative Expense has been filed by the applicable deadline: (i) a Claim for which no corresponding Claim has been or hereafter is listed on the Schedules, (ii) a Claim for which a corresponding Claim has been or hereafter is listed on the Schedules as other than disputed, contingent, or unliquidated, but the nature or amount of the Claim as asserted in the proof of Claim varies from the nature and amount of such Claim as listed on the Schedules, (iii) a Claim for which a corresponding Claim has been or hereafter is listed on the Schedules as disputed, contingent, or unliquidated, or (iv) a Claim for which a timely objection or request for estimation is interposed by the Debtors or other authorized Entity which has not been withdrawn or determined by a Final Order. Any Claim expressly allowed by a Final Order, pursuant to the Claim Settlement Procedures, or hereunder, or that otherwise falls within the definition of Allowed, shall be an Allowed Claim, not a Disputed Claim; or
- (c) a Claim that is subject to disallowance under section 502(d) of the Bankruptcy Code.

For the avoidance of doubt, if no proof of Claim has been filed by the applicable deadline and the Claim <u>is not listed on the Schedules or</u> has been or hereafter is listed on the Schedules as <u>\$0</u>, disputed, contingent, or unliquidated, such Claim shall <u>not</u> be <u>validDisallowed</u> and shall be disregarded for all purposes.

- **1.95** <u>Disputed Claims Reserve</u> has the meaning set forth in Section 7.3(b) hereof.
- **1.96** <u>Distribution Date</u> means any of (i) the Initial Distribution Date, (ii) each Interim Distribution Date, and (iii) the Final Distribution Date.
- **1.97** <u>Distribution Record Date</u> means (i) the Confirmation Date or (ii) with respect to securities held by The Depository Trust Company, the Initial Distribution Date.
- **1.98** <u>District Court</u> means the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York having jurisdiction over the Chapter 11 Cases.
- 1.99 <u>Double-Dip Full Recovery Amount</u> means an amount equal to the full amount of all Allowed Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims as of the Commencement Date, plus interest thereon (including interest on overdue interest, to the extent provided for in the underlying documents) on all such Claims from the Commencement Date through the Effective Date. The Allowed amount of each Double-Dip General Unsecured Claim as of the Commencement Date and the postpetition interest rate applicable to each such Claim are set forth on Schedules "1" and "2" hereto.

- 1.100 <u>Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims</u> means the AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims in AMR Class 3 and the American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims in American Class 4 and are set forth on Schedules "1" and "2" hereto. Each holder of a Double-Dip General Unsecured Claim shall receive distributions hereunder only on account of one of its Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims as set forth herein.
- 1.101 <u>Double-Dip Hurdle Value</u> means an amount equal to (i) the sum of (a) the per share Initial Stated Value multiplied by the total number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock issued to holders of Allowed Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims, plus (b) the aggregate amount of the increase in Stated Value that will <u>automatically</u> accrue on such shares through the Final Mandatory Conversion Date, assuming no Optional Conversion, all as divided by (ii) 0.965.
- **1.102** <u>Eagle Debtors</u> means Eagle Holding; American Eagle Airlines, Inc.; Executive Airlines, Inc.; Eagle Aviation Services, Inc.; Business Express Airlines, Inc.; and Executive Ground Services, Inc., whether prior to or on and after the Effective Date.
- 1.103 <u>Eagle Equity Interest</u> means the interest of any holder of an equity security of any of the Eagle Debtors, or any direct or indirect subsidiaries of the Eagle Debtors, including any issued and outstanding shares of common or preferred stock or other present ownership interest in any of the Eagle Debtors, or any direct or indirect subsidiaries of the Eagle Debtors, whether or not transferable, or any option, warrant, or right, contractual or otherwise, to acquire any such interest.
- **1.104** Eagle General Unsecured Claim means any Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors that is (i) not an Administrative Expense, Priority Tax Claim, Secured Claim, Priority Non-Tax Claim, or Eagle Union Claim, or (ii) otherwise determined by the Bankruptcy Court to be an Eagle General Unsecured Claim.
- **1.105** Eagle Holding means AMR Eagle Holding Corporation, a Delaware corporation, as debtor or debtor in possession, as the context requires.
- **1.106** Eagle Holding Intercompany Claim means the aggregate intercompany indebtedness owing between Eagle Holding and American as of the Commencement Date.
- **1.107** <u>Eagle Plan Consolidation</u> means the deemed consolidation of the estates of the Eagle Debtors with one another, solely for purposes of confirmation of the Plan and the occurrence of the Effective Date, including all voting, confirmation, and claims distribution purposes.

- **1.108** Eagle Priority Non-Tax Claim means any Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors, other than an Administrative Expense or a Priority Tax Claim, entitled to priority in payment as specified in section 507(a)(4), (5), (6), or (7) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- - **1.110 Eagle Unions** means the ALPA, the AFA, and the TWU.
- 1.111 Effective Date means a Business Day on or after the Confirmation Date specified by the Debtors on which the conditions to the effectiveness of the Plan specified in Section 9.2 hereof have been satisfied or otherwise effectively waived, which date shall occur contemporaneously with the Closing Date. The Debtors shall file a notice of the Effective Date with the Bankruptcy Court and with the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- **1.112** Encumbrance means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, charge, security interest, assignment, or encumbrance of any kind or nature in respect of such asset (including, without limitation, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any security agreement, and the filing of, or agreement to give, any financing statement under the Uniform Commercial Code or comparable law of any jurisdiction).
- **1.113** Entity means an individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, association, joint stock company, joint venture, estate, trust, unincorporated organization, government or any political subdivision thereof, or other Person or entity.
- 1.114 Equity Interest means the interest of any holder of an AMR Equity Interest, or of any other equity security of any of the Debtors, or any direct or indirect subsidiaries of the Debtors, represented by any issued and outstanding shares of common or preferred stock or other instrument evidencing a present ownership interest in any of the Debtors, or any direct or indirect subsidiaries of the Debtors, whether or not transferable, or any option, warrant, or right, contractual or otherwise, to acquire any such interest, but excluding any such shares that are held as treasury stock.
- **1.115 ERISA** means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.
- 1.116 <u>Final Distribution Date</u> means a date selected by the Reorganized Debtors in their sole discretion that is after the Initial Distribution Date and is no later than twenty (20) calendar days after the date on which all Disputed Claims in AMR Class 4 (AMR Other General Unsecured Claims), American Class 5 (American Other General Unsecured Claims), and Eagle Class

- 3 (Eagle General Unsecured Claims) have become either Allowed Claims or Disallowed Claims.
- **1.117** <u>Final Mandatory Conversion Date</u> means the one hundred twentieth (120th) day following the Effective Date.
- **1.118 Final Order** means an order or judgment of the Bankruptcy Court entered by the Clerk of the Bankruptcy Court on the docket in the Chapter 11 Cases which has not been reversed, vacated, or stayed and as to which (i) the time to appeal, petition for certiorari, or move for a new trial, reargument, or rehearing has expired and as to which no appeal, petition for certiorari, or other proceeding for a new trial, reargument, or rehearing shall then be pending or (ii) if an appeal, writ of certiorari, new trial, reargument, or rehearing thereof has been sought, such order or judgment of the Bankruptcy Court shall have been affirmed by the highest court to which such order was appealed, or certiorari shall have been denied, or a new trial, reargument, or rehearing shall have been denied or resulted in no modification of such order, and the time to take any further appeal, petition for certiorari, or move for a new trial, reargument, or rehearing shall have expired; provided, however, that no order or judgment shall fail to be a Final Order solely because of the possibility that a motion under Rule 60 of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure has been or may be filed with respect to such order or judgment. The susceptibility of a Claim to a challenge under section 502(j) of the Bankruptcy Code shall not render a Final Order not a Final Order.
- 1.119 <u>Final Pro Rata Share</u> means, with respect to any Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim, the ratio (expressed as a percentage rounded to four (4) decimals) of the amount of such Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim to the aggregate amount of all Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims that are Allowed as of the Final Distribution Date.
- **1.120** <u>Final True-Up Distribution</u> means the final distribution of New Common Stock in accordance with Section 7.4(b) hereof.
- **1.121** Foreign Agreements means all executory contracts and unexpired leases as to which the Debtors were authorized to pay their prepetition debts in the ordinary course of business pursuant to the Final Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 363(b) and 105(a) (I) Authorizing Debtors to Pay Prepetition Obligations Owed to Foreign Creditors, and (II) Authorizing and Directing Financial Institutions to Honor and Process Related Checks, entered by the Bankruptcy Court on December 22, 2011 (ECF No. 425).
- **1.122** Fuel Consortia Agreements means any agreement entered into to become a member, contracting airline, or similar status in a fuel or into-plane consortium, including, without limitation, interline agreements and limited liability company agreements among airlines; agreements for maintenance, operation, and management among consortia member airlines and third-party

operators; agreements for fuel system access to engage in into-plane fueling; and agreements with noncontracting users to obtain storage rights.

- **1.123** GAAP means U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.
- **1.124** <u>General Unsecured Claim</u> means any Claim against any of the Debtors that is (i) not an Administrative Expense, Priority Tax Claim, Secured Claim, Priority Non-Tax Claim, or American Union Claim or (ii) otherwise determined by the Bankruptcy Court to be a General Unsecured Claim.
- 1.125 Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocation means, with respect to each Mandatory Conversion Date, a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to the difference between (i) 23.6% of the aggregate number of shares of New Common Stock issued (including upon conversion of the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock) during the period from the Effective Date up to and including the current Mandatory Conversion Date, to holders of Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims and holders of Allowed Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims, all as divided by 0.764 and (ii) the sum of (a) the Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation, plus (b) the total Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocations from all prior periods; *provided, however*, that in no event shall the number of shares in the Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocation with respect to any Mandatory Conversion Date be less than zero.
- 1.126 <u>Indemnification Obligation</u> means (i) any obligation of any Debtor to indemnify directors and officers of any of the Debtors who served in such capacity at any time on or after November 29, 2005, with respect to or based upon any act or failure to act in any of such capacities, or for or on behalf of any Debtor, against any costs or expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages, or liabilities incurred in connection with any claim, action, suit, proceeding, or investigation, whether civil, criminal, administrative, or investigative, arising out of matters existing or occurring at or prior to the Merger Effective Time, whether asserted or claimed prior to, at, or after the Merger Effective Time (including any matters arising in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement), to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law and (ii) any obligation of any Debtor to indemnify current or former directors or officers of any of the Debtors pursuant to Contracts (as defined in the Merger Agreement) with any of the Debtors, their respective organizational documents, or applicable law.
- 1.127 <u>Indentures</u> means (i) the Indenture, dated as of December 1, 1998, between AMR, as issuer, and Wilmington Trust Company, as successor Trustee, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$150,000,000 of 7.875% Public Income Notes, due July 13, 2039, were issued on July 13, 1999; (ii) the Indenture, dated as of February 1, 2004, between AMR, as issuer, and Wilmington Trust Company, as Trustee, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to

which (a) \$323,500,000 of 4.5% Senior Convertible Notes, due February 15, 2024, were issued on February 13, 2004, and (b) \$460,000,000 of 6.25% Senior Convertible Notes, due October 15, 2014, were issued on September 28, 2009; (iii) the Indenture, dated as of May 1, 1986, between AMR, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest to Commerce Union Bank, as Trustee, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which (a) \$100,000,000 of 9.0% Debentures, due September 15, 2016, were issued on September 19, 1986; (b) \$125,000,000 of 10.2% Debentures, due March 15, 2020, were issued on March 15, 1990; (c) \$100,000,000 of 9.88% Debentures, due June 15, 2020, were issued on June 25, 1990; (d) \$4,250,000 of 10.29% Series B Medium Term Notes, due March 8, 2021, were issued on March 8, 1991; and (e) \$4,100,000 of 10.55% Series B Medium Term Notes, due March 12, 2021, were issued on March 12, 1991; (iv) the Indenture, dated as of March 1, 1991, between AMR, as issuer, and Wilmington Trust Company, as successor-ininterest to Citibank, N.A., as Trustee, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which (a) \$350,000,000 of 10.0% Debentures due April 15, 2021, were issued on April 15, 1991; (b) \$200,000,000 of 9.75% Debentures, due August 15, 2021, were issued on August 19, 1991; (c) \$100,000,000 of 9.8% Debentures, due October 1, 2021, were issued on October 10, 1991; (d) \$40,000,000 of 10.125% Series C Medium Term Notes, due June 1, 2021, were issued on June 6, 1991; (e) \$8,000,000 of 10.15% Series C Medium Term Notes, due May 15, 2020, were issued on June 11, 1991; (f) \$21,000,000 of 9.2% Series C Medium Term Notes, due January 30, 2012, were issued on January 15, 1992; and (g) \$15,000,000 of 9.14% Series D Medium Term Notes, due February 21, 2012, were issued on February 21, 1992; and (v) the Indenture, dated as of March 1, 1992, between AMR, as issuer, and Wilmington Trust Company, as successor-in-interest to Morgan Guaranty Trust Company of New York, as Trustee, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$350,000,000 of 9.0% Debentures, due August 1, 2012, were issued on July 29, 1992.

- **1.128** <u>Indenture Trustees</u> means the trustees, co-trustees, agents, paying agents, distribution agents, authenticating agents, registrars, guarantee trustees, remarketing agents, collateral agents, and bond registrars under the respective Indentures or Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures, as applicable, and any and all successors or predecessors thereto.
- **1.129** <u>Initial Distribution Date</u> means the Effective Date; *provided*, *however*, that with respect to distributions to be made hereunder in respect of each of the American Union Claims in American Class 6, the Initial Distribution Date may be a date other than the Effective Date to the extent that (i) New AAG and the holders of the APA Claim agree to a different Initial Distribution Date solely with respect to the APA Claim, (ii) New AAG and the holders of the APFA Claim agree to a different Initial Distribution Date solely with respect to the APFA

Claim, or (iii) New AAG and the holders of the TWU Claim agree to a different Initial Distribution Date solely with respect to the TWU Claim.

- **1.130** <u>Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation</u> means, with respect to the American Labor Allocation, a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to (i) 23.6% of the Total Preferred Amount divided by the Preferred Conversion Cap, all as divided by (ii) 0.764.
- 1.131 <u>Initial Old Equity Allocation</u> means the number of shares of New Common Stock equal to 3.5% of the product of (i) 3.5714 and (ii) the number of US Airways Fully Diluted Shatres, subject to any dilution arising from the number of shares of New Common Stock represented by equity-based awards to be issued to employees of AMR and its subsidiaries (other than US Airways and its subsidiaries) contemplated herein and in the Merger Agreement, determined in accordance with the Merger Agreement.
- 1.132 <u>Initial Pro Rata Share</u> means, with respect to any Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim, the ratio (expressed as a percentage rounded to four (4) decimals) of the amount of an Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim to the sum of the aggregate amounts of (i) all Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims that are Allowed as of the Effective Date and (ii) all Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims that, at the Reorganized Debtors' option, either (a) the Reorganized Debtors, with the consent of the Creditors' Committee and US Airways, on the Effective Date, reasonably estimate will be Allowed when the allowance or disallowance of each Disputed Claim is ultimately determined or (b) are estimated based on an order of the Bankruptcy Court prior to the Effective Date.
- **1.133** <u>Initial Stated Value</u> means, with respect to any share of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, an amount equal to \$25 per share.
- **1.134** <u>Insurance Plans</u> means the Debtors' insurance policies and any agreements, documents, or instruments relating thereto entered into prior to the Commencement Date.
- **1.135** Intercompany Contract means a contract entered into prior to the Commencement Date solely between (i) two or more Debtors or (ii) one or more Debtors and one or more direct or indirect subsidiaries or affiliates of the Debtors that is not a Debtor.
- **1.136** Interim Distribution Date means the last day of each calendar quarter commencing with the second full calendar quarter after the Initial Distribution Date; *provided, however*, that no distribution shall be required to be made on any Interim Distribution Date unless, by the date that is twenty (20) days preceding such date, the amount of New Common Stock that would be distributable from the reserve pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof (calculated as of

such date) is attributable to the disallowance of Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims in the aggregate amount of at least \$100 million. If no distribution is made on an Interim Distribution Date because of the failure to meet such \$100 million threshold, the amount of dDisallowed Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims shall be carried over and used in calculating the threshold for the next ensuing Interim Distribution Date.

- 1.137 Interim Pro Rata Share means, with respect to any Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim, the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of the amount of such Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim to the sum of the aggregate amounts of (i) all Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims that are Allowed as of the applicable Interim Distribution Date and (ii) all Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims that, at the Reorganized Debtors' option, either (a) the Reorganized Debtors, with the consent of the Creditors' Committee and US Airways, on such Interim Distribution Date, reasonably estimate will be Allowed when the allowance or disallowance of each Disputed Claim is ultimately determined or (b) are estimated based on an order of the Bankruptcy Court prior to the applicable Interim Distribution Date.
- **1.138** <u>Interim True-Up Distribution</u> means the distribution of New Common Stock in accordance with Section 7.4(a) hereof.
- 1.139 Interline Agreements hasmeans the meaning given to such termagreements of the kind described in the Motion of Debtors for Entry of Order (I) Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a) and 365(a) Approving Assumption of Interline Agreements, Clearinghouse Agreements, ARC Agreements, Billing and Settlement Plan Contracts, Cargo Agreements, oneworld Agreements, and Alliance Agreements, (II) Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a) and 363(b) Authorizing Debtors to Honor Prepetition Obligations Related to Carrier Services Agreements, Connection Carrier Agreement, GDS Participation Carrier Agreements, Travel Agency Agreements, Booking and Online Fulfillment Agreements, Cargo Agency Agreements, ATPCO Agreement, Deeds of Undertaking and Related Agreements, and (III) Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 362 Modifying the Automatic Stay to the Extent Necessary to Effectuate the Requested Relief, dated November 29, 2011 (ECF No. 25).
- **1.140** <u>Labor Claims Hurdle Value</u> means an amount equal to (i) 0.236 multiplied by the sum of the Double-Dip Hurdle Value and the Single-Dip Hurdle Value, all as divided by (ii) 0.764.
- **1.141** <u>Labor Common Stock Allocation</u> means, as of any date of determination, the sum of (i) the Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation and (ii) the total Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocations issued on all prior Mandatory Conversion Dates.

- **1.142** Letter of Credit means a documentary or standby letter of credit issued for the account of any of the Debtors and any reimbursement agreement or similar agreement entered into prior to the Commencement Date in connection therewith.
- 1.143 <u>LTIP 2013 Awards</u> means those certain long-term incentive program awards for certain managers of New AAG granted under the New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan, described in Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter, to be effective on the Effective Date, the terms of which shall be set forth in the Plan Supplement.
- **1.144** <u>Majority of the Requisite Consenting Creditors</u> has the meaning given to such term in the Support and Settlement Agreement.
- 1.145 <u>Mandatory Conversion Amount</u> means, with respect to any Mandatory Conversion Date, a number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock equal to the lesser of (i) 25% of the total number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock issued hereunder and (ii) the number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding on such Mandatory Conversion Date.
- **1.146** Mandatory Conversion Date means, with respect to the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, each of the thirtieth (30th), sixtieth (60th), ninetieth (90th), and one hundred twentieth (120th) days following the Effective Date.
- **1.147** Mandatory Shares in Excess of Cap means, with respect to any Mandatory Conversion Date with respect to which 96.5% of the VWAP calculated with respect to such Mandatory Conversion Date exceeds the Preferred Conversion Cap, a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to (i) the number of shares of New Common Stock issued upon the conversion of all shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock that are converted on the Mandatory Conversion Date at the Preferred Conversion Cap, less (ii) the number of shares of New Common Stock that would have been issued pursuant to the conversion of all shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock that are converted on the Mandatory Conversion Date if the Conversion Price (as defined in the Certificate of Designations) was not subject to the Preferred Conversion Cap, which, for purposes of this clause (ii) shall be a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to the quotient of (x) the aggregate Stated Value of a number of shares equal to the Mandatory Conversion Amount of all shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock that are converted with respect to such Mandatory Conversion Date, divided by (y) 96.5% of the VWAP with respect to such Mandatory Conversion Date. In no event shall the Mandatory Shares in Excess of Cap for any Mandatory Conversion Date be less than zero.

- **1.148 Market-Based Old Equity Allocation** means, with respect to any Mandatory Conversion Date, the aggregate number of shares of New Common Stock that New AAG shall ratably distribute (or reserve for distribution) to the holders of Allowed AMR Equity Interests on such Mandatory Conversion Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, in an aggregate amount equal to (i) the product of (a) 25% of the difference between the New Common Stock Allocation and the Initial Old Equity Allocation, multiplied by (b) the amount (if any) by which the VWAP for such Mandatory Conversion Date exceeds the Value Hurdle Price, all as multiplied by (c) the reciprocal of such VWAP, less (ii) the Shares in Excess of Cap for such Mandatory Conversion Date; provided, however, that in no event shall the number of shares distributed and/or reserved as described in this Section 1.148 with respect to any Mandatory Conversion Date (x) be less than zero or (y) be equal to or greater than the number of shares that result in the aggregate number of shares of New Common Stock that are issuable pursuant to the Plan, including those that are or may become issuable upon conversion of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock issued under the Plan, exceeding the Maximum Plan Shares.
- 1.149 <u>Maximum Plan Shares</u> means an aggregate number of shares of New Common Stock equal to (i) (a) the number of US Airways Fully Diluted Shares as of the Share Determination Date, multiplied by (b) the quotient (rounded to four (4) decimals) of seventy-two (72) divided by twenty-eight (28) (rounded to the nearest whole share), less (ii) the number of shares of New Common Stock represented by equity-based awards to be issued to employees of AMR and its subsidiaries (other than US Airways and its subsidiaries) contemplated herein and in the Merger Agreement, determined in accordance with the terms of the Merger Agreement.
  - **1.150** Merger means the "Merger" as defined in the Merger Agreement.
- **1.151** Merger Agreement means the Agreement and Plan of Merger among AMR, Merger Sub, and US Airways, dated February 13, 2013, a copy of which (without exhibits) is annexed hereto as Exhibit "A," as may be amended from time to time.
- **1.152** Merger Closing means the "Closing" of the Merger as defined in the Merger Agreement.
- 1.153 Merger Collective Bargaining Agreements means (i) the following collective bargaining agreements set forth on section 3.1(o)(i) of the American Disclosure Letter: American Airlines CBAs APA (2)-(5) and TWU (8); and (ii) the following collective bargaining agreements set forth on section 3.2(o)(i) of the US Airways Disclosure Letter: Mainline Collective Bargaining Agreements, Pilots East and West USAPA (126) (129), TWU (1), and Other (relating to the APFA) (1) (3).

- **1.154** Merger Effective Time means the "Effective Time" of the Merger as defined in the Merger Agreement.
- **1.155** Merger Sub means AMR Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation formed as a wholly-owned subsidiary of AMR for the purpose of effecting the Merger and the other transactions contemplated thereby on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement.
- **1.156** <u>Merger Sub Certificate of Incorporation</u> means the Certificate of Incorporation of Merger Sub, which shall be substantially in the form set forth in the Plan Supplement.
- **1.157** New AAG means AMR, as reorganized, on and after the Merger Effective Time, which shall be renamed American Airlines Group Inc. immediately following the Merger Effective Time pursuant to Section 6.1 hereof.
- **1.158** New AAG Board means the Board of Directors of New AAG on the Effective Date and as of the Merger Effective Time, which shall consist of twelve (12) members and shall be selected as provided in the Merger Agreement.
- **1.159** New AAG Bylaws means the Bylaws of AMR, as amended and restated in accordance with the Merger Agreement, which shall be substantially in the form of Exhibit "C" to the Merger Agreement and included in the Plan Supplement.
- **1.160** New AAG Certificate of Incorporation means the Certificate of Incorporation of AMR, as amended and restated in accordance with the Merger Agreement and as further amended in accordance with the Merger Agreement, which shall be substantially in the form of Exhibit "A" to the Merger Agreement and included in the Plan Supplement.
- 1.161 New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan means that certain New AAG incentive award plan to be effective on the Effective Date, which shall be substantially in the form of the US Airways Group, Inc. 2011 Incentive Award Plan, except that references to US Airways shall be revised to reflect New AAG and the aggregate number of shares of New Common Stock reserved for issuance thereunder shall be 40,000,000. The terms of the New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan shall be set forth in the Plan Supplement.
- **1.162** New Common Stock means the shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of New AAG authorized and issued hereunder and in connection with the Merger Agreement.
- **1.163** New Common Stock Allocation means a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to the Maximum Plan Shares.

- **1.164** New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock means a series of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of New AAG, designated as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock," authorized and issued hereunder and in connection with the Merger Agreement. The rights, provisions, powers, preferences, and privileges of the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock are set forth in the Certificate of Designations.
- **1.165** Non-Union Employees means the employees of American who are not represented by a labor union and/or whose employment are not covered by a Collective Bargaining Agreement.
- **1.166** Note Claim means a Claim against any of the Debtors arising under or in connection with any Indenture and the respective Notes issued thereunder, excluding the fees and expenses of the Indenture Trustees, which reasonable fees and expenses shall be paid pursuant to Section 2.4 hereof.
- **1.167** Notes means the respective notes, bonds, or debentures issued under the Indentures.
- **1.168** Notice of Intent to Assume means a notice delivered by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, pursuant to Article 8 hereof, stating an intent to assume an executory contract or unexpired lease and setting forth a proposed Assumption Effective Date and a Proposed Cure and/or proposed assignment, if applicable.
- **1.169** Notice of Intent to Reject means a notice delivered by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, pursuant to Article 8 hereof, stating an intent to reject an executory contract or unexpired lease and setting forth a proposed Rejection Effective Date.
- **1.170** Optional Conversion has the meaning given to such term in the Certificate of Designations.
- **1.171** Optional Conversion Date means, with respect to the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, each date on which an Optional Conversion becomes effective as provided in the Certificate of Designations.
- 1.172 Optional Shares in Excess of Cap means, with respect to any Mandatory Conversion Date, a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to (i) the number of shares of New Common Stock issued upon the conversion of all shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock that are converted pursuant to Optional Conversion on each Optional Conversion Date subsequent to the immediately preceding Mandatory Conversion Date, at the Preferred Conversion Cap, less (ii) the number of shares of New Common Stock that would have been issued pursuant to such Optional Conversion of such shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock if the Conversion Price (as defined in

the Certificate of Designations) was not subject to the Preferred Conversion Cap, which, for purposes of this clause (ii) shall be a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to the quotient of (x) the aggregate Stated Value of such shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, divided by (y) 96.5% of the VWAP. In no event shall the Optional Shares in Excess of Cap for any Mandatory Conversion Date be less than zero.

- **1.173** Other Secured Claim means any Secured Claim other than a Secured Aircraft Claim.
- **1.174** Pension Plans means (i) the Retirement Benefit Plan of American Airlines, Inc. for Agent, Management, Specialists, Support Personnel and Officers, (ii) American Airlines, Inc. Pilot Retirement Benefit Program Fixed Income Plan, (iii) The Retirement Benefit Plan of American Airlines, Inc. for Employees Represented by the Transport Workers Union of America, AFL-CIO, and (iv) The Retirement Benefit Plan of American Airlines, Inc. for Flight Attendants.
- **1.175 Person** has the meaning set forth in section 101(41) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.176** Plan means this chapter 11 plan, as the same may be amended, supplemented, or modified from time to time in accordance with the provisions of the Bankruptcy Code and the terms hereof.
- **1.177** <u>Plan Consolidation</u> means, collectively, the AMR Plan Consolidation, the American Plan Consolidation, and the Eagle Plan Consolidation.
- 1.178 Plan Shares means (i) shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock and (ii) shares of New Common Stock, including for the avoidance of doubt, shares of New Common Stock that are or may become issuable upon conversion of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, each as issued pursuant to the terms hereof; *provided, however*, that the aggregate number of shares of New Common Stock constituting Plan Shares, when taken together with all shares of New Common Stock that are or may become issuable upon conversion or exchange of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock constituting Plan Shares, shall not exceed the Maximum Plan Shares.
- 1.179 Plan Supplement means the forms of certain documents effectuating the transactions contemplated herein, which documents shall be filed with the Clerk of the Bankruptcy Court no later than ten (10) days prior to the Voting Deadline. Upon its filing with the Bankruptcy Court, the Plan Supplement may be inspected at the Office of the Clerk of the Bankruptcy Court during normal Bankruptcy Court hours. Holders of Claims and Equity Interests may

obtain a copy of the Plan Supplement upon written request to the undersigned counsel. Copies of the Plan Supplement also <u>arewill be</u> available on the Voting Agent's website, <u>www.amrcaseinfo.com</u>.

- **1.180** <u>Post-Effective Date Creditors' Committee</u> means the committee established pursuant to Section 12.1 hereof.
- agreement (including leases, subleases, security agreements, and mortgages and any amendments, modifications, or supplements of or to any lease, sublease, security agreement, or mortgage, and such leases, subleases, security agreements, or mortgages as so amended, modified, or supplemented, and any agreement settling or providing for any Claims or otherwise addressing any matters relating to any lease, sublease, security agreement, or mortgage or any amendment, modification, or supplement of or to any lease, sublease, security agreement, or mortgage) entered into after the Commencement Date by the Debtors relating to Aircraft Equipment and either (i) listed on Schedule "5" hereto or (ii) entered into subsequent to the filing of such Schedule and identified by the Debtors as a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement in a filing with the Bankruptcy Court.
- **1.182** Postpetition Aircraft Obligation means any obligation arising pursuant to a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement; provided, however, that an obligation under a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement only shall be deemed a Postpetition Aircraft Obligation to the extent specifically provided in such Postpetition Aircraft Agreement.
- **1.183** Preferred Conversion Cap means, with respect to the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, the greater of (i) \$19.00 and (ii) the VWAP calculated as of the Effective Date, less the Preferred Conversion Floor, plus such VWAP.
- **1.184** Preferred Conversion Floor means, with respect to the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, a floor of \$10.875 per share.
- **1.185** Priority Non-Tax Claim means any Claim, other than an Administrative Expense or a Priority Tax Claim, entitled to priority in payment as specified in section 507(a)(3), (4), (5), (6), (7), or (9) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.186** Priority Tax Claim means any Claim of a governmental unit of the kind entitled to priority in payment as specified in sections 502(i) and 507(a)(8) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.187 Proposed Cure** means, with respect to a particular executory contract or unexpired lease, the consideration, if any, that the Debtors propose on (i) the notice sent to the Assumption Counterparties listed on Schedule "8.1(a)" or

- "8.1(d)" of the Plan Supplement or (ii) a Notice of Intent to Assume, in each case as full satisfaction of the Debtors' obligations with respect to such executory contract or unexpired lease pursuant to section 365(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.188** Registered Holder means the registered holders (or bearers, if applicable) of the securities issued pursuant to the Indentures or the Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures.
- **1.189** Rejection Bar Date means the deadline for filing proofs of Claim arising from the rejection of an executory contract or unexpired lease, which shall be thirty (30) calendar days after entry of an order of the Bankruptcy Court approving the rejection of such executory contract or unexpired lease.
- **1.190** Rejection Claim means a Claim under section 502(g) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.191 Rejection Counterparty** means a counterparty to an executory contract or unexpired lease to be rejected by the Debtors hereunder.
- **1.192** Rejection Effective Date means the date on which the rejection of an executory contract or unexpired lease hereunder is deemed effective, which date shall not be later than sixty (60) calendar days after the Effective Date, unless otherwise agreed by the applicable Debtor or Reorganized Debtor and the applicable Rejection Counterparty.
- **1.193** Reorganized Debtors means, collectively, each of the Debtors as reorganized as of the Effective Date in accordance herewith and with the Merger Agreement.
- **1.194** <u>Retiree Committee</u> means the official committee of retired employees appointed by the U.S. Trustee in the Chapter 11 Cases pursuant to section 1114 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 1.195 Revenue Generating Agreements means agreements entered into by the Debtors with other airlines and third-party entities, pursuant to which the Debtors provide services to the other airlines or third-party entityies on a fee-for-service basis, including, without limitation, passenger handling, ground handling, aircraft maintenance, engine maintenance, repairs, baggage handling, cargo handling, security, deicing, passenger assistance, skycap, wheelchair, staffing services, call transfer, and ticketing services.
- **1.196** Roll-Up Transaction means (i) a dissolution or winding-up of the corporate existence of a Debtor or a Reorganized Debtor, as applicable, under applicable state law, or a consolidation, merger, contribution of assets, or other transaction in which a Debtor or a Reorganized Debtor, as applicable, merges with or transfers substantially all of its assets and liabilities to another Debtor or

Reorganized Debtor or one or more of their Affiliates or (ii) a change in form of a Debtor or a Reorganized Debtor.

- **1.197** Schedules means the schedules of assets and liabilities and the statements of financial affairs filed by the Debtors under section 521 of the Bankruptcy Code, Bankruptcy Rule 1007, and the Official Bankruptcy Forms of the Bankruptcy Rules as such schedules and statements have been or may be supplemented or amended through the Confirmation Date.
- **1.198** Search Committee means the committee established by the Creditors' Committee to identify and designate the directors pursuant to and as provided in Section 1.8(a)(i) of the Merger Agreement, including, for the avoidance of doubt, the members of such committee (and their designated representatives), each member's professionals, and the professionals assisting such committee, in each case as provided in Section 1.8(b) of the Merger Agreement.
- **1.199** <u>Section 1113 Agreements</u> means the AFA Section 1113 Agreement, the ALPA Section 1113 Agreement, the APA Section 1113 Agreement, the APFA Section 1113 Agreement, the TWU American Section 1113 Agreement, and the-TWU Eagle Section 1113 Agreement.
- 1.200 Secured Aircraft Claim means a Claim that is secured by a security interest in, or a lien on, any Aircraft Equipment (to the extent the Debtors have not abandoned such Aircraft Equipment with no agreement to re-lease or repurchase such Aircraft Equipment) in which a Debtor's estate has an interest to the extent of the value of the holder of such Claim's interest in the applicable Debtor's estate's interest in such Aircraft Equipment, as agreed to by the holder of such Claim and the Debtors, or as determined by a Final Order in accordance with section 506(a) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.201** Secured Claim means a Claim (i) secured by Collateral, to the extent of the value of such Collateral (A) as set forth in the Plan, (B) as agreed to by the holder of such Claim and the Debtors, or (C) as determined by a Final Order in accordance with section 506(a) of the Bankruptcy Code or (ii) secured by the amount of any valid rights of setoff of the holder thereof under section 553 of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **1.202** Servicers mean the trustees, co-trustees, owner trustees, pass-through trustees, agents, paying agents, distribution agents, subordination agents, registrars, and bond registrars under (i) an agreement relating to the lease or financing of Aircraft Equipment and any and all successors or predecessors thereto and (ii) the \$1 billion 7.5% Senior Secured Notes, due March 15, 2016, issued on March 15, 2011.

- **1.203** Share Determination Date means 11:59 p.m. (Eastern Time) on the sixth (6th) trading day prior to the Merger Closing.
- **1.204** Shares in Excess of Cap means, with respect to any Mandatory Conversion Date, a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to the sum of the Mandatory Shares in Excess of Cap and the Optional Shares in Excess of Cap.
- 1.205 Single-Dip Full Recovery Amount means an amount equal to the full amount of all Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims as of the Commencement Date, plus accrued interest thereon (i) with respect to all Notes and Special Facility Revenue Bonds that constitute Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims, at the nondefault contract rate from the Commencement Date through the Effective Date (including interest on overdue interest, to the extent provided for in the underlying documents) or and (ii) for with respect to all other Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims, at the federal judgment rate as of March 25, 2013 from the Commencement Date to the Effective Date; provided, however, that for purposes of this Section only, "Allowed" shall include the amount of Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims that are estimated prior to the Effective Date in accordance with Section 7.6 hereof. The Allowed amount of each Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim as of the Commencement Date in clause (i) in the immediately preceding sentence and the applicable postpetition <u>interest</u> rate <u>asapplicable</u> to each such Claim <u>isare</u> set forth on Schedule "3" hereto.
- 1.206 Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims means all General Unsecured Claims that are not Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims. The AMR Other General Unsecured Claims in AMR Class 4 (including all Claims that would otherwise constitute AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims in AMR Class 3 as to which a Single-Dip Treatment Election has been made in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 4.3(b) hereof), the American Other General Unsecured Claims in American Class 5 (including all Claims that would otherwise constitute American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims in American Class 4 as to which a Single-Dip Treatment Election has been made in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 4.10(b) hereof), and the Eagle General Unsecured Claims in Eagle Class 3 constitute Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims.
- 1.207 <u>Single-Dip Hurdle Value</u> means an amount equal to (i) the sum of (x) the aggregate Initial Stated Value of the Single-Dip Preferred Allocation, plus (y) the aggregate amount of the increase in Stated Value that will automatically accrue thereon through the Final Mandatory Conversion Date, assuming no Optional Conversion, plus (z) the Single-Dip Non-Preferred Amount (as increased by a hypothetical dividend calculated thereon, through the Final Mandatory Conversion Date, at an annual rate of 12%), all as divided by (ii) 0.965.

- **1.208** Single-Dip Non-Preferred Amount means an amount equal to the Single-Dip Full Recovery Amount, less the aggregate Initial Stated Value of the Single-Dip Preferred Allocation.
- **1.209** <u>Single-Dip Preferred Allocation</u> means a number of shares (rounded down to the nearest whole share) of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock equal to the quotient of (i) the Total Initial Stated Value, less the Double-Dip Full Recovery Amount, divided by (ii) the per share Initial Stated Value.
- 1.210 <u>Single-Dip Treatment Election</u> means any election by the holder of an Allowed Claim that would otherwise constitute (i) an Allowed AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim in AMR Class 3 to have all or any portion of such Claim treated as a Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim in AMR Class 4 (AMR Other General Unsecured Claims), in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 4.3(b) hereof; or (ii) an Allowed American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim in American Class 4 to have all or any portion of such Claim treated as a Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim in American Class 5 (American Other General Unsecured Claims), in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 4.10(b) hereof.
- **1.211** <u>Solicitation Procedures</u> means the procedures relating to the solicitation and tabulation of votes with respect to the Plan.
- **1.212** Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreements means the agreements governing the Debtors' obligations to make payments on Special Facility Revenue Bonds issued to finance or refinance the acquisition or construction of airport and related facilities, improvements, and/or equipment used by the Debtors, as such agreements may have been amended, supplemented, or modified.
- **1.213** Special Facility Revenue Bonds means the respective notes, bonds, or debentures issued under the Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures.
- 1.214 Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims means any Claim against any of the Debtors arising under or in connection with any Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement and the respective notes, bonds, or debentures issued thereunder, excluding the fees and expenses of the Indenture Trustees, to the extent that such which reasonable fees and expenses have been shall be paid pursuant to the terms of Section 2.4 hereof; provided, however, that the Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims (i) shall not include any such Claims held by any of the Debtors (including any Claims held by the Debtors under the Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents), which Claims shall be dDisallowed hereunder, but (ii) shall include the reasonable fees and expenses of the Indenture Trustees for the Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures listed in Section 1.216(ix) and (x) hereof in the amounts and to the extent such Indenture Trustees

were granted Allowed General Unsecured Claims for such fees and expenditures pursuant to that certain order of the Bankruptcy Court, dated April 3, 2013 (ECF No. 7377), as specified in footnote 3 in Schedule "2" hereto.

1.215 <u>Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents</u> means all documents associated with a Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement (including such Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement) and the corresponding Special Facility Revenue Bonds and Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures, as such documents may have been amended, supplemented, or modified.

1.216 Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures means (i) the Trust Indenture, dated as of October 1, 1991, between AllianceAirport Authority, Inc., as issuer, and Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as successor-in-interest Trustee to Team Bank, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$125,745,000 of AllianceAirport Authority Inc. Special Facilities Revenue Bonds, Series 1991, (American Airlines, Inc. Project), due December 1, 2011, were issued; (ii) the Trust Indenture, dated as of March 1, 2007, between Alliance Airport Authority, Inc., as issuer, and Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as Trustee, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$357,130,000 of AllianceAirport Authority Inc. Special Facilities Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2007 (American Airlines, Inc. Project), due December 1, 2029, were issued; (iii) the Trust Indenture, dated as of November 1, 1995, between Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as successor-in-interest Trustee to Texas Commerce Bank National Association, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$126,240,000 of Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation American Airlines, Inc. Revenue Bonds, Series 1995, due November 1, 2014, were issued; (iv) the Trust Indenture, dated as of August 1, 2000, between Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Chase Manhattan Bank, as such Trust Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$104,715,000 of Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation American Airlines, Inc. Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2000B, due May 1, 2029, were issued; (v) the Trust Indenture, dated as of August 1, 2000, between Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Chase Manhattan Bank, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$100,000,000 of Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation American Airlines, Inc. Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2000C, due May 1, 2029, were issued; (vi) the Trust Indenture, dated as of April 1, 2002, between Dallas/Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and

Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as successor-in-interest Trustee to JPMorgan Chase Bank, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$15,100,000 of Dallas-Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation American Airlines, Inc. Revenue Bonds, Series 2002, due November 1, 2036, were issued; (vii) the Trust Indenture, dated as of June 1, 2007, between Dallas/Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and Manufacturers and Traders Trust Company, as Trustee, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$131,735,000 of Dallas/Fort Worth International Airport Facility Improvement Corporation American Airlines, Inc. Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2007, due November 1, 2030, were issued; (viii) the Indenture of Trust, dated as of November 1, 1991, between the New Jersey Economic Development Authority, as issuer, and The Bank of New York, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$17,855,000 of New Jersey Economic Development Authority Economic Development Bonds (American Airlines, Inc. Project), due November 1, 2031, were issued; (ix) the Indenture of Trust, dated as of August 1, 1990, between New York City Industrial Development Agency, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to the United States Trust Company of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$83,930,000 of New York City Industrial Development Agency Special Facility Revenue Bonds, Series 1990 (1990 American Airlines, Inc. Project), due July 1, 2019 and July 1, 2020, were issued; (x) the Indenture of Trust, dated as of August 1, 1994, between New York City Industrial Development Agency, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to United States Trust Company of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$83,085,000 of New York City Industrial Development Agency Special Facility Revenue Bonds, Series 1994 (1994 American Airlines, Inc. Project), due August 1, 2024, were issued; (xi) the Amended and Restated Master Indenture of Trust, dated as of November 1, 2005, between New York City Industrial Development Agency, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which up to approximately \$3 billion of New York City Industrial Development Agency Special Facility Revenue Bonds, Series 2002A, 2002B, and 2005 (American Airlines, Inc. John F. Kennedy International Airport Project), due on varying dates but no later than August 1, 2031, were authorized to be issued; (xii) the Trust Indenture, dated as of January 1, 2002, between Regional Airports Improvement Corporation, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as successor-in-interest Trustee to BNY Western Trust Company, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$297,075,000 of Regional Airports Improvement Corporation Facilities Sublease Revenue Bonds, American Airlines, Inc. Terminal 4 Project (Los Angeles International Airport), Series 2002, due on

varying dates but no later than December 1, 2024, were issued; (xiii) the Indenture of Trust, dated as of June 1, 2007, between City of Chicago, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as successor-ininterest Trustee to The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$108,675,000 of Chicago O'Hare International Airport Special Facility Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2007 (American Airlines, Inc. Project), due on December 1, 2030, were issued; (xiv) the Trust Agreement, dated as of December 1, 1985, between Puerto Rico Industrial, Medical, Higher Education and Environmental Pollution Control Facilities Financing Authority, as issuer, and U.S. Bank National Association, as successor-in-interest Trustee to National Westminster Bank USA, as such Trust Agreement may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$36,160,000 of Special Facility Revenue Bonds, 1985 Series A (American Airlines, Inc. Project), due December 1, 2025, were issued; (xv) the Trust Agreement, dated as of June 1, 1993, between Puerto Rico Ports Authority, as issuer, and Law Debenture Trust Company of New York, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Chase Manhattan Bank (National Association), as such Trust Agreement may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$39,810,000 of Special Facilities Revenue Bonds, 1993 Series A (American Airlines, Inc. Project), due June 1, 2023, were issued; (xvi) the Trust Agreement, dated as of May 1, 1996, between Puerto Rico Ports Authority, as issuer, and Law Debenture Trust Company of New York, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Chase Manhattan Bank (National Association), as such Trust Agreement may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$115,600,000 of Special Facilities Revenue Bonds, 1996 Series A (American Airlines, Inc. Project), due June 1, 2026, were issued; (xvii) the Bond Indenture, dated as of May 1, 1963, between the Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to Morgan Guarantee Trust Company of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, including by (A) the Eighth Supplemental Bond Indenture, dated as of November 1, 1992, between Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$27,500,000 of Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust Revenue Bonds, Series 1992, due December 1, 2011, were issued; (B) the Ninth Supplemental Bond Indenture, dated as of November 1, 1995, between Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$97,710,000 of Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust Revenue Bonds, Series 1995, due June 1, 2020, were issued; (C) the Tenth Supplemental Bond Indenture, dated as of October 1, 2000, between Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-ininterest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$175,355,000 of Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust Revenue Bonds, Refunding Series 2000A and Refunding Series 2000B, due June 1, 2035, were issued; and (D) the Eleventh Supplemental Bond Indenture, dated as of April 1, 2001, between Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, as issuer, and The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., as successor-in-interest Trustee to The Bank of New York, as such Indenture may have been amended, supplemented, or modified, pursuant to which \$152,705,000 of Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust Revenue Bonds, Refunding Series 2001A and Refunding Series 2001B, due December 1, 2035, were issued; and for the avoidance of doubt, the Tripartite Agreement, dated as of November 1, 1995, among the Trustees of the Tulsa Municipal Airport Trust, The Bank of New York Mellon, as successor-in-interest to The Bank of New York, and BOKF N.A., as successor-in-interest to Bank of Oklahoma, N.A.; and (xviii) the DFW 1.5X Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures.

- **1.217 Stated Value** has the meaning given to such term in the Certificate of Designations.
- **1.218 Sub-Plan** means one or more sub-plans of reorganization described in Article VI hereof with respect to any individual Debtor.
- **1.219** Support and Settlement Agreement means that certain Support and Settlement Agreement, as amended, dated February 13, 2013, by and between the Debtors and certain creditors of the Debtors, including certain members of the Ad Hoc Committee.
- **1.220 Surety Bond** means a surety bond issued for the benefit of any of the Debtors prior to the Commencement Date, in each case including any agreement between any of the Debtors and the relevant issuer that requires the Debtors to indemnify the issuer with respect to such surety bond.
- **1.221** <u>Tax Code</u> means title 26 of the United States Code, as amended from time to time.
- **1.222** <u>Total Initial Stated Value</u> means an amount equal to the Total Preferred Amount divided by 1.01302.
- 1.223 <u>Total Preferred Amount</u> means an amount equal to (i) the New Common Stock Allocation, less the Initial Old Equity Allocation, less (ii) the number of shares of New Common Stock that would be issued pursuant to the Labor Common Stock Allocation if no shares of New Common Stock were issued pursuant to the Market-Based Old Equity Allocation (which number of shares shall be equal to 23.6% of the amount of clause (i)), all as multiplied by (iii) the Preferred Conversion Floor.

- **1.224** Transfer/Transferable means, with respect to any security, or the right to receive a security or participate in any offering of any security, the sale, transfer, pledge, hypothecation, encumbrance, assignment, constructive sale, participation in, or other disposition of such security or the Beneficial Ownership (as defined in this Section 1.224) thereof, the offer to make such a sale, transfer, constructive sale, or other disposition, and each option (including any option within the meaning of Section 382 of the Tax Code), agreement, arrangement, or understanding, whether or not in writing and whether or not directly or indirectly, to effect any of the foregoing; provided, however, that, for the avoidance of doubt, a Transfer shall not include the establishment or settlement of any derivative or similar position or security that does not constitute tax ownership or an option to acquire tax ownership, for purposes of Section 382 of the Tax Code, of the claim, equity interest, or the New Common Stock that may be received thereon. The term "constructive sale" for purposes of this definition means a short sale with respect to such security, entering into or acquiring an offsetting derivative contract with respect to such security, or entering into any transaction that has substantially the same effect as any of the foregoing. The term "Beneficially Owned" or "Beneficial Ownership" as used in this definition shall include, with respect to any security, the beneficial ownership of such security by a Person and any direct or indirect subsidiary of such Person and the ownership of such security as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes.
- 1.225 <u>Treatment Objection</u> means an objection to the Debtors' proposed assumption or rejection of an executory contract or unexpired lease hereunder (including an objection to the proposed Assumption Effective Date or Rejection Effective Date, the Proposed Cure, and/or any proposed assignment, but not including an objection to any Rejection Claim) that is filed with the Bankruptcy Court and served by the applicable Treatment Objection Deadline.
- **1.226** Treatment Objection Deadline means the deadline for filing and serving a Treatment Objection, which shall be 4:00 p.m. (Eastern Time) on; (i) with respect to an executory contract or unexpired lease listed on Schedule "8.1" of the Plan Supplement, the fifteenth (15th) calendar day after such Schedule is filed with the Bankruptcy Court and notice thereof is mailed; (ii) with respect to an executory contract or unexpired lease the proposed treatment of which has been altered by an amendment or supplement to Schedule "8.1" of the Plan Supplement, the fifteenth (15th) calendar day after such amended or supplemental Schedule is filed with the Bankruptcy Court and notice thereof is served; (iii) with respect to an executory contract or unexpired lease for which a Notice of Intent to Assume or a Notice of Intent to Reject is filed, the fifteenth (15th) calendar day after such Notice of Intent to Assume or Notice of Intent to Reject is filed with the Bankruptcy Court and notice thereof is served; (iv) with respect to any executory contract or unexpired lease that is listed on Schedule "8.1" of the Plan Supplement but for which no Notice of Intent to Assume or Notice of Intent to Reject is filed by the Deferred Agreement Deadline, the fifteenth (15th) calendar day after the

Deferred Agreement Deadline; and (v) with respect to any other executory contract or unexpired lease, including any executory contract or unexpired lease to be assumed or rejected by category pursuant to Sections 8.3, 8.4, or 8.5 hereof (without being listed on Schedule "8.1" of the Plan Supplement), the deadline for objections to confirmation of the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to any Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement to be assumed or rejected pursuant to Article VIII hereof, the deadline for filing and serving a Treatment Objection shall be 4:00 p.m. (Eastern Time) on (a) the twenty-first (21st) calendar day after the applicable Schedule is filed with the Bankruptcy Court and notice thereof is served; (b) the twenty-first (21st) calendar day after the applicable amended or supplemental Schedule is filed with the Bankruptcy Court and notice thereof is served; or (c) the sixth (6th) calendar day after the deadline for objections to confirmation of the Plan, as applicable.

- **1.227** <u>Triple-Dip General Unsecured Claims</u> means General Unsecured Claims based on obligations of American to guarantee guaranteed obligations of AMR.
  - **1.228 TWU** means the Transport Workers Union of America.
- 1.229 TWU American Claim means the right to receive 4.8% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation granted to the TWU on behalf of the transport workers represented by the TWU pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on September 12, 2012 (ECF No. 4413), in satisfaction and full extinguishment of any and all claims, interests, causes, or demands that the TWU has or might arguably have, on behalf of itself and the transport workers represented by the TWU, as provided by such order; provided, however, that the TWU American Claim shall not include Claims asserted in any proofs of Claim filed in the Chapter 11 Cases by or on behalf of TWU-represented employees, which Claims, if Allowed, shall be classified and treated hereunder in accordance with any such allowance. For purposes of voting hereunder, the entire TWU American Claim shall be voted by the TWU on behalf of the transport workers represented by the TWU.
- 1.230 <u>TWU American Section 1113 Agreement</u> means that certain (i) American Airlines Settlement Proposal to the Transport Workers Union re: Mechanic & Related, dated July 10, 2012, (ii) American Airlines Settlement Proposal to the Transport Workers Union re: Stores, dated July 10, 2012, (iii) Letter Agreement on Settlement Consideration and Bankruptcy Protections, dated August 22, 2012, between American and the TWU; and (iv) Letters of Memorandum on certain additional provisions between American and the TWU, each as approved pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on September 12, 2012 (ECF No. 4413).
- 1.231 <u>TWU Eagle Claims</u> means (i) the American Other General Unsecured Claim in the <u>aggregate</u> amount of \$6.105 million held by the Transport

Workers Union of America (Dispatchers) that was Allowed pursuant to the (i) order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (Dispatchers) (ECF No. 5841) and (ii) order of the American Other General Unsecured Claim in the amount of \$5.905 million held by the Transport Workers Union of America Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (Fleet Service Clerks, Aircraft Maintenance and Related, and Ground School Instructors) that was Allowed pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (ECF No. 5847), which Claims are is not subject to reconsideration under section 502 of the Bankruptcy Code or otherwise.

- **1.232 TWU Eagle Section 1113 Agreements** means (i) that certain (a) tentative agreement with the TWU Operations Coordinators and Flight Dispatchers ratified by the Dispatchers on December 17, 2012, (b) Letter of Agreement on Settlement Consideration and Bankruptcy Protections, (c) Me-Too Provision Letter, and (d) Profit Sharing Plan Letter, as approved pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (ECF No. 5841) and (ii) that certain (a) tentative agreement with the TWU Fleet Service Clerks ratified by the Fleet Service Clerks on August 24, 2012, (b) tentative agreement with the TWU Aircraft Maintenance Technicians, Inspectors, Ground Support Technicians, Aircraft Cleaners and Inventory Control Specialists ratified by the Aircraft Maintenance and Related on October 2, 2012, (c) tentative agreement with the TWU Ground School Instructors ratified by the Ground School Instructors on October 19, 2012, (d) Letter of Agreement on Settlement Consideration and Bankruptcy Protections, and (e) Me-Too Provision Letters, as approved pursuant to the order of the Bankruptcy Court entered on December 21, 2012 (ECF No. 5847).
- **1.233** <u>Union</u> means each of the APA, the ALPA, the APFA, the AFA, or the TWU.
- **1.234** <u>Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim</u> means a Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim that is a General Unsecured Claim.
- **1.235 US Airways** means US Airways Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation.
- **1.236** <u>US Airways 7% Convertible Notes</u> means the outstanding US Airways 7% Senior Convertible Notes due 2020.
- **1.237** <u>US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes</u> means the outstanding US Airways 7.25% Convertible Senior Notes due 2014.
- **1.238 US Airways Common Stock** means the shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of US Airways.

- **1.239** <u>US Airways Disclosure Letter</u> means that certain disclosure letter by US Airways that was delivered to AMR pursuant to, and forming part of, the Merger Agreement.
- **1.240** <u>US Airways Equity Awards</u> means the US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs and the US Airways Stock-Settled SARs.
- 1.241 US Airways Fully Diluted Shares means, as of a given time, a number of shares of US Airways Common Stock equal to the aggregate number of shares of US Airways Common Stock that would be deemed to be outstanding as of such time for purposes of calculating "diluted earnings per share" under GAAP using the treasury stock method (calculated for the purposes hereof as though all US Airways Options and US Airways Equity Awards were vested notwithstanding the vesting requirements of any agreements related thereto and using the as-if converted method with respect to outstanding convertible securities), except that the average market price used in such calculation shall equal the average of the daily closing price of US Airways Common Stock on the New York Stock Exchange for each of the twenty (20) trading days ended on (and including) the Share Determination Date. Solely for illustrative purposes, if the Share Determination Date were February 11, 2013, the US Airways Fully Diluted Shares would equal 208,570,577 shares of New Common Stock. US Airways shall deliver to AMR on the Business Day immediately following the Share Determination Date a schedule that sets forth, as of the Share Determination Date, (i) the number of outstanding shares of US Airways Common Stock, (ii) a ledger of the outstanding US Airways Options and US Airways Equity Awards, which ledger includes the applicable exercise price, (iii) the principal amount of the outstanding US Airways 7.25% Convertible Notes and outstanding US Airways 7% Convertible Notes, including the applicable conversion price, (iv) a ledger of any outstanding securities or obligations convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for US Airways Common Stock, which ledger includes the applicable exercise price or conversion price, and (v) US Airways's determination of US Airways Fully Diluted Shares (for the avoidance of doubt, each of the foregoing items in clauses (i) through (iv) in this Section 1.241 shall be included in the determination of US Airways Fully Diluted Shares).
- **1.242** <u>US Airways Options</u> means stock options to purchase shares of US Airways Common Stock.
- **1.243** <u>US Airways Stock-Settled RSUs</u> means stock-settled restricted stock units that are settled in shares of US Airways Common Stock.
- **1.244** <u>US Airways Stock-Settled SARs</u> means stock-settled stock appreciation rights that are settled in shares of US Airways Common Stock.
- **1.245** <u>U.S. Trustee</u> means the United States Trustee for the Southern District of New York.

- **1.246** <u>Value Hurdle</u> means an amount equal to the sum of the Double-Dip Hurdle Value, the Single-Dip Hurdle Value, and the Labor Claims Hurdle Value.
- **1.247** <u>Value Hurdle Price</u> means an amount equal to (i) the Value Hurdle divided by (ii) the difference between the New Common Stock Allocation and the Initial Old Equity Allocation.
  - **1.248** Voting Agent means GCG, Inc., the Debtors' voting agent.
- **1.249 Voting Deadline** means the date set by the Bankruptcy Court by which all completed Ballots must be received.
- 1.250 VWAP means, with respect to any date, the volume weighted average price of New Common Stock for the five (5) trading days ending on the last trading day immediately prior to such date; provided, however, VWAP as of the Effective Date and until the New Common Stock is trading on a nationally recognized stock exchange shall be calculated as the volume weighted average price of US Airways Common Stock for the five (5) trading days ending on the last trading day immediately prior to such date. The VWAP shall be calculated by using the "VWAP" function on a Bloomberg terminal by typing either "LCC" or the stock symbol for New Common Stock, as applicable, and then pressing the "EQUITY" key, typing "VWAP," and then pressing the "GO" key. Once directed to the VWAP screen, the beginning time and date shall be entered as 9:30 a.m. (Eastern Time) on the date five (5) trading days prior to the previous trading day and the ending time and date shall be entered as of 4:30 p.m.(Eastern Time) on the last trading date, and then pressing the "GO" key. For the avoidance of doubt, the "Bloomberg" calculation shall be used for purposes of calculating VWAP.
- **1.251** Workers' Compensation Plan means each of the Debtors' written contracts, agreements, agreements of indemnity, qualified self-insurance workers' compensation bonds, policies, programs, and plans for workers' compensation and workers' compensation insurance entered into prior to the Commencement Date.

## INTERPRETATION; APPLICATION OF DEFINITIONS AND RULES OF CONSTRUCTION.

The words "herein," "hereof," "hereto," "hereunder," and other words of similar import refer to the Plan as a whole and not to any particular section, subsection, or clause contained therein. A term used herein that is not defined herein shall have the meaning assigned to that term in the Bankruptcy Code. The rules of construction contained in section 102 of the Bankruptcy Code shall apply to the Plan. The headings in the Plan are for convenience of reference only and shall not limit or otherwise affect the provisions hereof.

It is the intention of the Plan that (i) all Allowed General Unsecured Claims, Allowed American Union Claims, and Allowed AMR Equity Interests shall be fully settled and satisfied only with shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock and shares of New Common Stock, as applicable; *provided, however*, that Convenience Class Claims may be satisfied with up to \$25 million in Cash, and (ii) the aggregate number of shares of New Common Stock that are issuable pursuant to the Plan, including those that are or may become issuable upon conversion of shares of the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock issued hereunder, shall not exceed the Maximum Plan Shares. The Plan shall be interpreted and administered consistent with this intention.

## ARTICLE II.

# ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES AND PRIORITY TAX CLAIMS

## 2.1 Administrative Expenses

- (a) AMR Debtors. Except to the extent that New AAG and a holder of an Allowed Administrative Expense against any of the AMR Debtors agree to a different treatment of such Administrative Expense, on the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, each holder of an Allowed Administrative Expense shall receive, in full satisfaction of such Allowed Administrative Expense, an amount in Cash equal to the Allowed amount of such Administrative Expense; provided, however, that Allowed Administrative Expenses against any of the AMR Debtors representing liabilities incurred in the ordinary course by the AMR Debtors, as debtors in possession, or liabilities arising under loans or advances to or other obligations incurred by any of the AMR Debtors, as debtors in possession, whether or not incurred in the ordinary course, shall be paid by New AAG in the ordinary course, consistent with past practice and in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of any agreements governing, instruments evidencing, or other documents relating to such transactions.
- (b) American Debtors. Except to the extent that New AAG and a holder of an Allowed Administrative Expense against any of the American Debtors agree to a different treatment of such Administrative Expense, on the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, each holder of an Allowed Administrative Expense shall receive, in full satisfaction of such Allowed Administrative Expense, an amount in Cash equal to the Allowed amount of such Administrative Expense; provided, however, that Allowed Administrative Expenses against any of the American Debtors representing liabilities incurred in the ordinary course by any of the American Debtors, as debtors in possession, or liabilities arising under loans or advances to or other obligations incurred by any of the American Debtors, as debtors in possession, whether or not incurred in the ordinary course, shall be paid by New AAG in the ordinary course, consistent with past practice and in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of any agreements governing, instruments evidencing, or other documents relating to such transactions.

- (c) Eagle Debtors. Except to the extent that New AAG and a holder of an Allowed Administrative Expense against any of the Eagle Debtors agree to a different treatment of such Administrative Expense, on the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, each holder of an Allowed Administrative Expense shall receive, in full satisfaction of such Allowed Administrative Expense, an amount in Cash equal to the Allowed amount of such Administrative Expense; provided, however, that Allowed Administrative Expenses against any of the Eagle Debtors representing liabilities incurred in the ordinary course by any of the Eagle Debtors, as debtors in possession, or liabilities arising under loans or advances to or other obligations incurred by any of the Eagle Debtors, as debtors in possession, whether or not incurred in the ordinary course, shall be paid by New AAG in the ordinary course, consistent with past practice and in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of any agreements governing, instruments evidencing, or other documents relating to such transactions.
  - 2.2 Compensation and Reimbursement Claims. All Entities seeking an award by the Bankruptcy Court of compensation for services rendered or reimbursement of expenses incurred through and including the Confirmation Date under sections 327, 328, 330, 331, 503(b)(2), 503(b)(3), 503(b)(4), or 503(b)(5) of the Bankruptcy Code shall (i) file their respective final applications for allowance of compensation for services rendered and reimbursement of expenses incurred by the date that is sixty (60) days after the Confirmation Date or as may be otherwise provided in the Confirmation Order and (ii) be paid in full in such amounts as are allowed by the Bankruptcy Court (A) on the date on which the order of the Bankruptcy Court relating to any such Administrative Expense is entered, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, or (B) upon such other terms as may be mutually agreed upon between the holder of such an Administrative Expense and the Debtors, or, if on or after the Effective Date, New AAG. The Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, are authorized to pay compensation for services rendered or reimbursement of expenses incurred after the Confirmation Date and until the Effective Date in the ordinary course and without the need for Bankruptcy Court approval.

## 2.3 **Priority Tax Claims**

(a) AMR Debtors. Except to the extent that New AAG and a holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim against any of the AMR Debtors agree to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim shall receive, at the sole option of the AMR Debtors, (i) Cash in an amount equal to such Allowed Priority Tax Claim on the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, as to any Allowed Priority Tax Claim or (ii) in Cash, in equal semi-annual installments commencing on the first (1st) Business Day following the Effective Date (or if later, the first (1st) Distribution Date after such Claim becomes an Allowed Priority Tax Claim) and continuing over a period not exceeding five (5) years from and after the Commencement Date, together with interest accrued thereon at the applicable nonbankruptcy rate, which as to any Allowed Priority Tax Claim of the Internal Revenue Service on behalf of the United States shall be the applicable rate specified by the Tax

<u>Code</u>, as of the Confirmation Date, <u>applied pursuant to section 511 of the Bankruptcy</u> <u>Code</u>, subject to the sole option of the Reorganized Debtors to prepay the entire amount of the Allowed Priority Tax Claim. All Allowed Priority Tax Claims against any of the AMR Debtors that are not due and payable on- or before the Effective Date shall be paid in the ordinary course as such obligations become due.

- (b) American Debtors. Except to the extent that New AAG and a holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim against any of the American Debtors agree to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim shall receive, at the sole option of the American Debtors, (i) Cash in an amount equal to such Allowed Priority Tax Claim on the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, as to any Allowed Priority Tax Claim or (ii) in Cash, in equal semi-annual installments commencing on the first (1st) Business Day following the Effective Date (or if later, the first (1st) Distribution Date after such Claim becomes an Allowed Priority Tax Claim) and continuing over a period not exceeding five (5) years from and after the Commencement Date, together with interest accrued thereon at the applicable nonbankruptcy rate, which as to any Allowed Priority Tax Claim of the Internal Revenue Service on behalf of the United States shall be the applicable rate specified by the Tax Code, as of the Confirmation Date, applied pursuant to section 511 of the Bankruptcy Code, subject to the sole option of the Reorganized Debtors to prepay the entire amount of the Allowed Priority Tax Claim. All Allowed Priority Tax Claims against any of the American Debtors that are not due and payable on or before the Effective Date shall be paid in the ordinary course as such obligations become due.
- Eagle Debtors. Except to the extent that New AAG and a holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors agree to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an Allowed Priority Tax Claim shall receive, at the sole option of the Eagle Debtors, (i) Cash in an amount equal to such Allowed Priority Tax Claim on the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, as to any Allowed Priority Tax Claim or (ii) in-Cash, in equal semi-annual installments commencing on the first (1st) Business Day following the Effective Date (or if later, the first (1st) Distribution Date after such Claim becomes an Allowed Priority Tax Claim) and continuing over a period not exceeding five (5) years from and after the Commencement Date, together with interest accrued thereon at the applicable nonbankruptcy rate, which as to any Allowed Priority Tax Claim of the Internal Revenue Service on behalf of the United States shall be the applicable rate specified by the Tax Code, as of the Confirmation Date, applied pursuant to section 511 of the Bankruptcy Code, subject to the sole option of the Reorganized Debtors to prepay the entire amount of the Allowed Priority Tax Claim. All Allowed Priority Tax Claims against any of the Eagle Debtors that are not due and payable on or before the Effective Date shall be paid in the ordinary course as such obligations become due.
  - **2.4** Special Provisions Regarding Fees and Expenses of Indenture

    Trustees. Except as may be otherwise provided in a Final Order of the Bankruptcy
    Court previously entered in the Chapter 11 Cases or as set forth in Schedule "2"

    hereto, the reasonable prepetition and postpetition fees and expenses of each of the

Indenture Trustees, to the extent payable by any of the Debtors pursuant to the terms of the applicable Bond Documents (which includes the reasonable fees and expenses of any counsel and/or other professionals retained by the Indenture Trustees in connection with such duties) shall be deemed Allowed Administrative Expenses and shall be paid in Cash on the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, upon submission of documented invoices (in customary form) to the Debtors and the Creditors' Committee, subject to a review for reasonableness by the Debtors and the Creditors' Committee, without the necessity of making application to the Bankruptcy Court. The Indenture Trustees shall provide the Debtors and the Creditors' Committee with an estimate of such fees and expenses no later than thirty (30) days prior to the Confirmation Hearing. Notwithstanding the foregoing, under no circumstances shall any such fees and expenses (including counsel and/or other professionals) include fees and expenses associated with Avoidance Actions. Subject to Section 6.14 hereof, each Indenture Trustee's charging lien, if any, shall be discharged solely upon payment in full of the respective fees and expenses of the Indenture Trustees and termination of the respective Indenture Trustee's duties. Nothing herein shall be deemed to impair, waive, or discharge the Indenture Trustees' respective charging liens, if any, for any fees and expenses not paid by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable. In addition, upon submission of documented invoices (in customary form) to New AAG and without the necessity of making application to the Bankruptcy Court, New AAG shall pay the reasonable fees and expenses of the Indenture Trustees in connection with making distributions hereunder. Any fees and expenses owing under the Support and Settlement Agreement shall be deemed Allowed Administrative Expenses and shall be paid in Cash on the Effective Date or as otherwise provided in the Support and Settlement Agreement to the extent provided in any order of the Bankruptcy Court.

## ARTICLE III.

## CLASSIFICATION OF CLAIMS AND EQUITY INTERESTS

The following table designates the Classes of Claims against and Equity Interests in the Debtors and specifies which of those Classes are (i) impaired or unimpaired by the Plan, (ii) entitled to vote to accept or reject the Plan in accordance with section 1126 of the Bankruptcy Code, and (iii) deemed to reject the Plan:

Class			Entitled
<u>Class</u>	<u>Designation</u>	<u>Impairment</u>	to Vote
AMR Class 1	AMR Secured Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
AMR Class 2	AMR Priority Non-Tax Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
AMR Class 3	AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims	Impaired	Yes
AMR Class 4	AMR Other General Unsecured Claims	Impaired	Yes
AMR Class 5	AMR Equity Interests	Impaired	Yes
AMR Class 6	AMR Other Equity Interests	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
American Class 1	American Secured Aircraft Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
American Class 2	American Other Secured Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
American Class 3	American Priority Non-Tax Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
American Class 4	American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims	Impaired	Yes
American Class 5	American Other General Unsecured Claims	Impaired	Yes
American Class 6	American Union Claims	Impaired	Yes
American Class 7	American Convenience Class Claims	Impaired	Yes
American Class 8	American Equity Interests	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
Eagle Class 1	Eagle Secured Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
Eagle Class 2	Eagle Priority Non-Tax Claims	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)
Eagle Class 3	Eagle General Unsecured Claims	Impaired	Yes
Eagle Class 4	Eagle Convenience Class Claims	Impaired	Yes
Eagle Class 5	Eagle Equity Interests	Unimpaired	No (deemed to accept)

For convenience of identification, the Plan classifies the Allowed Claims in AMR Class 1, American Class 1, American Class 2, and Eagle Class 1 as single Classes. These Classes are actually a group of subclasses, depending on the underlying property securing such Allowed Claims, and each subclass is treated hereunder as a distinct Class for voting and distribution purposes.

#### ARTICLE IV.

## TREATMENT OF CLAIMS AND EQUITY INTERESTS

4.1 AMR Class 1 – AMR Secured Claims. Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Secured Claim against any of the AMR Debtors agrees to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an Allowed Secured Claim against any of the AMR Debtors shall receive, at the option of the AMR Debtors, and in full satisfaction of such Claim, either (i) Cash in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the unpaid amount of such Allowed Secured Claim, (ii) the proceeds of the sale or disposition of the Collateral securing such Allowed Secured Claim, net of the costs of disposition of such Collateral, (iii) the Collateral securing such Allowed Secured Claim, (iv) such treatment that leaves unaltered the legal, equitable, and

contractual rights to which the holder of such Allowed Secured Claim is entitled, or (v) such other distribution as necessary to satisfy the requirements of section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code. In the event a Secured Claim against any of the AMR Debtors is treated under clause (i) or (ii) of this Section, the liens securing such Secured Claim shall be deemed released immediately upon payment of the Cash or proceeds as provided in such clauses. Any distributions made pursuant to this Section shall be made on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the first (1st) Distribution Date occurring after the latest of (i) the Effective Date, (ii) at least twenty (20) calendar days after the date such Secured Claim becomes Allowed, and (iii) the date for payment provided by any agreement between the applicable AMR Debtor(s) and the holder of such Secured Claim.

4.2 <u>AMR Class 2 – AMR Priority Non-Tax Claims</u>. Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claim against any of the AMR Debtors agrees to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claim against any of the AMR Debtors shall receive, in full satisfaction of such Claim, an amount in Cash equal to the Allowed amount of such Claim on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the later of (i) the Effective Date, (ii) the date such Priority Non-Tax Claim becomes Allowed, and (iii) the date for payment provided by any agreement between the applicable AMR Debtor(s) and the holder of such Priority Non-Tax Claim.

## 4.3 AMR Class 3 – AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims

- (a) Each holder of an Allowed AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim shall receive on the Initial Distribution Date (for AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims that are Allowed as of the Effective Date), a number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock equal to the quotient of such Claim's pro rata share of the Double-Dip Full Recovery Amount divided by the per share Initial Stated Value. Each holder of an Allowed AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim shall receive a distribution hereunder only on account of its Allowed AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim as set forth in this Section 4.3 and will shall not receive any distribution hereunder on account of such holder's Claim against American for American's guarantyee of such AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim.
- (b) At any time prior to the fifth (5th) Business Day before the Effective Date, a holder of an Allowed AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim may irrevocably elect to have all or any portion of its Allowed AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim treated as an Allowed AMR Other General Unsecured Claim in AMR Class 4. Such election shall be made on the form included in the Plan Supplement and, to be effective, must be actually received by the attorneys for the Debtors prior to such fifth (5th) Business Day. Any election not complying with the foregoing shall have no force or effect.
- (c) The AMR Note Claims shall be Allowed as AMR General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims in amounts equal to (i) the respective prepetition amounts

listed next to each Indenture set forth on Schedule "1" hereto plus (ii) interest (including interest on overdue interest) at the respective rates set forth on Schedule "1" hereto from the Commencement Date through the Effective Date (the "AMR Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claims"). The AMR Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claims shall override and supersede any individual Claims filed by Registered Holders or beneficial owners of debt securities with respect to the AMR Note Claims. Distributions to holders of AMR Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claims shall be made in accordance with Section 5.2 hereof. As provided in Section 5.15 hereof, any holder of an AMR Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claim with respect to a Note that is a Convertible Note may irrevocably elect to have such Convertible Note treated as an Allowed AMR Equity Interest in AMR Class 5 (subject to the terms and provisions of the Revised Final Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a) and 362 Establishing Notification Procedures for Substantial Claimholders and Equity Security Holders and Approving Restrictions on Certain Transfers of Interests in the Debtors' Estates, entered by the Bankruptcy Court on April 11, 2013 (ECF No. 7591)) in an amount that corresponds to the number of shares of AMR Common Stock that would have been issued to such holder if such Convertible Note had been converted into shares of AMR Common Stock as of the Effective Date pursuant to the definitive documentation for such Convertible Note.

4.4 AMR Class 4 - AMR Other General Unsecured Claims. Each holder of an Allowed AMR Other General Unsecured Claim as of the Effective Date shall receive (i) on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the Initial Distribution Date, its Initial Pro Rata Share of (A) a number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock equal to the quotient of (x) the Total Initial Stated Value, less the Double-Dip Full Recovery Amount, divided by (y) the per share Initial Stated Value, and (ii) as soon as reasonably practicable after the Final Mandatory Conversion Date, its Initial Pro Rata Share of a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to (I) the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation, less (II) the number of shares of New Common Stock issued upon conversion of all of the shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, less (III) the Labor Common Stock Allocation. In connection with each Interim True-Up Distribution, each holder of an Allowed AMR Other General Unsecured Claim shall receive its Interim Pro Rata Share of the distribution allocated to Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof. In connection with the Final True-Up Distribution, each holder of an Allowed AMR Other General Unsecured Claim shall receive its Final Pro Rata Share of the distribution allocated to Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims pursuant to Section 7.4(b) hereof. The right of a holder of an Allowed AMR Other General Unsecured Claim to receive any distribution on a Final Mandatory Conversion Date, an Interim Distribution Date, or a Final Distribution Date shall not be Transferable; provided, however, that this sentence shall not apply to any shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock or the right to receive shares of New Common Stock pursuant to the conversion thereof.

- AMR Class 5 AMR Equity Interests. Each holder of an Allowed AMR Equity Interest shall receive its pro rata share (i) on the Effective Date, or as soon as thereafter as reasonably practicable, of the Initial Old Equity Allocation and (ii) on each Mandatory Conversion Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, of the Market-Based Old Equity Allocation. In connection with each Interim True-Up Distribution, each holder of an Allowed AMR Equity Interest shall receive its pro rata share of the Market-Based Old Equity Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof. In connection with the Final True-Up Distribution, each holder of an Allowed AMR Equity Interest shall receive its pro rata share of the Market-Based Old Equity Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(b) hereof. The right of a holder of an Allowed AMR Equity Interest to receive any distribution on a Mandatory Conversion Date, an Interim Distribution Date, or a Final Distribution Date shall not be Transferable.
- **4.6** AMR Class 6 AMR Other Equity Interests. Subject to the Roll-Up Transactions, if any, the AMR Other Equity Interests shall not be cancelled, but shall be reinstated for the benefit of the respective Reorganized Debtor that is the holder thereof.
- 4.7 American Class 1 – American Secured Aircraft Claims. Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Secured Aircraft Claim against any of the American Debtors agrees to a different treatment of such Claim (including, without limitation, pursuant to a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement), each holder of an Allowed Secured Aircraft Claim against any of the American Debtors shall receive, at the option of the American Debtors, and in full satisfaction of such Claim, either (i) Cash in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the unpaid amount of such Allowed Secured Aircraft Claim, (ii) the proceeds of the sale or disposition of the Collateral securing such Allowed Secured Aircraft Claim, net of the costs of disposition of such Collateral, (iii) the Collateral securing such Allowed Secured Aircraft Claim, (iv) such treatment that leaves unaltered the legal, equitable, and contractual rights to which the holder of such Allowed Secured Aircraft Claim is entitled, or (v) such other distribution as necessary to satisfy the requirements of section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code. In the event a Secured Aircraft Claim against any of the American Debtors is treated under clause (i) or (ii) of this Section, the liens securing such Secured Aircraft Claim shall be deemed released immediately upon payment of the Cash or proceeds as provided in such clauses. Any distributions made pursuant to this Section shall be made on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the first (1st) Distribution Date occurring after the latest of (i) the Effective Date, (ii) at least twenty (20) calendar days after the date such Secured Aircraft Claim becomes Allowed, and (iii) the date for payment provided by any agreement between the applicable American Debtor(s) and the holder of such Secured Aircraft Claim.
- **4.8** <u>American Class 2 American Other Secured Claims</u>. Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Other Secured Claim against any of the American Debtors agrees to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an

Allowed Other Secured Claim against any of the American Debtors shall receive, at the option of the American Debtors, and in full satisfaction of such Claim, either (i) Cash in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the unpaid amount of such Allowed Other Secured Claim, (ii) the proceeds of the sale or disposition of the Collateral securing such Allowed Other Secured Claim, net of the costs of disposition of such Collateral, (iii) the Collateral securing such Allowed Other Secured Claim, (iv) such treatment that leaves unaltered the legal, equitable, and contractual rights to which the holder of such Allowed Other Secured Claim is entitled, or (v) such other distribution as necessary to satisfy the requirements of section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code. In the event an Other Secured Claim against any of the American Debtors is treated under clause (i) or (ii) of this Section, the liens securing such Other Secured Claim shall be deemed released immediately upon payment of the Cash or proceeds as provided in such clauses. Any distributions made pursuant to this Section shall be made on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the first (1st) Distribution Date occurring after the latest of (i) the Effective Date, (ii) at least twenty (20) calendar days after the date such Other Secured Claim becomes Allowed, and (iii) the date for payment provided by any agreement between the applicable American Debtor(s) and the holder of such Other Secured Claim.

4.9 <u>American Class 3 – American Priority Non-Tax Claims</u>. Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claim against any of the American Debtors agrees to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claim against any of the American Debtors shall receive, in full satisfaction of such Claim, an amount in Cash equal to the Allowed amount of such Claim on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the later of (i) the Effective Date, (ii) the date such Priority Non-Tax Claim becomes Allowed, and (iii) the date for payment provided by any agreement between the applicable American Debtor(s) and the holder of such Priority Non-Tax Claim.

# 4.10 <u>American Class 4 – American General Unsecured Guaranteed</u> Claims

- (a) Each holder of an Allowed American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim shall receive on the Initial Distribution Date (for American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims that are Allowed as of the Effective Date), a number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock equal to the quotient of such Claim's pro rata share of the Double-Dip Full Recovery Amount divided by the per share Initial Stated Value. Each holder of an Allowed American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim shall receive a distribution hereunder only on account of its Allowed American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim as set forth in this Section 4.10 and willshall not receive any distribution on account of such holder's Claim against AMR for AMR's guarantyce of such American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim.
- (b) At any time prior to the fifth (5th) Business Day before the Effective Date, a holder of an Allowed American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim may irrevocably elect to have all or any portion of its Allowed American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claim treated as an Allowed American Other General Unsecured Claim in American Class 5. Such election shall be made on the form included in the Plan Supplement and, to be effective, must be actually received by the attorneys for the Debtors prior to such fifth (5th) Business Day. Any election not complying with the foregoing shall have no force or effect.
- Unsecured Claims shall be Allowed as American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims in amounts equal to (i) the respective prepetition amounts listed next to each Indenture set forth on Schedule "2" hereto plus (ii) interest (including interest on overdue interest) at the respective rates set forth on Schedule "2" hereto from the Commencement Date through the Effective Date (the "American Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claims"). The American Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claims shall override and supersede any individual Claims filed by Registered Holders or beneficial owners of debt securities with respect to the American Note Claims. Distributions to holders of American Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Note Claims shall be made in accordance with Section 5.2 hereof.
- (d) The Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims that are Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims against the American Debtors shall be Allowed as American General Unsecured Guaranteed Claims in amounts equal to (i) the respective prepetition amounts listed next to each Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement set forth on Schedule "2" hereto plus (ii) interest (including interest on overdue interest) at the respective rates set forth on Schedule "2" hereto from the Commencement Date through the Effective Date (the "American Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims"). The American Fixed Allowed Guaranteed Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims shall override and supersede any individual Claims filed by Registered Holders or beneficial owners of debt securities with

respect to the Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims against the American Debtors. Distributions to holders of Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims against the American Debtors shall be made in accordance with Section 5.2 hereof.

**(e)** Each holder of a Triple-Dip General Unsecured Claim shall receive distributions hereunder only on account of its Allowed Double-Dip General Unsecured Claim.

# 4.11 American Class 5 – American Other General Unsecured Claims

- (a) Each holder of an Allowed American Other General Unsecured Claim as of the Effective Date shall receive (i) on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the Initial Distribution Date, its Initial Pro Rata Share of a number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock equal to the quotient of (x) the Total Initial Stated Value, less the Double-Dip Full Recovery Amount, divided by (y) the per share Initial Stated Value, and (ii) as soon as reasonably practicable after the Final Mandatory Conversion Date, its Initial Pro Rata Share of a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to (I) the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation, less (II) the number of shares of New Common Stock issued upon conversion of all of the shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, less (III) the Labor Common Stock Allocation. In connection with each Interim True-Up Distribution, each holder of an Allowed American Other General Unsecured Claim shall receive its Interim Pro Rata Share of the distribution allocated to Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof. In connection with the Final True-Up Distribution, each holder of an Allowed American Other General Unsecured Claim shall receive its Final Pro Rata Share of the distribution allocated to Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims pursuant to Section 7.4(b) hereof. The right of a holder of an Allowed American Other General Unsecured Claim to receive any distribution on a Mandatory Conversion Date, an Interim Distribution Date, or a Final Distribution Date shall not be Transferable; provided, however, that this sentence shall not apply to any shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock or the right to receive shares of New Common Stock pursuant to the conversion thereof.
- (b) The American Note Claims that are Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims shall be Allowed as American Other General Unsecured Claims in American Class 5 in amounts equal to (i) the respective prepetition amounts listed next to each Indenture set forth on Schedule "3" hereto plus (ii) interest (including interest on overdue interest) at the respective rates set forth on Schedule "3" hereto from the Commencement Date through the Effective Date (the "American Fixed Allowed Other Note Claims"). The American Fixed Allowed Other Note Claims shall override and supersede any individual Claims filed by Registered Holders or beneficial owners of debt securities with respect to the American Note Claims. Distributions to holders of American Fixed Allowed Other Note Claims shall be made in accordance with Section 5.2 hereof.
- (c) The Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims that are Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims against the American Debtors shall be Allowed as

American Other General Unsecured Claims in American Class 5 in amounts equal to (i) the respective prepetition amounts listed next to each Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement set forth on Schedule "3" hereto plus (ii) interest (including interest on overdue interest) at the respective rates set forth on Schedule "3" hereto from the Commencement Date through the Effective Date (the "American Fixed Allowed Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims"). The American Fixed Allowed Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims shall override and supersede any individual Claims filed by Registered Holders or beneficial owners of debt securities with respect to the Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims against the American Debtors. Distributions to holders of Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims against the American Debtors shall be made in accordance with Section 5.2 hereof.

**(d)** The DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims against the American Debtors shall be Allowed as American Other General Unsecured Claims in American Class 5 in amounts equal to (i) the respective prepetition amounts listed next to each DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement set forth on Schedule "3" hereto plus (ii) interest (including interest on overdue interest) at the respective rates set forth on Schedule "3" hereto from the Commencement Date through the Effective Date (the "American Fixed Allowed DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims"). The American Fixed Allowed DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims shall override and supersede any individual Claims filed by Registered Holders or beneficial owners of debt securities with respect to the DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims against the American Debtors. Distributions to holders of DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims against the American Debtors shall be made in accordance with Section 5.2 hereof; provided, however, under no circumstances shall the holders thereof receive more (in New Common Stock value based on the formulas provided herein) than a single satisfaction.

The treatment provided hereunder to holders of Allowed DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims is the result of a compromise and settlement (the "DFW 1.5x Settlement"). The DFW 1.5x Settlement provides that each holder of an Allowed DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim shall be treated hereunder as having (i) an Allowed American Other General Unsecured Claim in an amount equal to the par amount of such Claim plus all nondefault rate interest accrued through the Effective Date and (ii) an Allowed American Other General Unsecured Claim on account of the guarantee by American of such Claim in an amount equal 50% of the par amount of such Claim, plus all nondefault rate interest accrued through the Effective Date; provided, however, that (A) the amount Allowed on account of the guarantee by American shall not increase the aggregate distributions to holders of Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims hereunder or the amount of the Single-Dip Full Recovery Amount, and (B) the distributions to holders of Allowed DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims shall be not more than a single satisfaction.

## 4.12 American Class 6 – American Union Claims

- (a) *APA Claim*. The APA shall receive, in full satisfaction of the APA Claim, shares of New Common Stock constituting 13.5% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation in accordance with the APA Section 1113 Agreement as follows: On the Initial Distribution Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, the APA shall receive its pro rata share of the Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation. On each Mandatory Conversion Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, the APA shall receive its pro rata share of the applicable Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocation. In connection with each Interim True-Up Distribution, the APA shall receive its pro rata share of the distribution made on account of the American Labor Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof. In connection with the Final True-Up Distribution, the APA shall receive its pro rata share of the distribution made on account of the American Labor Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(b) hereof. The right of the APA to receive any distribution on a Mandatory Conversion Date, an Interim Distribution Date, or a Final Distribution Date shall not be Transferable.
- (b) *APFA Claim*. The APFA shall receive, in full satisfaction of the APFA Claim, shares of New Common Stock constituting 3% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation in accordance with the APFA Section 1113 Agreement as follows: On the Initial Distribution Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, the APFA shall receive its pro rata share of the Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation. On each Mandatory Conversion Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, the APFA shall receive its pro rata share of the applicable Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocation. In connection with each Interim True-Up Distribution, the APFA shall receive its pro rata share of the distribution made on account of the American Labor Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof. In connection with the Final True-Up Distribution, the APFA shall receive its pro rata share of the distribution made on account of the American Labor Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(b) hereof. The right of the APFA to receive any distribution on a Mandatory Conversion Date, an Interim Distribution Date, or a Final Distribution Date shall not be Transferable.
- (c) *TWU American Claim*. The TWU shall receive, in full satisfaction of the TWU American Claim, shares of New Common Stock constituting 4.8% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation in accordance with the TWU American Section 1113 Agreement as follows: On the Initial Distribution Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, the TWU shall receive its pro rata share of the Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation. On each Mandatory Conversion Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, the TWU shall receive its pro rata share of the applicable Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocation. In connection with each Interim True-Up Distribution, the TWU shall receive its pro rata share of the distribution made on account of the American Labor Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof. In connection with the Final True-Up Distribution, the TWU shall receive its pro rata share of the distribution made on account of the American Labor Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(b) hereof. The right of the TWU to receive any distribution on a Mandatory

Conversion Date, an Interim Distribution Date, or a Final Distribution Date shall not be Transferable.

- 4.13 American Class 7 – American Convenience Class Claims. Each holder of an Allowed Convenience Class Claim against any of the American Debtors shall receive, on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the later of (i) the Initial Distribution Date (for Claims that are Allowed as of the Effective Date) and (ii) the Distribution Date that is at least twenty (20) calendar days after such Convenience Class Claim becomes an Allowed Convenience Class Claim, Cash in the amount of 100% of the amount of its Allowed American Convenience Class Claim as of the Commencement Date; provided, however, that if the aggregate amount of Allowed American Convenience Class Claims in American Class 7 and Allowed Eagle Convenience Class Claims in Eagle Class 4 exceed \$25 million, the percentage Cash distribution to each holder of an Allowed American Convenience Class Claim against any of the American Debtors shall be reduced so that the aggregate amount of Cash distributable with respect to all Allowed American Convenience Class Claims <u>against any of the American Debtors</u> and Allowed <u>Eagle</u> Convenience Class Claims against any of the Eagle Debtors does not exceed \$25 million.
- **4.14** American Class 8 American Equity Interests. Subject to the Roll-Up Transactions, if any, the American Equity Interests shall not be cancelled, but shall be reinstated for the benefit of the respective Reorganized Debtor that is the holder thereof.
- 4.15 **Eagle Class 1 – Eagle Secured Claims.** Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Secured Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors agrees to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an Allowed Secured Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors shall receive, at the option of the Eagle Debtors, and in full satisfaction of such Claim, either (i) Cash in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the unpaid amount of such Allowed Secured Claim, (ii) the proceeds of the sale or disposition of the Collateral securing such Allowed Secured Claim, net of the costs of disposition of such Collateral, (iii) the Collateral securing such Allowed Secured Claim, (iv) such treatment that leaves unaltered the legal, equitable, and contractual rights to which the holder of such Allowed Secured Claim is entitled, or (v) such other distribution as necessary to satisfy the requirements of section 1124 of the Bankruptcy Code. In the event a Secured Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors is treated under clause (i) or (ii) of this Section, the liens securing such Secured Claim shall be deemed released immediately upon payment of the Cash or proceeds as provided in such clauses. Any distributions made pursuant to this Section shall be made on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the first (1st) Distribution Date occurring after the latest of (i) the Effective Date, (ii) at least twenty (20) calendar days after the date such Secured Claim becomes Allowed, and (iii) the date for payment provided by any agreement between the applicable Eagle Debtor(s) and the holder of such Secured Claim.

- 4.16 <u>Eagle Class 2 Eagle Priority Non-Tax Claims</u>. Except to the extent that a holder of an Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors agrees to a different treatment of such Claim, each holder of an Allowed Priority Non-Tax Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors shall receive, in full satisfaction of such Claim, an amount in Cash equal to the Allowed amount of such Claim on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the later of (i) the Effective Date, (ii) the date such Priority Non-Tax Claim becomes Allowed, and (iii) the date for payment provided by any agreement between the applicable Eagle Debtor(s) and the holder of such Priority Non-Tax Claim.
- 4.17 **Eagle Class 3 – Eagle General Unsecured Claims.** Each holder of an Allowed Eagle General Unsecured Claim as of the Effective Date shall receive (i) on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the Initial Distribution Date, its Initial Pro Rata Share of a number of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock equal to the quotient of (x) the Total Initial Stated Value, less the Double-Dip Full Recovery Amount, divided by (y) the per share Initial Stated Value, and (ii) as soon as reasonably practicable after the Final Mandatory Conversion Date, its Initial Pro Rata Share of a number of shares of New Common Stock equal to (I) the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation, less (II) the number of shares of New Common Stock issued upon conversion of all of the shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, less (III) the Labor Common Stock Allocation. In connection with each Interim True-Up Distribution, each holder of an Allowed Eagle General Unsecured Claim shall receive its Interim Pro Rata Share of the distribution allocated to Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof. In connection with the Final True-Up Distribution, each holder of an Allowed Eagle General Unsecured Claim shall receive its Final Pro Rata Share of the distribution allocated to Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims pursuant to Section 7.4(b) hereof. The right of a holder of an Allowed Eagle General Unsecured Claim to receive any distribution on a Mandatory Conversion Date, an Interim Distribution Date, or a Final Distribution Date shall not be Transferable; provided, however, that this sentence shall not apply to any shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock or the right to receive shares of New Common Stock pursuant to the conversion thereof.
- 4.18 <u>Eagle Class 4 Eagle Convenience Class Claims</u>. Each holder of an Allowed Convenience Class Claim against any of the Eagle Debtors shall receive, on or as soon as reasonably practicable after the later of (i) the Initial Distribution Date (for Claims that are Allowed as of the Effective Date) and (ii) the Distribution Date that is at least twenty (20) calendar days after such Convenience Class Claim becomes an Allowed Convenience Class Claim, Cash in the amount of 100% of the amount of its Allowed <u>Eagle</u> Convenience Class Claim as of the Commencement Date; *provided, however*, that if the aggregate amount of Allowed <u>American</u> Convenience <u>Class</u> Claims in American Class 7 and Allowed <u>Eagle</u> Convenience Class Claims in Eagle Class 4 exceed \$25 million, the percentage Cash distribution to each holder of an Allowed <u>Eagle</u> Convenience Class Claim <u>against any of the</u>

<u>Eagle Debtors</u> shall be reduced so that the aggregate amount of Cash distributable with respect to all Allowed <u>American Convenience Class Claims against any of the American Debtors</u> and Allowed <u>Eagle Convenience Class Claims against any of the Eagle Debtors</u> does not exceed \$25 million.

**4.19** Eagle Class 5 – Eagle Equity Interests. Subject to the Roll-Up Transactions, if any, the Eagle Equity Interests shall not be cancelled, but shall be reinstated for the benefit of the respective Reorganized Debtor that is the holder thereof.

#### ARTICLE V.

#### **PROVISIONS GOVERNING DISTRIBUTIONS**

5.1 <u>Distribution Record Date</u>. Except with respect to any publicly-traded securities as to which distributions shall be treated as set forth in Section 5.13 hereof, (i) as of the close of business on the Distribution Record Date, the various transfer registers for each of the Classes of Claims or Equity Interests as maintained by the Debtors or their agents shall be deemed closed, (ii) there shall be no further changes in the record holders of any of such Claims or Equity Interests, and the Debtors shall have no obligation to recognize any transfer of such Claims or Equity Interests occurring on or after the Distribution Record Date, and (iii) the Debtors shall be entitled to recognize and deal for all purposes hereunder only with those record holders stated on the transfer ledgers as of the close of business on the Distribution Record Date, to the extent applicable.

#### 5.2 Disbursing Agent

(a) The Disbursing Agent shall make all distributions required hereunder, except with respect to a holder of a Claim whose distribution is governed by an agreement and is administered by an Indenture Trustee or Servicer, which distribution shall be deposited by the Disbursing Agent with the appropriate Indenture Trustee or Servicer for distribution to holders of Claims in accordance with the provisions hereof and the terms of the governing agreement (except with respect to distributions on Claims where the <u>Indenture Trustee or</u> Servicer, the Debtors, and the holder of a Claim may have agreed otherwise). Distributions on account of such Claims shall be deemed complete upon delivery to the appropriate Indenture Trustee or Servicer; provided, however, that if any such Indenture Trustee or Servicer is unable to make such distributions, the Disbursing Agent, with the cooperation of such Indenture Trustee or Servicer, shall make such distributions to the extent reasonably practicable. With respect to holders of the American Union Claims in American Class 6, the Disbursing Agent shall make the distributions required hereunder to the APA, the APFA, and the TWU, as applicable, and distributions on account of such American Union Claims shall be deemed complete upon delivery to the APA, the APFA, and the TWU, as applicable.

- (b) The Debtors shall be authorized, without further Bankruptcy Court approval, to reimburse any Servicer for its reasonable and customary servicing fees and expenses incurred in providing postpetition services directly related to distributions hereunder. Such reimbursements shall be made on terms agreed to with the Debtors and shall not be deducted from distributions to be made hereunder to holders of Allowed Claims receiving distributions from such Servicer.
  - 5.3 <u>Timing of Distributions</u>. Subject to any reserves or holdbacks established hereunder, on the appropriate Distribution Date, or as soon thereafter as is practicable, holders of Allowed Claims and Allowed AMR Equity Interests shall receive the distributions provided for herein. Distributions on account of General Unsecured Claims that are Allowed as of the Effective Date, including delivery to The Depository Trust Company of the global certificate(s) representing the shares of Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock to be issued hereunder, shall be made on the Initial Distribution Date, or, other than with respect to distribution of Plan Shares, as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable (and shall receive the additional true-up distributions provided for in Section 7.4 hereof at the times provided for therein). Distributions on account of any Disputed Claim as of the Effective Date that subsequently becomes Allowed shall be made on the next Distribution Date that is at least twenty (20) calendar days after the date such Claim becomes Allowed, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable; provided, however, that distributions on account of Administrative Expenses and Priority Tax Claims shall be made as set forth in Article II hereof. Upon making distributions hereunder, in no event shall any of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or the Disbursing Agent be liable for the subsequent acts of third parties regarding such distributions. Notwithstanding compliance by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, with their obligations hereunder, there can be no assurance that an active trading market for the New Common Stock will develop or as to the prices at which the New Common Stock will trade.

#### 5.4 Delivery of Distributions and Undeliverable Distributions

(a) All distributions to any holder of an Allowed Claim shall be made by the Disbursing Agent at the address of such holder as set forth on the Schedules filed with the Bankruptcy Court or on the books and records of the Debtors or their agents or in a letter of transmittal unless the Debtors have been notified in writing of a change of address, including, without limitation, by the filing of a proof of Claim by such holder that contains an address for such holder different from the address reflected on the Schedules for such holder. In the event that any distribution to any holder is returned as undeliverable, no further distributions to such holder shall be made unless and until such distributions are claimed, at which time all missed distributions shall be made to such holder, without interest: *provided, however*, that, except as otherwise provided in Article VII hereof, if any such distribution consists of New Common Stock, all dividends declared and paid in respect of such New Common Stock shall be included. The Disbursing Agent shall make reasonable efforts to locate holders of undeliverable distributions and, if located, assist such holders in complying with Section 5.5 hereof.

All demands for undeliverable distributions must be made on or before the later to occur of (i) the first (1st) anniversary of the Effective Date or (ii) six (6) months after such holder's Claim becomes an Allowed Claim. Thereafter, the amount represented by such undeliverable distribution (including any dividends) shall be contributed by the Disbursing Agent to one or more charitable organizations exempt from U.S. federal income tax under section 501(c)(3) of the Tax Code to be selected by, and unrelated to, the Disbursing Agent (provided that the recipient charitable organization is not, and would not become by reason of the contribution, a "Substantial Stockholder" within the meaning of the New AAG Certificate of Incorporation), and any Claim in respect of such undeliverable distribution shall be discharged and forever barred from assertion against the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, and their respective property, notwithstanding any federal or state escheat laws to the contrary.

- (b) If any shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock or New Common Stock are to be issued in a name other than that in which the holder of an Allowed Claim is identified in the immediately preceding subparagraph, it shall be a condition of such issuance that the Person requesting such name shall pay any transfer or other taxes required by reason of the issuance of shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock or New Common Stock in a name other than that in which such holder is identified herein or shall establish to the satisfaction of New AAG or the Disbursing Agent, as applicable, that such taxes have either been paid or are not applicable.
- (c) Any distribution on account of Allowed Claims made to any of the Indenture Trustees or Servicers in accordance herewith shall be (i) deemed a distribution to the respective registered holders thereunder, (ii) subject to the applicable Indenture Trustee's or Servicer's right to assert its charging lien against such distributions, and (iii) in accordance with Section 5.10 hereof. Each Indenture Trustee and Servicer shall make such distributions, as soon as reasonably practicable after receipt thereof and pursuant to the terms of the applicable Indenture or other governing agreement, (A) with respect to Indenture Trustees, in accordance with Section 5.2 hereof to the registered holders as of the date of surrender of the debt securities pursuant to Section 5.13 hereof and (B) with respect to Servicers, in accordance with Section 5.2 hereof to the registered holders as provided in the applicable governing agreement.
- shall be made by the Disbursing Agent to the transfer agent for AMR Common Stock, who shall be responsible for making the appropriate distributions to the registered holders as of the Distribution Record Date. In the event that any distribution of New Common Stock to any holder of an Allowed AMR Equity Interest is returned as undeliverable, no further distributions to such holder shall be made unless and until such distributions are claimed, at which time all missed distributions shall be made to such holder without interest but together with any dividends that have been declared and paid in respect of such New Common Stock prior to the date such distributions are claimed. All demands for such undeliverable New Common Stock must be made on or before the first (1st) anniversary of the Effective Date. Thereafter, the New Common Stock constituting such undeliverable distribution (including any dividends declared thereon) shall be contributed

to one or more charitable organizations exempt from U.S. federal income tax under section 501(c)(3) of the Tax Code to be selected by, and unrelated to, the Disbursing Agent (provided that the recipient charitable organization is not, and would not become by reason of the contribution, a "Substantial Stockholder" within the meaning of the New AAG Certificate of Incorporation), and any Claim or Equity Interest in respect of such undeliverable distribution shall be discharged and forever barred from assertion against the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, and their respective property, notwithstanding any federal or state escheat laws to the contrary.

### 5.5 Withholding and Reporting Requirements

- Withholding Rights. In connection with the Plan and all instruments issued in connection therewith and distributed thereon, any party issuing any instrument or making any distribution described in the Planherein shall comply with all applicable withholding and reporting requirements imposed by any federal, state, or local taxing authority, and all distributions pursuant to the Plan and all related agreements shall be subject to any such withholding or reporting requirements. In the case of a non-Cash distribution that is subject to withholding, the distributing party may withhold an appropriate portion of such distributed property and sell such withheld property to generate Cash necessary to pay over the withholding tax. Any amounts withheld pursuant to the preceding sentence shall be deemed to have been distributed to and received by the applicable recipient for all purposes of the Plan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, each holder of an Allowed Claim or Allowed AMR Equity Interest or any other Person that receives a distribution pursuant to the Plan shall have responsibility for any taxes imposed by any governmental unit, including, without limitation, income, withholding, and other taxes, on account of such distribution. Any party issuing any instrument or making any distribution pursuant to the Plan has the right, but not the obligation, to not make a distribution until such holder has made arrangements satisfactory to such issuing or disbursing party for payment of any such tax obligations.
- **(b)** *Forms.* Any party entitled to receive any property as an issuance or distribution under the Plan shall be required to deliver to the Disbursing Agent (or such other Person designated by the Debtors, which Person shall subsequently deliver to the Disbursing Agent any applicable Form W-8 or Form W-9 received) an appropriate Form W-9 or (if the payee is a foreign Person) Form W-8, unless such Person is exempt under the Tax Code and so notifies the Disbursing Agent. If the holder has not otherwise made a demand for an undeliverable distribution as set forth in Section 5.4 hereof and fails to comply with such a request requirement within six (6) months, such distribution shall be deemed an undeliverable distribution.
  - **5.6** <u>Cash Payments.</u> At the option of the Debtors, any Cash payment to be made hereunder may be made by check or wire transfer or as otherwise required or provided in applicable agreements.
  - **5.7** <u>Distributions on Behalf of Subsidiaries.</u> The Disbursing Agent shall make distributions hereunder on behalf of the applicable Reorganized Debtor.

Where the applicable Reorganized Debtor is a subsidiary of New AAG, New AAG shall make a direct or indirect capital contribution (through the chain of relevant entities) to the applicable Reorganized Debtor of an amount of Plan Shares or Cash to be distributed to holders of Allowed Claims against such Debtor or to be placed in the Disputed Claims Reserve on account of Disputed Claims against such Debtor, but only at such time as the amounts are actually distributed to holders of Allowed Claims or placed into the Disputed Claims Reserve; *provided*, *however*, that the preceding portion of this sentence shall not apply to any shares of New Common Stock into which the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock actually converts, which New Common Stock shall be issued and distributed directly by or on behalf of New AAG. Any distributions of Plan Shares or Cash that revert to New AAG or are otherwise cancelled shall revest solely in New AAG, and no other Reorganized Debtor shall have any ownership interest in the amounts distributed.

- 5.8 <u>Allocation of Plan Distribution Between Principal and Interest.</u> Except as otherwise required by law (as reasonably determined by the Debtors), distributions with respect to an Allowed General Unsecured Claim shall be allocated first to the principal portion of such Allowed Claim (as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes) and, thereafter, to the remaining portion of such Allowed Claim, if any.
- respect of Allowed Claims shall be null and void if not negotiated within one hundred eighty (180) days after the date of issuance thereof. Requests for reissuance of any check shall be made to the Debtors by the holder of the Allowed Claim to whom such check originally was issued. Any Claim in respect of such a voided check shall be made on or before thirty (30) days after the expiration of the one hundred eighty (180) day period following the date of issuance of such check. Thereafter, the amount represented by such voided check shall irrevocably revert to New AAG, and any Claim in respect of such voided check shall be discharged and forever barred, notwithstanding any federal or state escheat laws to the contrary.

## 5.10 Minimum Distributions and Fractional Shares-

- (a) No payment of Cash in an amount less than \$25 shall be made to any holder of an Allowed Claim, and no fractional shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock or New Common Stock shall be distributed; *provided*, *however*, that (i) any fractional shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock shall be rounded down to the next whole number or zero, as applicable and (ii) any fractional shares of New Common Stock shall be rounded up or down to the next whole number or zero, as applicable (with one-half being closer to the next lower whole number for this purpose). No consideration shall be provided in lieu of fractional shares that are rounded down.
- **(b)** In the event any New Common Stock remains in the Disputed Claims Reserve after the Final Distribution Date and the Disbursing Agent determines

that the distribution thereof to holders of Allowed Claims and Allowed AMR Equity Interests is not justified (i) based on the cost of distribution or (ii) because it would contravene Section 5.10(a) hereof, the Disbursing Agent shall contribute such New Common Stock to one or more charitable organizations exempt from U.S. federal income tax under section 501(c)(3) of the Tax Code to be selected by, and unrelated to, the Disbursing Agent (provided that the recipient charitable organization is not, and would not become by reason of the contribution, a "Substantial Stockholder" within the meaning of the New AAG Certificate of Incorporation).

- Debtors, as applicable, may, but shall not be required to, set off or recoup against any Claim, and any distribution to be made on account of such Claim, any and all claims, rights, and Causes of Action of any nature that the Debtors may have against the holder of such Claim pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code or applicable nonbankruptcy law; *provided*, *however*, that neither the failure to do so nor the allowance of any Claim hereunder shall constitute a waiver, abandonment, or release by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, of any such claims, rights, and Causes of Action that the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, may have against the holder of such Claim.
- 5.12 <u>Transactions on Business Days</u>. If the Effective Date or any other date on which a transaction may occur hereunder shall occur on a day that is not a Business Day, the transactions contemplated by the Plan to occur on such day shall instead occur on the next succeeding Business Day, but shall be deemed to have been completed as of the required date.
- 5.13 Surrender of Existing Publicly-Traded Debt Securities. On the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, each Registered Holder of debt securities with respect to the Note Claims or the Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims, as applicable, shall surrender its debt securities to the applicable Indenture Trustee or, in the event such debt securities are held in the name, or by a nominee, of The Depository Trust Company or other securities depository (each, a "Depository"), the Debtors shall seek the cooperation of the Depository to provide appropriate instructions to the applicable Indenture Trustee. No distributions hereunder shall be made for or on behalf of such Registered Holder unless and until (i) such debt securities are received by the applicable Indenture Trustee or appropriate instructions from the Depository are received by the applicable Indenture Trustee or (ii) the loss, theft, or destruction of such debt securities is established to the reasonable satisfaction of the applicable Indenture Trustee, which satisfaction may require such Registered Holder to submit (a) a lost instrument affidavit and (b) an indemnity bond holding the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, and the applicable Indenture Trustee harmless in respect of such debt securities and distributions made with respect thereto. Upon compliance with this Section 5.13 by a Registered Holder of the debt securities, for all purposes hereunder, such Registered Holder shall be deemed to have surrendered such debt securities. Any Registered Holder that fails to surrender such debt securities or

satisfactorily explain the loss, theft, or destruction of such debt securities to the applicable Indenture Trustee within one (1) year of the Effective Date shall be deemed to have no further Claim against the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or the applicable Indenture Trustee in respect of such Claim and shall not participate in any distribution hereunder. All property in respect of such forfeited distributions, including interest thereon, shall be promptly returned to the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, by the applicable Indenture Trustee (notwithstanding any federal or state escheat laws to the contrary), and any such debt securities shall be cancelled.

**5.14** Class Proofs of Claim. If a class proof of Claim is Allowed, it shall be treated as a single Claim for purposes of Article V hereof.

#### 5.15 <u>Conversion of Convertible Notes</u>-

Subject to the Revised Final Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a) and 362 Establishing Notification Procedures for Substantial Claimholders and Equity Security Holders and Approving Restrictions on Certain Transfers of Interests in the Debtors' Estates, entered by the Bankruptcy Court on April 11, 2013 (ECF No. 7591), any holder of a Convertible Note Claim may, at any time prior to the fifth (5th) Business Day before the Effective Date, irrevocably elect to have all or any portion of a Convertible Note be treated as an Allowed AMR Equity Interest in AMR Class 5 in an amount that corresponds to the number of shares of AMR Common Stock that would have been issued to such holder if such Convertible Note (or portion thereof) had been converted into shares of AMR Common Stock pursuant to the definitive documentation for such Convertible Note, with such number of shares determined as if such conversion became effective as of the Effective Date. Such election shall be made on the form included in the Plan Supplement (a "Conversion Election Notice") and, to be effective, must be actually received by the attorneys for the Debtors prior to such fifth (5th) Business Day. Any election not complying with the foregoing shall have no force or effect. In connection with any election of Convertible Notes (i) with respect to the AMR 6.25% Convertible Senior Notes due 2014, in determining the number of shares of AMR Common Stock that would have been issued upon the conversion of such Convertible Notes, the provisions of Section 8.15 of the Supplemental Indenture, dated as of September 28, 2009, related to such Convertible Notes shall be applied and the conversion ratio applicable to such conversion shall be adjusted pursuant to Section 8.15 of such Supplemental Indenture and, for purposes of computing such adjustment, the Effective Date shall be the "Make Whole Change of Control Effective Date" for purposes of such Supplemental Indenture; and (ii) the amount of Convertible Notes deemed converted shall be equal to the Convertible Note Claim with respect to such Convertible Note. Upon the effectiveness of any such election, the Convertible Note Claim related to such Convertible Note shall (subject to the following proviso) automatically cease to be an Allowed Claim for any purpose hereunder; provided, however, that in the event that the Plan is withdrawn by the Debtors, all Conversion Election Notices shall thereupon automatically be deemed

to have been withdrawn and of no force or effect whatsoever, and none of the Convertible Notes with respect to which any such elections were made shall be treated as AMR Equity Interests in AMR Class 5 or as having been converted into shares of AMR Common Stock.

If, as a result of an election provided for in the immediately preceding paragraph, a Convertible Note is treated as an Allowed AMR Equity

Interest in AMR Class 5, the determination of the Labor Common Stock Allocation shall be calculated as if such election did not take place.

#### ARTICLE VI.

#### MEANS FOR IMPLEMENTATION AND EXECUTION OF THE PLAN

6.1 <u>Continued Corporate Existence</u>. Subject to the Merger and the terms of the Merger Agreement, each Debtor shall, as a Reorganized Debtor, continue to exist after the Effective Date as a separate corporate Entity, with all the powers of a corporation, partnership, or limited liability company, as applicable, under applicable law and without prejudice to any right to alter or terminate such existence (whether by merger or otherwise) under applicable state law. Immediately following the Merger Effective Time, the New AAG Certificate of Incorporation shall be amended to change the name of AMR to American Airlines Group Inc.

# 6.2 Merger

- (a) Subject to and in connection with the occurrence of the Effective Date, AMR and US Airways shall take all such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effect the Merger on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the immediately preceding sentence, upon the satisfaction or waiver of each of the conditions set forth in Section 9.2 hereof and the applicable conditions of the Merger Agreement, on the Effective Date AMR and US Airways shall cause the Certificate of Merger to be filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware in accordance with the Delaware General Corporation Law and take or cause to be taken all other actions, including making appropriate filings or recordings, that may be required by the Delaware General Corporation Law or other applicable law in connection with the Merger.
- **(b)** New AAG shall issue the <u>shares of</u> New Common Stock in accordance with the Merger Agreement, <u>with such shares</u> to be distributed hereunder, and the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement shall occur.
- (c) In the event of any conflict whatsoever between the terms of the Plan and the Merger Agreement, the terms of the Merger Agreement shall control, and the Plan shall be deemed to incorporate in their entirety the terms, provisions, and conditions of the Merger Agreement.

# 6.3 The 9019 Settlement

- (a) The distributions provided for hereunder with respect to Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims, Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims, the DFW 1.5x Unsecured Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim, and AMR Equity Interests incorporate and reflect a compromise and settlement (the "9019 Settlement") of (i) certain intercreditor issues relating to the rights and benefits of holders of Double-Dip General Unsecured Claims, Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims, Triple-Dip General Unsecured Claims, and the DFW 1.5x Special Facility Revenue Bond Claim, (ii) the validity, enforceability, and priority of certain prepetition intercompany claims by and among AMR, American, and Eagle Holding, (iii) Claims that creditors have with respect to the marshaling of assets and liabilities of AMR, American, or Eagle Holding in determining relative entitlements to distributions under a plan, and (iv) the rights of holders of AMR Equity Interests to a distribution under a plan.
- (b) The Plan shall constitute a motion to approve the 9019 Settlement. Subject to the occurrence of the Effective Date, entry of the Confirmation Order shall constitute approval of the 9019 Settlement pursuant to Bankruptcy Rule 9019 and a finding by the Bankruptcy Court that the 9019 Settlement is in the best interest of the Debtors and their estates. If the Effective Date does not occur, the 9019 Settlement shall be deemed to have been withdrawn without prejudice to the respective positions of the parties.
  - 6.4 **Distributions to Non-Union Employees.** The Non-Union Employees shall receive shares of New Common Stock constituting 2.3% of the Creditor New Common Stock Allocation and which shall be distributed by New AAG as follows: On the Initial Distribution Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, New AAG shall distribute the Non-Union Employees' pro rata share of the Initial Labor Common Stock Allocation to participating Non-Union Employees in per employee amounts as determined by the Debtors prior to the Effective Date. On each Mandatory Conversion Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, New AAG shall distribute the Non-Union Employees' pro rata share of the applicable Incremental Labor Common Stock Allocation to participating Non-Union Employees in per employee amounts as determined by the Debtors prior to the Effective Date. In connection with each Interim True-Up Distribution, New AAG shall distribute to participating Non-Union Employees the Non-Union Employees' pro rata share of the distribution made on account of the American Labor Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(a) hereof in per employee amounts as determined by the Debtors prior to the Effective Date. In connection with the Final True-Up Distribution, New AAG shall distribute to participating Non-Union Employees the Non-Union Employees' pro rata share of the distribution made on account of the American Labor Allocation pursuant to Section 7.4(b) hereof in per employee amounts as determined by the Debtors prior to the Effective Date. The right of the Non-Union Employees to receive any distribution on a Mandatory

Conversion Date, an Interim Distribution Date, or a Final Distribution Date shall not be Transferable. Any Non-Union Employee who is eligible to receive an Alignment Award or an award under the Chairman Letter Agreement shall not receive any distribution of New Common Stock pursuant to this Section 6.4.

# **Substantive Consolidation**

- (a) *Order Granting Plan Consolidation*. The Plan serves as a motion seeking, and entry of the Confirmation Order shall constitute, the approval, pursuant to section 105(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, effective as of the Effective Date, of the AMR Plan Consolidation, the American Plan Consolidation, and the Eagle Plan Consolidation.
- (b) AMR Plan Consolidation. Solely for voting, confirmation, and distribution purposes hereunder, and subject to the following sentence, (i) all assets and all liabilities of the AMR Debtors shall be treated as though they were merged, (ii) all guarantiees of any AMR Debtor of the payment, performance, or collection of obligations of another AMR Debtor shall be eliminated and cancelled, (iii) any obligation of any AMR Debtor and all guarantiees thereof executed by one or more of the other AMR Debtors shall be treated as a single obligation, and such guarantices shall be deemed a single Claim against the consolidated AMR Debtors, (iv) all joint obligations of two or more AMR Debtors and all multiple Claims against such Entities on account of such joint obligations shall be treated and allowed as a single Claim against the consolidated AMR Debtors, (v) all Claims between the AMR Debtors shall be deemed cancelled, and (vi) each Claim filed in the Chapter 11 Case of any AMR Debtor shall be deemed filed against the consolidated AMR Debtors and a single obligation of the consolidated AMR Debtors. The substantive consolidation and deemed merger effected pursuant to this Section 6.5(b) shall not affect (other than for purposes related to funding distributions hereunder and as set forth in this Section 6.5(b)) (i) the legal and organizational structure of the AMR Debtors, except as provided in the Merger Agreement, (ii) defenses to any Causes of Action or requirements for any third party to establish mutuality to assert a right of setoff, and (iii) distributions out of any insurance policies or proceeds of such policies. Notwithstanding the foregoing, prepetition intercompany Claims between and among the AMR Debtors, the American Debtors, and the Eagle Debtors shall be dealt with in accordance with Section 6.15 hereof.
- (c) American Plan Consolidation. Solely for voting, confirmation, and distribution purposes hereunder, and subject to the following sentence, (i) all assets and all liabilities of the American Debtors shall be treated as though they were merged, (ii) all guaranties of any American Debtor of the payment, performance, or collection of obligations of another American Debtor shall be eliminated and cancelled, (iii) any obligation of any American Debtor and all guaranties thereof executed by one or more of the other American Debtors shall be treated as a single obligation, and such guaranties shall be deemed a single Claim against the consolidated American Debtors, (iv) all joint obligations of two or more American Debtors and all multiple Claims against such Entities on account of such joint obligations shall be treated and allowed as a single Claim against the consolidated American Debtors, (v) all Claims between the American

Debtors shall be deemed cancelled, and (vi) each Claim filed in the Chapter 11 Case of any American Debtor shall be deemed filed against the consolidated American Debtors and a single obligation of the consolidated American Debtors. The substantive consolidation and deemed merger effected pursuant to this Section 6.5(c) shall not affect (other than for purposes related to funding distributions hereunder and as set forth in this Section 6.5(c)) (i) the legal and organizational structure of the American Debtors, except as provided in the Merger Agreement, (ii) defenses to any Causes of Action or requirements for any third party to establish mutuality to assert a right of setoff, and (iii) distributions out of any insurance policies or proceeds of such policies. Notwithstanding the foregoing, prepetition intercompany Claims between and among the AMR Debtors, the American Debtors, and the Eagle Debtors shall be dealt with in accordance with Section 6.15 hereof.

(d) Eagle Plan Consolidation. Solely for voting, confirmation, and distribution purposes hereunder, and subject to the following sentence, (i) all assets and all liabilities of the Eagle Debtors shall be treated as though they were merged, (ii) all guarantices of any Eagle Debtor of the payment, performance, or collection of obligations of another Eagle Debtor shall be eliminated and cancelled, (iii) any obligation of any Eagle Debtor and all guaranties thereof executed by one or more of the other Eagle Debtors shall be treated as a single obligation, and such guarantiges shall be deemed a single Claim against the consolidated Eagle Debtors, (iv) all joint obligations of two or more Eagle Debtors and all multiple Claims against such Entities on account of such joint obligations shall be treated and allowed as a single Claim against the consolidated Eagle Debtors, (v) all Claims between the Eagle Debtors shall be deemed cancelled, and (vi) each Claim filed in the Chapter 11 Case of any Eagle Debtor shall be deemed filed against the consolidated Eagle Debtors and a single obligation of the consolidated Eagle Debtors. The substantive consolidation and deemed merger effected pursuant to this Section 6.5(d) shall not affect (other than for purposes related to funding distributions hereunder and as set forth in this Section 6.5(d)) (i) the legal and organizational structure of the Eagle Debtors, except as provided in the Merger Agreement, (ii) defenses to any Causes of Action or requirements for any third party to establish mutuality to assert a right of setoff, and (iii) distributions out of any insurance policies or proceeds of such policies. Notwithstanding the foregoing, prepetition intercompany Claims between and among the AMR Debtors, the American Debtors, and the Eagle Debtors shall be dealt with in accordance with Section 6.15 hereof.

#### 6.6 Confirmation in the Event of Partial or No Plan Consolidation

(a) In the event that the Bankruptcy Court orders partial, or does not order, AMR Plan Consolidation, American Plan Consolidation, or Eagle Plan Consolidation, the Debtors reserve the right to (i) proceed with no or partial Plan Consolidation, (ii) propose one or more Sub-Plans with respect to one or more Debtors, (iii) proceed with confirmation of one or more Sub-Plans to the exclusion of the other Sub-Plans, (iv) withdraw some or all of the Sub-Plans, or (v) withdraw the Plan. Subject to the immediately preceding sentence, the Debtors' inability to confirm any Plan Consolidation or Sub-Plan, or the Debtors' election to withdraw any Plan Consolidation

or Sub-Plan, shall not impair confirmation or consummation of any other Plan Consolidation or Sub-Plan.

- (b) In the event that the Bankruptcy Court does not order the AMR Plan Consolidation, the American Plan Consolidation, or the Eagle Plan Consolidation, (i) Claims against the applicable Debtors shall be treated as separate Claims with respect to the estates of such Debtors for all purposes, and such Claims shall be administered as provided in the applicable Sub-Plan and (ii) the Debtors shall not be required to resolicit votes with respect to the Plan or any applicable Sub-Plan.
  - 6.7 Claims Against Multiple Consolidated Debtors. If one or more AMR Debtors and one or more American Debtors are obligated for a particular Claim (other than a Double-Dip General Unsecured Claim or a Double-Dip General Unsecured Claim as to which a Single-Dip Treatment Election has been made in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 4.3(b) or 4.10(b) hereof), the holder of such Claim shall be deemed to have one Claim against the AMR Debtors and one Claim against the American Debtors for purposes of confirmation and distribution. If one or more AMR Debtors and one or more Eagle Debtors are obligated for a particular Claim, the holder of such Claim shall be deemed to have one Claim against the AMR Debtors and one Claim against the Eagle Debtors for purposes of confirmation and distribution. If one or more American Debtors and one or more Eagle Debtors are obligated for a particular Claim, the holder of such Claim shall be deemed to have one Claim against the American Debtors and one Claim against the Eagle Debtors for purposes of confirmation and distribution. If one or more AMR Debtors, American Debtors, and Eagle Debtors are obligated for a particular Claim (other than a Double-Dip General Unsecured Claim or a Double-Dip General Unsecured Claim as to which a Single-Dip Treatment Election has been made in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 4.3(b) or 4.10(b) hereof), the holder of such Claim shall be deemed to have one Claim against the AMR Debtors, one Claim against the American Debtors, and one Claim against the Eagle Debtors for purposes of confirmation and distribution. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a holder of a Claim against (i) one or more AMR Debtors and one or more American Debtors, (ii) one or more AMR Debtors and one or more Eagle Debtors, (iii) one or more American Debtors and one or more Eagle Debtors, or (iv) one or more AMR Debtors, one or more American Debtors, and one or more Eagle Debtors, by receiving more than one distribution, as set forth in this Section 6.7, would receive distributions hereunder with a value in excess of one hundred percent (100%) of such Claim, including any postpetition interest or other amounts due to such holder pursuant to any provision hereof, then the Debtors shall be authorized, without the need for any notice or further order of the Bankruptcy Court, to reduce the distributions hereunder that would otherwise be made on account of such Claim pro rata based on the relative amounts of such distributions, such that the holder of such Claim shall not receive value in excess of one hundred percent (100%) of such Claim, including, for the avoidance of doubt, any postpetition interest or other amounts due to such holder pursuant to any provision hereof.

- **6.8** <u>Issuance of Plan Shares</u>. New AAG shall issue the Plan Shares, or have sufficient authorized shares available for issuance, as applicable, in accordance herewith and with the Merger Agreement.
- **6.9** Nonconsensual Confirmation. In the event any Impaired Class of Claims entitled to vote on the Plan does not accept the Plan by the requisite statutory majority under section 1126(c) of the Bankruptcy Code, then the Debtors reserve the right to undertake to have the Bankruptcy Court confirm the Plan under section 1129(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.

# Documents. On the Effective Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, except as otherwise provided herein or in the Merger Agreement, the Reorganized Debtors shall issue all securities, instruments, certificates, and other documents that they are required to issue hereunder or under any Postpetition Aircraft Agreement, which shall be distributed as provided herein and therein; provided, however, that New AAG shall be authorized to issue the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock and the New Common Stock in accordance with Sections 6.8 and 6.19 hereof, the Merger Agreement, and any such Postpetition Aircraft Agreement, as the case may beapplicable, without the need for any further corporate action by any Debtor or Reorganized Debtor or their stockholders. New AAG and the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall execute and deliver such other agreements, documents, and instruments in accordance with the Plan, the Merger Agreement, and any such Postpetition Aircraft Agreement, as applicable.

- 6.11 Sections 1145 Exemption. The offer, issuance, and distribution of all of the shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock and the New Common Stock hereunder to holders of Allowed Claims against and Allowed AMR Equity Interests in the Debtors, as applicable, and the issuance of all shares of New Common Stock issued pursuant to the conversion of the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, and any securities issued or to be issued pursuant to or in connection with a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement, shall be exempt, pursuant to section 1145 of the Bankruptcy Code, from registration under (i) the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and all rules and regulations promulgated thereunder and (ii) any state or local law requiring registration for the offer, issuance, or distribution of securities.
- **6.12** <u>Listing.</u> In accordance with the Merger Agreement, the shares of New Common Stock shall be authorized for listing on the New York Stock Exchange or the NASDAQ Stock Market, upon official notice of issuance, on or prior to the Closing Date.
- **6.13** Cancellation of AMR Common Stock. At the Merger Effective Time, all outstanding shares of AMR Common Stock or preferred stock of AMR, all options to purchase shares of AMR Common Stock or preferred stock of AMR, and all awards of any kind consisting of shares of AMR Common Stock or preferred

stock of AMR, that have been or may be granted, held, awarded, outstanding, payable, or reserved for issuance, and all other AMR Equity Interests, including all securities or obligations convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for shares of AMR Common Stock, preferred stock of AMR, or other AMR Equity Interests, and each other right of any kind, contingent or accrued, to acquire or receive shares of AMR Common Stock, preferred stock of AMR, or other AMR Equity Interests, whether upon exercise, conversion, or otherwise, whether vested or unvested, shall, without any action on the part of the holder thereof, be cancelled and retired and shall cease to exist. This Section 6.13 does not apply with respect to any New Common Stock, New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, or any other equity securities or rights to acquire or receive equity securities or any other awards of any kind relating to New AAG that are issued in accordance with or pursuant to the Plan or the Merger Agreement.

6.14 Cancellation of Existing Notes and Aircraft Securities. Except as otherwise provided herein, on the Effective Date, all notes, instruments, certificates, and other documents evidencing the Notes, the Special Facility Revenue Bonds (excluding the Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds), and the Aircraft Securities shall be cancelled, and the obligations of the Debtors thereunder and in any way related thereto shall be deemed fully satisfied, released, and discharged; provided, however, that (i) with respect to Special Facility Revenue Bonds (excluding the Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds), the obligations of the Debtors thereunder and in any way related thereto shall be fully terminated, satisfied, released, and discharged in exchange for the treatment provided herein for Allowed Claims and any other treatment provided for by Final Order, if any, arising thereunder, (ii) the cancellations set forth in this Section 6.14 and the termination, satisfaction, release, and discharge of the Debtors' obligations with respect to the Special Facility Revenue Bonds (excluding the Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds) and the Aircraft Securities shall not alter the obligations or rights of any non-Debtor third parties applicable after the Effective Date vis-à-vis one another with respect to such notes, instruments, certificates, or other documents, (iii) the cancellations set forth in this Section 6.14 and the termination, satisfaction, release, and discharge of the Debtors' obligations with respect to the Special Facility Revenue Bonds (excluding the Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds) shall not be deemed to cause a default, termination, waiver, or other forfeiture of the Debtors in any document, instrument, lease, or other agreement (including, but not limited to, that certain Amended and Restated Airport Use Agreement – Terminal Facilities Lease, dated as of January 1, 1985, by and between the City of Chicago and American, as amended from time to time (the "Chicago Lease")) pursuant to which the Debtors lease or use land, facilities, improvements, or equipment financed, in whole or in part, with the proceeds of any Special Facility Revenue Bonds that have been deemed to be satisfied or cancelled hereunder or otherwise, and (iv) any provision in any document, instrument, lease, or other agreement (including, but not limited to, the Chicago Lease) that causes or effectuates, or purports to cause or effectuate, a default, termination, waiver, or other forfeiture of, or by, the Debtors or their

interests, as a result of the cancellations, terminations, satisfaction, releases, or discharges provided for in this Section 6.14 shall be deemed null and void and shall be of no force and effect, and the Debtors shall be entitled to continue to use (in accordance with the remaining provisions of such document, instrument, lease, or other agreement) any land, facilities, improvements, or equipment financed with the proceeds of Special Facility Revenue Bonds (including, but not limited to, the premises leased pursuant to the Chicago Lease), notwithstanding such cancellations, terminations, satisfactions, releases, or discharges provided in this Section 6.14. Except as otherwise provided herein, on the Effective Date, any indentures or similar agreements relating to any of the foregoing, including, without limitation, the Indentures, the Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures, and any related notes, guarantiees, or similar instruments of the Debtors or otherwise (excluding the Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures, and any related notes, guarantices, or similar instruments of the Debtors or otherwise, associated with the Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds) shall be deemed cancelled, as permitted by section 1123(a)(5)(F) of the Bankruptcy Code, and discharged (a) with respect to all rights of and obligations owed by any Debtor under any such indentures or similar agreements and (b) except as provided below in this Section, with respect to the rights and obligations of the Indenture Trustees under any such indentures or similar agreements against (or to) the holders of Note Claims, the holders of the Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims, or any other <u>P</u>erson. Solely for the purpose of clause (b) in the immediately preceding sentence, only the following rights of each such Indenture Trustee shall remain in effect after the Effective Date: (1) rights as trustee, co-trustee, agent, paying agent, distribution agent, authentication agent, guarantee trustee, remarketing agent, bond registrar, and registrar, including, but not limited to, any rights to payment of fees, expenses, and indemnification obligations, including, but not limited to, from property distributed hereunder to such Indenture Trustee (but excluding any other property of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their respective estates), whether pursuant to the exercise of a charging lien or otherwise, (2) rights relating to distributions to be made to holders of Allowed Note Claims or Allowed Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims by such Indenture Trustee from any source, including, but not limited to, distributions hereunder (but excluding any other property of the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their respective estates), (3) rights relating to representation of the interests of the holders of Note Claims or Special Facility Revenue Bond Claims by such Indenture Trustee in the Chapter 11 Cases to the extent not discharged or released hereunder or <u>under</u> any order of the Bankruptcy Court, and (4) rights relating to participation by such Indenture Trustee in any proceedings or appeals related to the Plan. Notwithstanding the continued effectiveness of such rights after the Effective Date, such Indenture Trustees shall have no obligation to object to Claims against the Debtors or to locate certificated holders of Notes, Special Facility Revenue Bonds, or Aircraft Securities who fail to surrender their respective Notes, Special Facility Revenue Bonds, or Aircraft Securities in accordance with Section 5.13 hereof. Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to cancel, terminate, release, or discharge the obligation of the Debtors or any of their counterparties under any executory

contract or lease (including, but not limited to, executory contracts or leases pursuant to which a Debtor leases any land, facilities, improvements, and/or equipment financed, in whole or in part, with proceeds of Special Facility Revenue Bonds) to the extent such executory contract or lease has been assumed by the Debtors pursuant to a Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court or hereunder. Notwithstanding any other provisions set forth in this Section 6.14, with respect to any aircraft identified on Schedule "4" hereto, and any Aircraft Securities issued in respect of such aircraft, until (I) the execution of Postpetition Aircraft Agreements with respect to such aircraft, (II) the payment in full of distributions as provided herein in respect of the Claims addressed by such Postpetition Aircraft Agreements with respect to such aircraft, (III) any monies, other consideration, or other value to be passed through such Aircraft Securities at any time pursuant to the Postpetition Agreements in respect of such aircraft or otherwise arising from the sale, lease, or other disposition of such aircraft have been finally and indefeasibly paid and/or conveyed to the holders of such Aircraft Securities (including, without limitation, any equipment trust certificates), and (IV) in the case of any pass-through trust certificates, all of the matters described in the foregoing clauses (I) through (III) shall be completed with respect to each related aircraft and equipment trust certificate, any such Aircraft Securities shall not be cancelled; provided, however, on the Effective Date or the applicable Rejection Effective Date (as set forth on Schedule "4" hereto), as applicable, all obligations of the Debtors (to the extent the Debtors had any obligations) with respect to the Aircraft Securities shall be deemed satisfied, released, and discharged. For the avoidance of doubt, the release, satisfaction, or discharge of any of the Debtors' obligations under the Aircraft Securities shall not affect the rights and obligations of any non-Debtor third parties after the Effective Date or the applicable Rejection Effective Date, as applicable, visà-vis one another with respect to such Aircraft Securities.

- 6.15 <u>Intercompany Claims</u>. The allocation of value based upon prepetition intercompany Claims between and among the AMR Debtors, the American Debtors, and the Eagle Debtors is reflected in the compromise embodied herein and distributions to be made hereunder. No separate distributions shall be made hereunder on account of such prepetition intercompany Claims, including the AMR Intercompany Claim and the Eagle Holding Intercompany Claim, and such Claims may be extinguished or compromised (by distribution, contribution, or otherwise) in the discretion of the Debtors on or after the Effective Date.
- **6.16** Exit Facility. The Debtors are authorized to enter into new financing arrangements subject to Bankruptcy Court approval.
- 6.17 <u>Equity Interests in Subsidiaries Held by the Debtors</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, on the Effective Date, each respective Equity Interest in a direct or indirect subsidiary of AMR that is not a Debtor shall be unaffected by the Plan, and the Reorganized Debtor holding such Equity Interest shall continue to hold such Equity Interest; <u>provided, however</u>, that on or after the Effective Date, New AAG may cause US Airways to merge with and

into New AAG or a business entity disregarded as an entity separate from New AAG for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

#### 6.18 Board of Directors

- The initial Board of Directors of New AAG shall consist of twelve (a) (12) members whose names shall be disclosed at or prior to the Confirmation Hearing. The Board of Directors of New AAG shall be composed of (i) five (5) directors designated by the Search Committee, (A) each of whom shall be an independent director and (B) one of whom shall serve as the initial Lead Independent Director of New AAG in accordance with the New AAG Bylaws, and whom shall be designated to serve in such role by the Search Committee, (ii) two (2) directors designated by AMR, each of whom shall be independent directors reasonably acceptable to the Search Committee, (iii) three (3) directors designated by US Airways, each of whom shall be independent directors, (iv) one (1) director who shall be Mr. Thomas W. Horton, the current Chairman of the Board, President, and Chief Executive Officer of AMR, who shall serve as the initial Chairman of the Board of Directors of New AAG in accordance with the New AAG Bylaws, and (v) one (1) director who shall be Mr. W. Douglas Parker, the current Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of US Airways. The identities of the members of the initial Boards of Directors of the other Reorganized Debtors shall be disclosed at or prior to the Confirmation Hearing.
- (b) After selection of the initial Board of Directors of New AAG, the holders of the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock and the New Common Stock shall elect members of the Board of Directors of New AAG in accordance with the New AAG Certificate of Incorporation, the New AAG Bylaws, the Certificate of Designations, and applicable nonbankruptcy law.

#### 6.19 Corporate Action

- (a) New AAG. The New AAG Certificate of Incorporation and the New AAG Bylaws shall be consistent with the terms and provisions of the Merger Agreement. New AAG shall file the New AAG Certificate of Incorporation and the Certificate of Designations with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on the Effective Date immediately prior to the Merger Effective Time. The New AAG Certificate of Incorporation shall prohibit the issuance of nonvoting equity securities, subject to further amendment of such New AAG Certificate of Incorporation as permitted by applicable law. The New AAG Bylaws shall be deemed adopted by the New AAG Board as of the Effective Date.
- **(b)** *The Reorganized Debtors*. The Reorganized Debtors (other than New AAG) shall file the Amended Certificates of Incorporation with the Secretary of State of the State of the applicable state of formation on the Effective Date. The Amended Certificates of Incorporation for each of the Reorganized Debtors (other than New AAG) that are corporations shall prohibit the issuance of nonvoting equity securities, subject to further amendment of such Amended Certificates of Incorporation

as permitted by applicable law. With respect to any Debtor that is a limited liability company or partnership, the respective limited liability company agreement or partnership agreement by which such Debtor is governed shall be similarly amended to prohibit the issuance of nonvoting equity securities.

- On the Effective Date, the adoption, filing, approval, and ratification, as necessary, of all corporate or related actions contemplated herein with respect to each of the Reorganized Debtors shall be deemed authorized and approved by each of the Reorganized Debtors, its board of directors, managers, stockholders, members, or partners, as applicable, in all respects, in each case to the extent required by applicable nonbankruptcy law. Without limiting the foregoing, such actions include (i) the adoption and filing of the New AAG Certificate of Incorporation, the Certificate of Designations, and the Amended Certificates of Incorporation for each of the other Reorganized Debtors, (ii) the approval of the New AAG Bylaws and the Amended Bylaws for each of the other Reorganized Debtors, (iii) the election or appointment, as the case may be applicable, of directors and officers for the Reorganized Debtors, (iv) the issuance of the Plan Shares, (v) the Merger to be effectuated pursuant to the Plan, (vi) the adoption and implementation of the employee matters set forth in Section 4.10 of the Merger Agreement and Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter, including, but not limited to, the New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan, the Alignment Awards, and the LTIP 2013 Awards, (vii) the qualification of any of the Reorganized Debtors as foreign corporations, partnerships, or limited liability companies wherever the conduct of business by such Entities requires such qualification, and (viii) the execution, delivery, and performance of each Postpetition Aircraft Agreement and any agreement or instrument provided for in a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement and the issuance of any security to be issued by a Reorganized Debtor pursuant to or in connection with a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement.
- (d) All matters provided for herein involving the corporate structure of any Debtor or Reorganized Debtor, or any corporate or related action required by any Debtor or Reorganized Debtor in connection herewith, shall be deemed to have occurred and shall be in effect, without any requirement of further action by the security holders or directors of such Debtor or Reorganized Debtor or by any other stakeholder, and with like effect as though such action had been taken unanimously by the security holders and directors, managers, members, or partners, as applicable, of the applicable Debtor or Reorganized Debtor.
  - **6.20** New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan. The New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan, the Alignment Awards, and the LTIP 2013 Awards shall become effective immediately upon the occurrence of the Merger Effective Time without any further corporate or other action.
  - **6.21** <u>Anti-Dilution Adjustments</u>. In the event that any transaction or event of the type contemplated by Sections 6.1, 6.2, or 6.3 of the Certificate of Designations occurs with respect to the New Common Stock, in addition to the actions required under the Certificate of Designations, the Board of Directors of

New AAG shall take appropriate action as may be necessary or appropriate, as determined in its reasonable good faith judgment, to protect the rights of holders of New Common Stock consistent herewith.

- **6.22** Effectuating Documents and Further Transactions. Each of the officers of each of the Debtors is (and each of the officers of each of the Reorganized Debtors shall be) authorized and directed to execute, deliver, file, or record such contracts, instruments, releases, indentures, and other agreements or documents and take such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate and further evidence the terms and conditions hereof.
- 6.23 <u>Creditors' Committee Member Fees.</u> Subject to the occurrence of the Effective Date, the reasonable fees and out-of-pocket expenses (including professionals fees in an amount to be agreed upon by the Debtors and the Creditors' Committee) of the individual members of the Creditors' Committee, in each case, incurred in their capacities as members of the Creditors' Committee, shall, to the extent incurred and unpaid by the Debtors prior to the Effective Date, be Allowed as Administrative Expenses and paid by the Reorganized Debtors without further Bankruptcy Court approval upon the submission of invoices to the Reorganized Debtors. The foregoing shall not include any such fees and out-of-pocket expenses paid pursuant to Section 2.4 hereof.
- **6.24** <u>Chairman Letter Agreement</u>. The Chairman Letter Agreement is to be approved by the Bankruptcy Court in connection with confirmation of the Plan and is to be effective on the Effective Date.

#### ARTICLE VII.

#### PROCEDURES FOR DISPUTED CLAIMS

- 7.1 Objections to Claims. The Reorganized Debtors shall be entitled to object to Claims. Any objections to Claims shall be served and filed on or before the later of (i) one hundred eighty (180) days after the Effective Date and (ii) such date as may be fixed by the Bankruptcy Court (as the same may be extended by the Bankruptcy Court), whether fixed before or after the date specified in clause (i) above. The Post-Effective Date Creditors' Committee shall have standing to appear and be heard with respect to objections to Claims.
- Claims. On and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall have the authority to compromise, settle, otherwise resolve, or withdraw any objections to Administrative Expenses or Claims and to compromise, settle, or otherwise resolve any disputed Administrative Expenses and Disputed Claims without approval of the Bankruptcy Court, other than with respect to Administrative Expenses relating to compensation of professionals. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Debtors shall not have the authority to compromise, settle, or otherwise resolve any Claims asserted

by any insider of any Debtor or Reorganized Debtor or where the settled amount of such Claim exceeds \$1 million.

# 7.3 Payments and Distributions with Respect to Disputed Claims

- (a) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if any portion of a Claim is a Disputed Claim, no payment or distribution provided hereunder shall be made on account of such Claim unless and until such Disputed Claim becomes an Allowed Claim; provided, however, that no payment or distribution provided hereunder shall be made to a Disputed Claim that becomes an Allowed Claim until after the occurrence of the Final Mandatory Conversion Date.
- **(b)** There shall be withheld from the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock and the New Common Stock to be distributed to holders of Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims (i) the number of such shares that would be distributable with respect to any Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims had such Disputed Claims been Allowed on the Effective Date and (ii) such additional shares necessary to assure that, if all such Disputed Claims become Allowed Claims in full, sufficient shares are available to satisfy the American Labor Allocation (the "Disputed Claims Reserve"), together with all earnings thereon (net of any expenses relating thereto, including any taxes imposed thereon or otherwise payable by the Disputed Claims Reserve). The Disbursing Agent shall hold in the Disputed Claims Reserve all dividends, payments, and other distributions made on account of, as well as any obligations arising from, property held in the Disputed Claims Reserve, to the extent that such property continues to be so held at the time such distributions are made or such obligations arise, and such dividends, payments, or other distributions shall be held for the benefit of holders of Disputed Claims against any of the Debtors whose Claims are subsequently Allowed and for the benefit of other parties entitled thereto hereunder. The Debtors intend to seek a determination by the Bankruptcy Court of the estimated amount (either on an individual or aggregate basis) of Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims for purposes of determining the amount of the Disputed Claims Reserve attributable to such Disputed Claims.
- (c) Any Plan Shares held in the Disputed Claims Reserve pursuant to this Section 7.3 shall be deemed voted by the Disbursing Agent proportionally in the same manner as the rest of the Plan Shares are voted. The applicable portion of any New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock held in the Disputed Claims Reserve shall be mandatorily converted into shares of New Common Stock as required herein on each Mandatory Conversion Date.
- Service or a court of competent jurisdiction to the contrary (including the receipt by the Disbursing Agent of a private letter ruling if the Disbursing Agent so requests one, or the receipt of an adverse determination by the IRS Internal Revenue Service upon audit if not contested by the Disbursing Agent), the Disbursing Agent shall (i) treat the Disputed Claims Reserve as a "disputed ownership fund" governed by Treasury Regulation section

- 1.468B-9 (and make any appropriate elections) and (ii) to the extent permitted by applicable law, report consistently with the foregoing for state and local income tax purposes. All parties (including the Disbursing Agent, the Reorganized Debtors, and the holders of Claims and Equity Interests) shall report for United States federal, state, and local income tax purposes consistently with the foregoing.
- (e) The Disbursing Agent shall be responsible for payment, out of the assets of the Disputed Claims Reserve, of any taxes imposed on the Disputed Claims Reserve or its assets. In the event, and to the extent, any Cash in the Disputed Claims Reserve is insufficient to pay the portion of any such taxes attributable to the taxable income arising from the assets of the <u>Disputed Claims</u> reserve (including any income that may arise upon the distribution of the assets in the Disputed Claims Reserve), assets of the Disputed Claims Reserve may be sold to pay such taxes.
- (f) The Disbursing Agent may request an expedited determination of taxes of the Disputed Claims Reserve under section 505(b) of the Bankruptcy Code for all tax returns for all taxable periods through the termination of the Disputed Claims Reserve.

# 7.4 True-Ups

- (a) <u>Interim True-Ups.</u> On each Interim Distribution Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, all shares of New Common Stock in the Disputed Claims Reserve; that have been reserved with respect to all or any portion of a Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim that has been disallowed by a Final Order, to the extent such disallowance has not been reflected in such a distribution with respect to any prior Interim Distribution Date, shall be distributed on account of the American Labor Allocation, the Market-Based Old Equity Allocation, and to holders of Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims, as applicable, based upon how such shares of New Common Stock would have been distributed on the Initial Distribution Date and each Mandatory Conversion Date (including, as applicable, the shares issued upon conversion of the shares of New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock reserved with respect to such dDisallowed Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim) if on the Effective Date the aggregate estimated amount of all Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims were reduced by the amount of such dDisallowed Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim.
- (b) <u>Final True-Up.</u> On the Final Distribution Date, or as soon thereafter as reasonably practicable, all shares of New Common Stock remaining in the Disputed Claims Reserve (after making all distributions pursuant to Section 7.5(a) hereof on account of Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims that have become Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims prior to such date), shall be distributed on account of the American Labor Allocation, the Market-Based Old Equity Allocation, and to holders of Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims, as applicable, based upon how such shares of New Common Stock would have been distributed on the Initial Distribution Date and each Mandatory Conversion Date if on the Effective Date the

aggregate amount of all Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims were in the amount of such Claims on the Final Distribution Date and there were no Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims on the Effective Date.

## 7.5 Distributions After Allowance

- (a) To the extent that a Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claim becomes an Allowed Claim after the Effective Date, the Disbursing Agent shall, subsequent to the Final Mandatory Conversion Date, distribute to the holder thereof the distribution, if any, of the shares of New Common Stock to which such holder is entitled hereunder out of the Disputed Claims Reserve in accordance with Section 7.4 hereof. Subject to Section 7.4 hereof, all distributions made under this Section 7.5 on account of Allowed Claims shall be made together with any dividends, payments, or other distributions made on account of, as well as any obligations arising from, the distributed property, then held in the Disputed Claims Reserve as if such Allowed Claims had been an Allowed Claims on the dates distributions were previously made to holders of Allowed Claims in the applicable Class, but shall be made net of any expenses relating thereto, including any taxes imposed thereon or otherwise payable by the Disputed Claims Reserve.
- (b) To the extent that a Convenience Class Claim becomes an Allowed Claim after the Effective Date, the Disbursing Agent shall distribute to the holder thereof the distribution, if any, to which such holder is entitled hereunder in accordance with Sections 5.2 and 7.4 hereof.

# 7.6 <u>Estimation</u>

The Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors may at any time request that the Bankruptcy Court estimate any contingent, unliquidated, or Disputed Claim pursuant to section 502(c) of the Bankruptcy Code regardless of whether any of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors previously objected to such Claim or whether the Bankruptcy Court has ruled on any such objection, and the Bankruptcy Court shall retain jurisdiction to estimate any Claim at any time during litigation concerning any objection to any Claim, including, without limitation, during the pendency of any appeal relating to any such objection. In the event that the Bankruptcy Court estimates any contingent, unliquidated, or Disputed Claim, the amount estimated shall constitute either the Allowed amount of such Claim or a maximum limitation of the amount of such Claim, as determined by the Bankruptcy Court. If the estimated amount constitutes a maximum limitation of the amount of such Claim, the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, may pursue supplementary proceedings to object to the allowance of such Claim; provided, however, that the foregoing is not intended to limit the rights granted by section 502(j) of the Bankruptcy Code. The objection, estimation, and resolution procedures set forth in this Section 7.6 are intended to be cumulative and not exclusive of one another. Claims may be estimated and subsequently compromised, settled, withdrawn, or resolved by any mechanism approved by the Bankruptcy Court.

- **(b)** For purposes of facilitating distributions hereunder, the Debtors may, prior to the Effective Date, seek an order of the Bankruptcy Court estimating the aggregate amount of Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims, which shall serve as a maximum limitation on the Allowed amount of all such Claims.
  - 7.7 <u>Interest and Dividends</u>. To the extent that a Disputed Claim becomes an Allowed Claim after the Effective Date, the holder of such Claim shall not be entitled to any interest that accrued thereon from and after the Effective Date. In the event that dividend distributions have been made with respect to the New Common Stock distributable to a holder of a Disputed Claim that later becomes Allowed, such holder shall be entitled to receive such previously distributed dividends without any interest thereon (net of allocable expenses of the Disputed Claims Reserve, including taxes).

#### ARTICLE VIII.

#### **EXECUTORY CONTRACTS AND UNEXPIRED LEASES**

8.1 **Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases.** All executory contracts and unexpired leases to which any of the Debtors are parties automatically shall be deemed rejected as of the Effective Date, except for executory contracts or unexpired leases (i) that have been assumed or rejected pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court entered prior to the Effective Date, (ii) that are the subject of a separate motion to assume or reject pending on the Confirmation Date, (iii) that are assumed, rejected, or otherwise treated pursuant to Sections 8.3, 8.4, or 8.5 hereof, (iv) that are listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement (which will consist of various sub-Schedules, or (v) as to which a Treatment Objection has been filed and served by the Treatment Objection Deadline. If an executory contract or unexpired lease (a) has been assumed or rejected pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court entered prior to the Effective Date or (b) is the subject of a separate motion to assume or reject pending on the Confirmation Date, then the listing of any such executory contract or unexpired lease on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement shall be of no effect.

# 8.2 Schedules of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases

(a) Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement shall represent the Debtors' then-current good faith belief regarding the intended treatment of the executory contracts and unexpired leases listed thereon; *provided*, *however*, that executory contracts and unexpired leases related to Aircraft Equipment shall be listed on a separate sub-Schedule of Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement. Subject to the limitations set forth in Section 8.2(d) hereof, the Debtors reserve the right, on or prior to 4:00 p.m. (Eastern Time) on the Business Day immediately prior to the commencement of the Confirmation Hearing, to amend (i) Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement to add, delete, or reclassify any executory contract- or unexpired lease or amend a proposed assignment and (ii) the Proposed Cure with respect to any executory contract or unexpired lease listed on the applicable

Schedule as an executory contract or unexpired lease to be assumed; *provided*, *however*, that if the Confirmation Hearing is adjourned for a period of more than two (2) consecutive calendar days, the Debtors' right to amend Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement and the Proposed Cure shall be extended to 4:00 p.m. (Eastern Time) on the Business Day immediately prior to the adjourned date of the Confirmation Hearing, with such extension applying in the case of any and all subsequent adjournments of the Confirmation Hearing; and *further provided*, however, that with respect to Intercompany Contracts and agreements that the Debtors propose to reject as of the deadline set forth above, the Debtors reserve the right to make amendments at any time prior to entry of the Confirmation Order.

- Pursuant to sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code, and **(b)** except with respect to executory contracts and unexpired leases as to which a Treatment Objection is filed and served by the Treatment Objection Deadline, (i) each executory contract and unexpired lease listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement as an executory contract or unexpired lease to be assumed (and assigned, if applicable) shall be deemed assumed (and assigned, if applicable) effective as of the Assumption Effective Date specified thereon, the Proposed Cure specified in the Notice of Intent to Assume mailed to each Assumption Counterparty shall be the Cure Amount and shall be deemed to satisfy fully any obligations the Debtors might have with respect to such executory contract or unexpired lease under section 365(b) of the Bankruptcy Code, and all proofs of Claim on account of or in respect of any such assumed executory contract and unexpired lease shall be deemed withdrawn on the Effective Date without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court; (ii) each executory contract and unexpired lease listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement as an executory contract or unexpired lease to be rejected shall be deemed rejected effective as of the Rejection Effective Date specified thereon; and (iii) the Reorganized Debtors may assume, assume and assign, or reject any executory contract or unexpired lease relating to Aircraft Equipment that is listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement by filing with the Bankruptcy Court and serving upon the applicable Deferred Party Counterparty a Notice of Intent to Assume or a Notice of Intent to Reject at any time before the Deferred Agreement Deadline; provided, however, that if the Reorganized Debtors do not file a Notice of Intent to Assume or a Notice of Intent to Reject by the Deferred Agreement Deadline with respect to any executory contract or unexpired lease relating to Aircraft Equipment listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement, such executory contract or unexpired lease shall be deemed rejected effective as of the one hundred eighty-first (181st) calendar day after the Effective Date.
- (c) The Debtors shall file an initial version of Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement and any amendments thereto with the Bankruptcy Court and shall serve all notices thereof only on the applicable Assumption Counterparties, Rejection Counterparties, and Deferred Counterparties. With respect to any executory contract or unexpired lease first listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement as an executory contract or unexpired lease to be rejected later than the date that is ten (10) calendar days prior to the Voting Deadline, (A) the Debtors shall use their best efforts to promptly

notify the respective Rejection Counterparty of such proposed treatment via facsimile, electronic transmission, or telephone at any notice address or telephone number set forth in the respective executory contract or unexpired lease or as otherwise timely provided in writing to the Debtors by such Rejection Counterparty or its counsel; and (B) the applicable Rejection Counterparty shall have five (5) calendar days from the date of an amendment to Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement to object to confirmation of the Plan. With respect to any executory contract or unexpired lease first listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement later than the date that is five (5) calendar days prior to the Confirmation Hearing, the respective Rejection Counterparty shall have until the Confirmation Hearing to object to confirmation of the Plan.

- Supplement is not an admission that such contract or lease is an executory contract or unexpired lease. The Debtors and the Assumption Counterparties, the Rejection Counterparties, or the Deferred Counterparties, as applicable (together with the Debtors, the "Recharacterization Parties") reserve the right to assert that any contract or lease listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement is not an executory contract or unexpired lease; provided, however, that except with respect to any contract or lease for which a Recharacterization Party (i) expressly reserves such right in a notice filed with the Bankruptcy Court and served on any parties listed thereon no later than ten (10) calendar days prior to the Voting Deadline and (ii) files an action based on such right prior to the date that is sixty (60) calendar days after the Effective Date (unless required hereunder to file such action at an earlier date), each Recharacterization Party shall be deemed to have waived, as of the Effective Date, any rights it may have to seek to recharacterize any contract or lease as a financing agreement.
  - Assumed. Pursuant to sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code, each executory contract and unexpired lease in the following categories shall be deemed assumed as of the Effective Date (and the Proposed Cure with respect to each shall be zero dollars (\$0)), except for any executory contract or unexpired lease (i) that has been assumed or rejected pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court entered prior to the Effective Date, (ii) that is the subject of a separate motion to assume or reject pending on the Confirmation Date, (iii) that is listed on Schedule 8.1 of the Plan Supplement, (iv) that is otherwise expressly assumed or rejected hereunder, or (v) as to which a Treatment Objection has been filed and served by the Treatment Objection Deadline.
- (a) Cash Management Agreements, Confidentiality and Non-Disclosure Agreements, Customer Programs, Debtor Ownership Agreements, Foreign Agreements, Fuel Consortia Agreements, Insurance Plans, Intercompany Contracts, Interline Agreements, Letters of Credit, Revenue Generating Agreements, Surety Bonds, and Workers' Compensation Plans. Subject to the terms of the first paragraph of this Section 8.3, each Cash Management Agreement, Confidentiality and Non-Disclosure Agreement, Customer Program, Debtor Ownership Agreement, Foreign Agreement, Fuel Consortia Agreement, Insurance Plan, Intercompany Contract, Interline Agreement,

Letter of Credit, Revenue Generating Agreement, Surety Bond, and Workers' Compensation Plan shall be deemed assumed as of the Effective Date. Nothing in this Section 8.3 shall constitute or be deemed a waiver of any Cause of Action that the Debtors may hold against any Entity, including, without limitation, the insurer under any of the Debtors' Insurance Plans. Except as otherwise provided in the immediately preceding sentence, all proofs of Claim on account of or in respect of any Cash Management Agreement, Confidentiality and Non-Disclosure Agreement, Customer Program, Debtor Ownership Agreement, Foreign Agreement, Fuel Consortia Agreement, Insurance Plan, Intercompany Contract, Interline Agreement, Letter of Credit, Revenue Generating Agreement, Surety Bond, or Workers' Compensation Plan automatically shall be deemed withdrawn on the Effective Date without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court. Unless otherwise agreed to by the applicable Debtor or Reorganized Debtor and the applicable Assumption Counterparty, an Assumption Counterparty to an executory contract or unexpired lease assumed pursuant to this Section 8.3(a) shall, on or before ten (10) Business Days after the Effective Date, return to the applicable Reorganized Debtor any deposit of Cash or other credit enhancement made by a Debtor to such Assumption Counterparty on or after the Commencement Date, including, without limitation, that certain Cash deposit held by Airlines Reporting Corporation pursuant to the Addendum to Carrier Services Agreement between Airlines Reporting Corporation and American, dated November 29, 2011, and that certain Cash deposit held by the International Air Transport Association pursuant to the Agreement in Connection with Proposed Assumption of Executory Contracts Regarding the International Air Transport Association, including the IATA Clearinghouse, and Related Agreements between the International Air Transport Association and American, dated as of November 29, 2011.

#### (b) Certain Indemnification Obligations

Each Indemnification Obligation shall be deemed assumed by New AAG as of the Merger Effective Time in accordance with the Merger Agreement. Each Indemnification Obligation that is deemed assumed hereunder shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with its terms. From and after the Merger Effective Time, New AAG shall honor and perform the Indemnification Obligations under all indemnification Contracts (as defined in the Merger Agreement) and organizational documents of the Debtors. New AAG shall not, directly or indirectly, amend, modify, limit, or terminate, in any manner adverse to the Debtors' current or former directors or officers with respect to the Indemnification Obligations for acts or omissions occurring prior to the Merger Effective Time, any indemnification Contracts with the Debtors or any provisions regarding the Indemnification Obligations contained in any organizational documents of the Debtors. Each Indemnification Obligation that is deemed assumed hereunder shall be deemed and treated as an executory contract pursuant to sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code regardless of whether or not a proof of Claim has been filed with respect to such Indemnification Obligation.

- (ii) With respect to current or former employees of any of the Debtors not covered by Section 8.3(b)(i) hereof and who were employed by any of the Debtors in such capacity prior to, on, or after the Commencement Date, each obligation of any Debtor to indemnify such employees with respect to or based upon any act or omission taken or omitted in any such capacity, or for or on behalf of any Debtor, whether pursuant to agreement, the Debtors' respective articles or certificates of incorporation, corporate charters, bylaws, operating agreements or similar corporate documents, or applicable law in effect as of the Effective Date, shall be deemed assumed as of the Effective Date. Each such indemnification obligation that is deemed assumed hereunder shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with its terms. From and after the Merger Effective Time, New AAG shall honor and perform such indemnification obligations under all indemnification contracts and organizational documents of the Debtors. New AAG shall not, directly or indirectly, amend, modify, limit, or terminate, in any manner adverse to such employees with respect to such indemnification obligations for acts or omissions occurring prior to the Merger Effective Time, any indemnification contracts with the Debtors or any provisions regarding the indemnification obligations contained in any organizational documents of the Debtors. Each such indemnification obligation that is deemed assumed hereunder shall be deemed and treated as an executory contract pursuant to sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code regardless of whether or not a proof of Claim has been filed with respect to such indemnification obligation.
- Bargaining Agreements with the respective Unions shall remain in full force and effect on and after the Effective Date, subject to the respective terms thereof. The consideration provided for in each of the Section 1113 Agreements shall be in complete settlement and satisfaction of all Claims as provided therein, and each Union shall promptly take all action necessary to withdraw all proofs of Claim with respect to the Claims resolved pursuant to the respective Section 1113 Agreements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, New AAG and the Reorganized Debtors reserve the right to seek adjudication of any Collective Bargaining Agreement-related disputes between the Debtors and any Union that concerns distributions, claims, restructuring transactions, or other aspects of the Plan in the Bankruptcy Court.
- (d) Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds. Unless otherwise provided herein, in a Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement, or in an order of the Bankruptcy Court, the Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreements, the respective Special Facility Revenue Bond Indentures, and the respective Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents, in each case relating to Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds, shall

remain in full force and effect in accordance with their original terms and conditions (or as amended by an order of the Bankruptcy Court) and shall not otherwise be altered, amended, modified, surrendered, or cancelled hereunder, and holders of such Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds shall continue to receive payments in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents relating to the respective Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds (as such Special Facility Revenue Bond Documents may have been amended by an order of the Bankruptcy Court). As a result of the assumption of executory contracts and/or leases relating to the Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds and the prior payment of the related cure amounts by the Debtors, all proofs of Claim on account of or in respect of any Covered Special Facility Revenue Bonds shall be deemed dDisallowed and expunged without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court. To the extent any of the foregoing conflicts with the terms of a separate order of the Bankruptcy Court relating to a Covered Special Facility Revenue Bond, the order of the Bankruptcy Court shall govern.

#### 8.4 Other Categories of Agreements and Policies

- **Employee Benefits.** As of the Effective Date, unless specifically rejected by order of the Bankruptcy Court or otherwise specifically provided for herein, each American Compensation and Benefit Plan (as defined in the Merger Agreement) (including all matters set forth in Section 4.10 of the Merger Agreement and Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter, but excluding any prepetition equity or equityequivalent plan or agreement of the Debtors) shall be deemed assumed and shall be fully effective, and New AAG and the Reorganized Debtors shall maintain and perform under such plans and agreements. To the extent that the American Compensation and Benefit Plans are executory contracts, pursuant to sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code, they shall be deemed assumed; *provided*, *however*, that the foregoing shall not constitute the assumption of any benefits that are the subject of the adversary proceeding styled AMR Corporation and American Airlines, Inc. v. Committee of Retired Employees, Adv. Pro. No. 2-01744 (the "**Retiree Adversary Proceeding**"). The Debtors intend to continue to prosecute the Retiree Adversary Proceeding, and to the extent the Retiree Adversary Proceeding has not been finally resolved by the Effective Date, New AAG shall continue to prosecute the Retiree Adversary Proceeding subsequent to the Effective Date. To the extent that the Debtors or New AAG, as applicable, are unsuccessful in whole or in part in obtaining the relief requested in the Retiree Adversary Proceeding, any remaining vested benefits shall be treated in accordance with the provisions of section 1129(a)(13) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- **(b)** *Employee Protection Arrangements*. As of the Effective Date, the Employee Protection Arrangements (as defined in and set forth in Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter) shall be fully effective.
- (c) *Postpetition Aircraft Agreements*. Subject to the Debtors' right to terminate or reject any Postpetition Aircraft Agreement prior to the Effective Date pursuant to the terms of such Postpetition Aircraft Agreement, (i) each Postpetition

Aircraft Agreement shall remain in place after the Effective Date, (ii) the Reorganized Debtors shall continue to honor each Postpetition Aircraft Agreement according to its terms, and (iii) to the extent any Postpetition Aircraft Agreement requires the assumption by the Debtors of such Postpetition Aircraft Agreement and the Postpetition Aircraft Obligations arising thereunder, such Postpetition Aircraft Agreement and Postpetition Aircraft Obligations shall be deemed assumed as of the Effective Date; provided, however, that this clause (iii) shall not be deemed or otherwise interpreted as an assumption by the Debtors of any agreement or obligation that is not a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement or Postpetition Aircraft Obligation; and provided further, however, that nothing herein shall limit the Debtors' right to terminate such Postpetition Aircraft Agreement or Postpetition Aircraft Obligations in accordance with the terms thereof. To the extent that, subsequent to the date of the Plan and on or prior to the Effective Date, the Debtors, with the approval of the Bankruptcy Court, enter into new Postpetition Aircraft Agreements for Aircraft Equipment not currently subject to a Postpetition Aircraft Agreement, any Claims or obligations arising thereunder shall be treated as Postpetition Aircraft Obligations hereunder and such Postpetition Aircraft Agreements shall be deemed assumed as of the Effective Date.

#### 8.5 Pension Plans

- (a) Pension Plan Required Contributions. On the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall assume and continue the Pension Plans and shall pay in Cash any aggregate unpaid (i) minimum required funding contributions under 296 U.S.C. §§ 412 and 430 and 29 U.S.C. §§ 1082 and 1083 and (ii) all delinquent PBGC premiums under 29 U.S.C. §§ 1306 and 1307, in each case with interest, for the Pension Plans under ERISA or the Internal Revenue Code, which are estimated by the Pension Plans' enrolled actuary to be approximately \$390 million. Upon such payment, the lien notices perfecting all liens and security interests held by, or in favor of, the PBGC on any assets of the Debtors or their affiliates shall be, and shall be deemed to be, withdrawn.
- (b) *Pension Plan Continuation*. After the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall (i) satisfy the minimum funding requirements under 296 U.S.C. §§ 412 and 430 and 29 U.S.C. §§ 1082 and 1083, (ii) pay all required PBGC premiums in accordance with 29 U.S.C. §§ 1306 and 1307, and (iii) administer the Pension Plans in accordance with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code.
- (c) Liabilities Preserved. No provision of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or section 1141 of the Bankruptcy Code shall be construed to discharge, release, or relieve the Debtors, or their successors, including the Reorganized Debtors, or any other party, in any capacity, from liabilities or requirements imposed under any law or regulatory provision with respect to the Pension Plans or the PBGC. The PBGC and the Pension Plans shall not be enjoined or precluded from enforcing such liability as a result of any provision of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or section 1141 of the Bankruptcy Code.

# 8.6 <u>Assumption and Rejection Procedures and Resolution of</u> Treatment Objections

- **Proposed Assumptions.** With respect to any executory contract or unexpired lease to be assumed hereunder or pursuant to a Notice of Intent to Assume or a Notice of Intent to Reject, unless an Assumption Counterparty files and properly serves a Treatment Objection by the Treatment Objection Deadline, such executory contract or unexpired lease shall be deemed assumed and, if applicable, assigned as of the Assumption Effective Date proposed by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court, and any obligation the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, may have to such Assumption Counterparty with respect to such executory contract or unexpired lease under section 365(b) of the Bankruptcy Code shall be deemed to be fully satisfied by the Proposed Cure, if any, which shall be the Cure Amount. Any Treatment Objection that is not timely filed and properly served shall be denied automatically and with prejudice (without the need for any objection by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, and without any further notice to, or action by, any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court). Any Claim relating to such assumption or assignment shall be forever barred from assertion and shall not be enforceable against any Debtor or Reorganized Debtor or their respective estates or property, without the need for any objection by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, and without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court, and any obligation the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors may have under section 365(b) of the Bankruptcy Code (over and above any Proposed Cure) shall be deemed fully satisfied, released, and discharged, notwithstanding any amount or information included in the Schedules or any proof of Claim.
- (b) *Proposed Rejections*. With respect to any executory contract or unexpired lease to be rejected hereunder or pursuant to a Notice of Intent to Assume or a Notice of Intent to Reject, unless a Rejection Counterparty files and serves a Treatment Objection by the Treatment Objection Deadline, such executory contract or unexpired lease shall be deemed rejected as of the Rejection Effective Date proposed by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court. Any objection to the rejection of an executory contract or unexpired lease that is not timely filed and served shall be deemed denied automatically and with prejudice (without the need for any objection by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, and without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court).

#### (c) Resolution of Treatment Objections

(i) On and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors may, in their sole discretion, settle Treatment Objections

without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court (including by paying any agreed Cure Amount).

- (ii) With respect to each executory contract or unexpired lease as to which a Treatment Objection is timely filed and served and is not otherwise resolved by the parties after a reasonable period of time, the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, shall schedule a hearing with the Bankruptcy Court with respect to such Treatment Objection and provide at least fourteen (14) calendar days' notice of such hearing to the Assumption Counterparty, the Rejection Counterparty, or the Deferred Counterparty, as applicable; provided, *however*, that if such Treatment Objection is not resolved by the parties after a reasonable period of time, the respective Assumption Counterparty, Rejection Counterparty, or Deferred Counterparty may, with prior notice to the Debtors, request that the Bankruptcy Court schedule such a hearing. Unless otherwise ordered by the Bankruptcy Court or agreed to by the parties, any assumption or rejection approved by the Bankruptcy Court notwithstanding a Treatment Objection shall be effective as of the Assumption Effective Date or Rejection Effective Date, as applicable, that was originally proposed by the Debtors or specified herein.
- (iii) Any Cure Amount shall be paid as soon as reasonably practicable following entry of a Final Order resolving an assumption dispute and/or approving an assumption (and assignment, if applicable), unless the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, seek to reject such executory contract or unexpired lease and file a Notice of Intent to Reject under Section 8.2(b) hereof (which, with respect to a Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement, must be served upon the Indenture Trustee of the applicable Special Facility Revenue Bond Indenture).
- (iv) No Cure Amount shall be allowed for a penalty rate or default rate of interest to the extent not proper under the Bankruptcy Code or applicable law.
- (d) Reservation of Rights. If a Treatment Objection is filed with respect to any executory contract or unexpired lease sought to be assumed or rejected by any of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors reserve the right (i) to seek to assume or reject such executory contract or unexpired lease at any time before the assumption, rejection, assignment, or Cure Amount with respect to such executory contract or unexpired lease is determined by a Final Order and (ii) to the extent a Final Order is entered resolving a Treatment Objection as to a Cure Amount in an amount different from the Proposed Cure, to seek to reject such executory contract or unexpired lease within fourteen (14) calendar days after the date of entry of such Final Order by filing with the Bankruptcy Court and serving upon the Assumption

Counterparty or Rejection Counterparty, as applicable, a Notice of Intent to Assume or a Notice of Intent to Reject (which, with respect to a Special Facility Revenue Bond Agreement, must be served upon the Indenture Trustee of the applicable Special Facility Revenue Bond Indenture).

- **8.7** Rejection Claims. Any Rejection Claim must be filed with the Bankruptcy Court by the Rejection Bar Date. Any Rejection Claim for which a proof of Claim is not properly filed and served by the Rejection Bar Date shall be forever barred and shall not be enforceable against the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their respective estates or property. The Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, may contest Rejection Claims in accordance with Section 7.1 hereof.
- 8.8 Assignment. To the extent provided under the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law, any executory contract or unexpired lease transferred and assigned hereunder shall remain in full force and effect for the benefit of the transferee or assignee in accordance with its terms, notwithstanding any provision in such executory contract or unexpired lease (including those of the type set forth in section 365(b)(2) of the Bankruptcy Code) that prohibits, restricts, or conditions such transfer or assignment. To the extent provided under the Bankruptcy Code or other applicable law, any provision that prohibits, restricts, or conditions the assignment or transfer of any such executory contract or unexpired lease or that terminates or modifies such executory contract or unexpired lease or allows the counterparty to such executory contract or unexpired lease to terminate, modify, recapture, impose any penalty, condition renewal or extension, or modify any term or condition upon any such transfer and assignment, constitutes an unenforceable antiassignment provision and is void and of no force or effect.
- Approval of Assumption, Rejection, Retention, or Assignment of Executory Contracts and Unexpired Leases. Subject to the occurrence of the Effective Date, entry of the Confirmation Order shall constitute approval of the rejections, retentions, assumptions, and/or assignments contemplated hereunder pursuant to sections 365 and 1123 of the Bankruptcy Code. Each executory contract and unexpired lease that is assumed hereunder shall vest in and be fully enforceable by the applicable Reorganized Debtor in accordance with its terms as of the applicable Assumption Effective Date, except as modified by the provisions hereof, any order of the Bankruptcy Court authorizing or providing for its assumption, or applicable federal law. The provisions of each executory contract or unexpired lease assumed and/or assigned hereunder that are or may be in default shall be deemed satisfied in full by the Cure Amount or by an agreed-upon waiver of the Cure Amount. Upon payment in full of the Cure Amount, any and all proofs of Claim based upon an executory contract or unexpired lease that has been assumed in the Chapter 11 Cases or hereunder shall be deemed <u>4D</u>isallowed and expunged without any further notice to or action by any party or order of the Bankruptcy Court.

Other Agreements. Unless otherwise provided herein or by separate order of the Bankruptcy Court, each executory contract and unexpired lease that is assumed, whether or not such executory contract or unexpired lease relates to the use, acquisition, or occupancy of real property, shall include (i) all modifications, amendments, supplements, restatements, or other agreements made directly or indirectly by any agreement, instrument, or other document that in any manner affects such executory contract or unexpired lease and (ii) all executory contracts or unexpired leases appurtenant to the premises, if any, including all easements, licenses, permits, rights, privileges, immunities, options, rights of first refusal, powers, uses, reciprocal easement agreements, and any other interests in real estate or rights in remedy related to such premises, unless any of the foregoing agreements is rejected hereunder or pursuant to an order of the Bankruptcy Court.

#### ARTICLE IX.

# **EFFECTIVENESS OF THE PLAN**

- **9.1** <u>Conditions Precedent to Confirmation of Plan</u>. The following are conditions precedent to confirmation of the Plan:
- (a) The Bankruptcy Court shall have entered the Confirmation Order in form and substance satisfactory to the Debtors and US Airways and reasonably satisfactory to the Creditors' Committee and the Majority of the Requisite Consenting Creditors.
- **(b)** The Plan Supplement shall have been filed by the Debtors, and the documents contained therein shall be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Creditors' Committee.
  - **9.2** <u>Conditions Precedent to Effective Date</u>. The following are conditions precedent to the Effective Date of the Plan:
- (a) The Confirmation Order shall be in full force and effect, and no stay thereof shall be in effect;
- **(b)** All actions, documents, and agreements necessary to implement the Plan shall have been effected or executed;
- (c) The Debtors shall have received any authorizations, consents, regulatory approvals, rulings, letters, no-action letters, opinions, or documents that are necessary to implement the Plan and are required by law, regulation, or order;
- (d) Each of the New AAG Certificate of Incorporation, the New AAG Bylaws, the Certificate of Designations, the Amended Certificates of Incorporation, the

Amended Bylaws, and the New AAG 2013 Incentive Award Plan shall be in full force and effect;

- (e) All conditions precedent to consummation of the Merger, pursuant to the Merger Agreement, shall have been satisfied or waived in accordance with the Merger Agreement, and the Merger Closing shall occur contemporaneously with the Effective Date;
- (f) All of the matters set forth in Section 4.10 of the Merger Agreement and Section 4.1(o) of the American Disclosure Letter, including without limitation, the Chairman Letter Agreement, shall have been approved by the Bankruptcy Court and shall be in effect;
- (g) All of the Debtors' defined benefit plans shall have been frozen, and the lump sum and installment forms of optional benefit payments for the Debtors' pilots shall have been eliminated;
- (h) The Bankruptcy Court shall have entered an order finding that the aggregate amount of estimated Allowed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims plus the amount of Disputed Single-Dip General Unsecured Claims utilized for determining the Disputed Claims Reserve to be established pursuant to Section 7.3 hereof shall not exceed \$3.2 billion;
- (i) The Effective Date shall be no earlier than the sixth (6th) Business Day after entry of the Confirmation Order;
- (j) The Debtors shall have filed with the Bankruptcy Court a notice setting forth the proposed Effective Date at least six (6) Business Days in advance of such proposed Effective Date; and
- (k) The global certificate(s) representing the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock shall have been delivered to The Depository Trust Company pursuant to Section 5.3 hereof.
  - 9.3 Satisfaction and Waiver of Conditions. Except as otherwise provided herein or in the Merger Agreement, any actions required to be taken on the Effective Date shall take place and shall be deemed to have occurred simultaneously, and no such action shall be deemed to have occurred prior to the taking of any other such action. If the Debtors determine that any of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 9.2 hereof cannot be satisfied and the occurrence of such conditions is not waived or cannot be waived, then the Debtors shall file a notice of the failure of the Effective Date with the Bankruptcy Court. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Debtors reserve the right, with the consent of the Creditors' Committee and the Majority of the Requisite Consenting Creditors, to waive the occurrence of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 9.2 hereof or to modify any of such conditions precedents. Any such written waiver of such condition precedents may be

effected at any time, without notice or leave or order of the Bankruptcy Court, and without any other formal action other than proceeding to consummate the Plan.

#### ARTICLE X.

#### **EFFECT OF CONFIRMATION**

10.1 <u>Vesting of Assets.</u> Upon the Effective Date, pursuant to sections 1141(b) and (c) of the Bankruptcy Code, all property of the Debtors shall vest in the Reorganized Debtors free and clear of all Claims, liens, encumbrances, charges, and other interests, except as otherwise provided herein. The Reorganized Debtors may operate their businesses and use, acquire, and dispose of property free of any restrictions of the Bankruptcy Code or the Bankruptcy Rules and in all respects as if there were no pending cases under any chapter or provision of the Bankruptcy Code, except as otherwise provided herein.

#### 10.2 <u>Discharge of Claims and Termination of Equity Interests.</u>

Except as otherwise provided herein or in the Confirmation Order, the rights afforded herein- and the payments and distributions to be made hereunder shall discharge all existing debts and Claims and terminate all Equity Interests of any kind, nature, or description whatsoever against or in the Debtors or any of their assets or property to the fullest extent permitted by section 1141 of the Bankruptcy Code. Except as otherwise provided herein, upon the Effective Date, all existing Claims against the Debtors and Equity Interests in the Debtors shall be, and shall be deemed to be, discharged and terminated, and all holders of Claims and Equity Interests (and all representatives, trustees, or agents on behalf of each holder) shall be precluded and enjoined from asserting against the Reorganized Debtors, or any of their assets or property, any other or further Claim or Equity Interest based upon any act or omission, transaction, or other activity of any kind or nature that occurred prior to the Effective Date, whether or not such holder has filed a proof of Claim or proof of Equity Interest and whether or not the facts or legal bases therefor were known or existed prior to the Effective Date.

10.3 Release and Discharge of Debtors. Upon the Effective Date and in consideration of the distributions to be made hereunder, except as otherwise expressly provided herein, each holder (as well as any representatives, trustees, or agents on behalf of each holder) of a Claim or Equity Interest and any affiliate of such holder shall be deemed to have forever waived, released, and discharged the Debtors, to the fullest extent permitted by section 1141 of the Bankruptcy Code, of and from any and all Claims, Equity Interests, rights, and liabilities that arose prior to the Effective Date. Upon the Effective Date, all such Persons shall be forever precluded and enjoined, pursuant to section 524 of the Bankruptcy Code, from prosecuting or asserting any such discharged Claim against or terminated Equity Interest in the Debtors.

- 10.4 Term of Injunctions or Stays. Unless otherwise provided, all injunctions or stays arising under or entered during the Chapter 11 Cases under section 105 or 362 of the Bankruptcy Code, or otherwise, and in existence on the Confirmation Date, shall remain in full force and effect until the later of the Effective Date and the date indicated in the order providing for such injunction or stay. For the avoidance of doubt, the Revised Final Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a) and 362 Establishing Notification Procedures for Substantial Claimholders and Equity Security Holders and Approving Restrictions on Certain Transfers of Interests in the Debtors' Estates, entered by the Bankruptcy Court on April 11, 2013 (ECF No. 7591), shall remain in full force and effect beyond the Effective Date.
- 10.5 <u>Injunction Against Interference with Plan</u>. Upon entry of the Confirmation Order, all holders of Claims and Equity Interests and other parties in interest, along with their respective present or former employees, agents, officers, directors, principals, and affiliates, shall be enjoined from taking any actions to interfere with the implementation or consummation of the Plan.
- 10.6 **Injunction.** Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all Persons or Entities who have held, hold, or may hold Claims or Equity Interests and all other parties in interest, along with their respective present or former employees, agents, officers, directors, principals, and affiliates, shall be permanently enjoined, from and after the Effective Date, from (i) commencing or continuing in any manner any action or other proceeding of any kind with respect to any such Claim or Equity Interest against the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors or property of any of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors other than actions to enforce the Plan or with respect to the allowance of Claims and Equity Interests, (ii) the enforcement, attachment, collection, or recovery by any manner or means of any judgment, award, decree, or order against the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors or property of any of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, (iii) creating, perfecting, or enforcing any encumbrance of any kind against the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors or against property or interests in property of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, or (iv) asserting any right of setoff, subrogation, or recoupment of any kind against any obligation due from the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors or against property or interests in property of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, with respect to any such Claim or Equity Interest. Such injunction shall extend to any successors of the Debtors and the Reorganized Debtors and their respective property and interests in property.
- 10.7 <u>Exculpation</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, and to the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, neither the Debtors, US Airways, the Creditors' Committee, the Retiree Committee, the Indenture Trustees. <u>Servicers</u>, the Unions, the Search Committee, the Ad Hoc Committee, Nuveen Asset Management, LLC (and each of its managed funds and accounts on behalf of which it executed the Support and Settlement Agreement, and OppenheimerFunds, Inc. (and each of its managed funds and accounts that executed the Support and Settlement Agreement), nor any of their respective members (current and former),

including counsel and other professionals employed by such members in connection with the Chapter 11 Cases, officers, directors, employees, counsel, advisors, professionals, or agents (collectively, the "Exculpated Parties"), shall have or incur any liability to any holder of a Claim or Equity Interest for any act or omission in connection with, related to, or arising out of the Chapter 11 Cases; negotiations regarding or concerning the Plan, the Merger Agreement, the Merger, and any settlement or agreement in the Chapter 11 Cases; the pursuit of confirmation of the Plan and consummation of the Merger; the consummation of the Plan and of the Merger; the offer, issuance, and distribution of any securities issued or to be issued pursuant to the Plan (including pursuant to or in connection with any Postpetition Aircraft Agreement), whether or not such distribution occurs following the Effective Date; or the administration of the Plan or property to be distributed hereunder, except for actions found by Final Order to be willful misconduct, gross negligence, fraud, malpractice, criminal conduct, unauthorized use of confidential information that causes damages, breach of fiduciary duty (to the extent applicable), and ultra vires acts, and, in all respects, the Exculpated Parties shall be entitled to rely upon the advice of counsel with respect to their duties and responsibilities hereunder. Following entry of the Confirmation Order, the Bankruptcy Court shall retain exclusive jurisdiction to consider any and all claims against any of the Exculpated Parties involving or relating to the administration of the Chapter 11 Cases, any rulings, orders, or decisions in the Chapter 11 Cases or any aspects of the Debtors' Chapter 11 Cases, including the decision to commence the Chapter 11 Cases, the development and implementation of the Plan and the Merger Agreement, the decisions and actions taken during the Chapter 11 Cases, and any asserted claims based upon or related to prepetition obligations or equity interests administered in the Chapter 11 Cases, for the purpose of determining whether such claims belong to the Debtors' estates or third parties. In the event it is determined that any such claims belong to third parties, then, subject to any applicable subject matter jurisdiction limitations, the Bankruptcy Court shall have exclusive jurisdiction with respect to any such litigation, subject to any determination by the Bankruptcy Court to abstain and consider whether such litigation should more appropriately proceed in another forum.

10.8 Release. As of the Effective Date and subject to the occurrence of the Merger Effective Time, the Debtors release (i) all present and former directors and officers of the Debtors and any other Persons who serve or served as members of management of the Debtors, (ii) all post-Commencement Date advisors, consultants, agents, counsel, or other professionals of or to the Debtors, US Airways, the Creditors' Committee, the Retiree Committee, the Indenture Trustees, the Unions, the Search Committee, and the Ad Hoc Committee, and (iii) US Airways, the Indenture Trustees, the Unions, all current and former members (in their capacity as members of such committees) of the Creditors' Committee, the Retiree Committee, the Ad Hoc Committee, the Search Committee, Nuveen Asset Management, LLC (and each of its managed funds and accounts on behalf of which it executed the Support and Settlement Agreement) (in its capacity in negotiating the

Support and Settlement Agreement and the Plan), and OppenheimerFunds, Inc. (and each of its managed funds and accounts that executed the Support and Settlement Agreement) (in its capacity in negotiating the Support and Settlement Agreement and the Plan), and their respective officers, directors, agents, and employees (including attorneys and other professionals retained by individual members of such committees) (collectively, the "Released Parties"), from any and all Causes of Action held by, assertable on behalf of, or derivative from the Debtors, in any way relating to the Debtors, the Chapter 11 Cases, the Plan, negotiations regarding or concerning the Plan, the purchase, sale, or rescission of the purchase or sale of any security of the Debtors, and the ownership, management, and operation of the Debtors, except for actions found by Final Order to be willful misconduct (including, but not limited to, conduct that results in a personal profit at the expense of the Debtors' estates), gross negligence, fraud, malpractice, criminal conduct, unauthorized use of confidential information that causes damages, breach of fiduciary duty (to the extent applicable), and ultra vires acts, which Causes of Action are based on any act, event, or omission taking place before the Effective Date; provided, however, that the foregoing (a) shall not operate as a waiver of or release from any Causes of Action arising out of any express contractual obligation owing by any former director, officer, or employee of the Debtors or any reimbursement obligation of any former director, officer, or employee with respect to a loan or advance made by the Debtors to such former director, officer, or employee, and (b) shall not limit the liability of any counsel to their respective clients contrary to Rule 1.8(h)(1) of the New York Rules of Professional Conduct. The Reorganized Debtors and any newly-formed Entities that will be continuing the Debtors' business after the Effective Date shall be bound by all the releases set forth above to the same extent that the Debtors are bound.

**10.9** Avoidance Actions. Other than any releases granted herein, by the Confirmation Order, or by Final Order of the Bankruptcy Court, as applicable, from and after the Effective Date, the Reorganized Debtors shall have the right to prosecute any avoidance, equitable subordination, or recovery actions under sections 105, 502(d), 510, 542 through 551, and 553 of the Bankruptcy Code that belong to the Debtors.

#### 10.10 Retention of Causes of Action/Reservation of Rights

(a) Except as otherwise provided in Section 10.8 hereof, nothing herein or in the Confirmation Order shall be deemed to be a waiver or the relinquishment of any rights or Causes of Action that the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors may have or which the Reorganized Debtors may choose to assert on behalf of their respective estates under any provision of the Bankruptcy Code or any applicable nonbankruptcy law, including, without limitation, (i) any and all Claims against any Person or Entity, to the extent such Person or Entity asserts a crossclaim, counterclaim, and/or Claim for setoff which seeks affirmative relief against the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, or their officers, directors, or representatives and (ii) the turnover of any property of the Debtors' estates.

- (b) Nothing herein or in the Confirmation Order shall be deemed to be a waiver or relinquishment of any rights or Causes of Action, right of setoff, or other legal or equitable defense that the Debtors had immediately prior to the Commencement Date, against or with respect to any Claim left unimpaired by the Plan. The Reorganized Debtors shall have, retain, reserve, and be entitled to assert all such claims, Causes of Action, rights of setoff, and other legal or equitable defenses that they had immediately prior to the Commencement Date fully as if the Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced, and all of the Reorganized Debtors' legal and equitable rights with respect to any Claim left unimpaired by the Plan may be asserted after the Confirmation Date to the same extent as if the Chapter 11 Cases had not been commenced.
  - <u>10.11</u> <u>Special Provisions for Governmental Units.</u> With respect to "governmental units" (as defined in the Bankruptcy Code), nothing herein, including Sections 10.7 and 10.8 hereof, shall discharge, release, enjoin, or otherwise bar (i) any liability of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors arising on or after the Confirmation Date, (ii) any liability that is not a Claim, (iii) any valid right of setoff or recoupment, (iv) any police or regulatory action, (v) any environmental liability that the Debtors, the Reorganized Debtors, any successors thereto, or any other Person or Entity may have as an owner or operator of real property after the Effective Date, and (vi) any liability to a "governmental unit" (as defined in the Bankruptcy Code) on the part of any Persons or Entities other than the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, except with respect to the parties as specifically provided for in Sections 10.7 and 10.8 hereof.

#### ARTICLE XI.

#### RETENTION OF JURISDICTION

- 11.1 <u>Jurisdiction of Bankruptcy Court</u>. On and after the Effective Date, the Bankruptcy Court shall retain exclusive jurisdiction of all matters arising under, arising out of, or related to the Chapter 11 Cases and the Plan pursuant to, and for the purposes of, sections 105(a) and 1142 of the Bankruptcy Code and for, among other things, the following purposes:
  - (a) To hear and determine motions for the assumption, assumption and assignment, or rejection of executory contracts or unexpired leases and the allowance of Claims resulting therefrom;
  - (b) To determine any motion, adversary proceeding, application, contested matter, and other litigated matter pending on or commenced before or after the Confirmation Date, including, without limitation, any proceeding with respect to a Cause of Action or Avoidance Action;
  - (c) To ensure that distributions to holders of Allowed Claims and Allowed Equity Interests are accomplished as provided herein;

- (d) To consider Claims or the allowance, classification, priority, compromise, estimation, or payment of any Claim;
- (e) To enter, implement, or enforce such orders as may be appropriate in the event the Confirmation Order is for any reason stayed, reversed, revoked, modified, or vacated;
- (f) To issue injunctions, enter and implement other orders, and take such other actions as may be necessary or appropriate to restrain interference by any Person with the consummation, implementation, or enforcement of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, or any other order of the Bankruptcy Court;
- (g) To hear and determine any application to modify the Plan in accordance with section 1127 of the Bankruptcy Code and to remedy any defect or omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan, the Disclosure Statement, or any order of the Bankruptcy Court, including the Confirmation Order, in such a manner as may be necessary to carry out the purposes and effects thereof;
- (h) To hear and determine all applications under sections 330, 331, and 503(b) of the Bankruptcy Code for awards of compensation for services rendered and reimbursement of expenses incurred prior to the Confirmation Date;
- (i) To hear and determine disputes arising in connection with or related to the interpretation, implementation, or enforcement of the Plan, the Confirmation Order, any transactions or payments contemplated herein, or any agreement, instrument, or other document governing or relating to any of the foregoing;
- (j) To hear and determine disputes arising in connection with or related to the Disputed Claims Reserve;
- (k) To hear and determine all matters as provided in Section 7.6 of the Merger Agreement;
- (l) To take any action and issue such orders as may be necessary to construe, enforce, implement, execute, and consummate the Plan or to maintain the integrity of the Plan following consummation;
- (m) To recover all assets of the Debtors and property of the Debtors' estates, wherever located;
- (n) To determine such other matters and for such other purposes as may be provided in the Confirmation Order;
- (o) To hear and determine matters concerning state, local, and federal taxes in accordance with sections 346, 505, and 1146 of the Bankruptcy Code

(including the expedited determination of taxes under section 505(b) of the Bankruptcy Code);

- (p) To enforce all orders previously entered by the Bankruptcy Court;
- (q) To hear and determine any other matters related hereto and not inconsistent with the Bankruptcy Code and title 28 of the United States Code;
- (r) To determine any other matters that may arise in connection with or are related to the Plan, the Disclosure Statement, the Confirmation Order, the Plan Supplement, or any contract, instrument, release, or other agreement or document related to the Plan, the Disclosure Statement, or the Plan Supplement, including the Merger Agreement;
- (s) To hear and determine all disputes involving the existence, nature, or scope of the Debtors' discharge, including any dispute relating to any liability arising out of the termination of employment or the termination of any employee or retiree benefit program, regardless of whether such termination occurred prior to or after the Effective Date;
- (t) To hear and determine any rights, claims, or causes of action held by or accruing to the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code or any federal or state statute or legal theory;
- (u) To enforce all orders, judgments, injunctions, releases, exculpations, indemnifications, and rulings entered in connection with the Chapter 11 Cases;
  - (v) To hear any other matter not inconsistent with the Bankruptcy Code;
- (w) To hear and determine any disputes arising in connection with the interpretation, implementation, or enforcement of any Postpetition Aircraft Agreement; and
  - (x) To enter a final decree closing the Chapter 11 Cases.

To the extent that the Bankruptcy Court is not permitted under applicable law to preside over any of the forgoing matters, the reference to the "Bankruptcy Court" in this Article XI shall be deemed to be replaced by the "District Court." Nothing in this Article XI shall expand the exclusive jurisdiction of the Bankruptcy Court beyond that provided by applicable law.

#### ARTICLE XII.

#### **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

12.1 <u>Dissolution of Committees</u>. On the Effective Date, the Retiree Committee shall dissolve; *provided, however*, that, \*Following the Effective Date,

the Retiree Committee shall continue to have standing and a right to be heard solely with respect to (i) applications for compensation by professionals and requests for allowance of Administrative Expenses for substantial contribution pursuant to section 503(b)(3)(D) of the Bankruptcy Code and, (ii) any adversary proceedings and any appeals (including appeals of the Confirmation Order that remain pending as of the Effective Date) to which the Retiree Committee is a party, and (iii) any proofs of claim filed by the Retiree Committee until such time as the allowance or disallowance of such proofs of claim have been finally determined. Notwithstanding the foregoing, following the Effective Date, the Retiree Committee's membership shall be reduced to three (3) members as selected by the Retiree Committee prior to the Effective Date and the Retiree Committee shall dissolve upon the completion of the foregoing post-Effective Date activities. The Reorganized Debtors shall continue to compensate the Retiree Committee's professional advisors for reasonable services provided in connection with any of the foregoing post-Effective Date activities and reimburse the Retiree Committee members for their reasonable expenses incurred in connection therewith. On the date that is one hundred eighty (180) days following the Effective Date, the Creditors Committee shall dissolve (unless such date is extended with the written consent of the Reorganized Debtors or by the Bankruptcy Court for good cause shown); provided, however, that, following the Effective Date, the Creditors' Committee's standing and right to be heard shall be limited to (a) applications for compensation by professionals and requests for allowance of Administrative Expenses for substantial contribution pursuant to section 503(b)(3)(D) of the Bankruptcy Code, (b) participating in court hearings with respect to motions, adversary proceedings, or other actions (I) seeking enforcement or implementation of the provisions hereof or of the Confirmation Order, (II) relating to objections to Claims as set forth in Section 7.1 hereof, and (III) as otherwise consented to by the Reorganized Debtors or so ordered by the Bankruptcy Court for good cause shown; and (c) any litigation or contested matter to which the Creditors' Committee is a party as of the Effective Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, following the Effective Date, the Creditors' Committee's membership shall be reduced to three (3) members as selected by the Creditors' Committee-prior to the Effective Date and its duties shall be limited to (u) participating in court hearings as provided in this Section 12.1; (v) consulting with the Reorganized Debtors with respect to the General Unsecured Claims reconciliation and settlement process conducted by or on behalf of the Reorganized Debtors; (w) consulting with the Reorganized Debtors with respect to appropriate procedures for the settlement of Claims; (x) consulting with the Reorganized Debtors with respect to the maintenance of the Disputed Claims Reserve; (y) monitoring the distributions to the holders of Allowed Claims by the Disbursing Agent hereunder; and (z) the matters set forth in Section 7.1 hereof. For so long as the General Unsecured Claims reconciliation process shall continue and the Creditors' Committee has not been dissolved, the Reorganized Debtors shall make regular reports to the Creditors' Committee as and when the Reorganized Debtors and the Creditors' Committee may reasonably agree upon. Following the Effective Date, the Creditors' Committee may retain professionals to assist it in carrying out its duties as limited above on terms that are

reasonably acceptable to the Reorganized Debtors or authorized to be retained by further order of the Bankruptcy Court; *provided further*, that the Creditors' Committee's professional advisors and experts that have been retained by an order of the Bankruptcy Court prior to the Effective Date shall be deemed reasonably acceptable to the Reorganized Debtors. The Reorganized Debtors shall continue to compensate the Creditors' Committee's professional advisors for reasonable services provided in connection with any of the foregoing post-Effective Date activities. On the Effective Date, the current and former members of the Creditors' Committee and the Retiree Committee, and their respective officers, employees, counsel, advisors, and agents, shall be released and discharged of and from all further authority, duties, responsibilities, and obligations related to and arising from and in connection with the Chapter 11 Cases, and the retention or employment of the Creditors' Committee's and the Retiree Committee's respective attorneys, accountants, and other agents shall terminate, except to the extent provided above in this Section 12.1.

- **12.2** <u>Substantial Consummation</u>. On the Effective Date, the Plan shall be deemed to be substantially consummated under sections 1101 and 1127(b) of the Bankruptcy Code.
- 12.3 <u>Effectuating Documents and Further Transactions</u>. Each of the officers of New AAG and the other Reorganized Debtors is authorized, in accordance with his or her authority under the resolutions of the applicable Board of Directors, to execute, deliver, file, or record such contracts, instruments, releases, indentures, and other agreements or documents, and take such actions as may be reasonably necessary or appropriate, to effectuate and further evidence the terms and provisions of the Plan and any securities issued hereunder.

#### 12.4 Exemption from Transfer Taxes

Pursuant to section 1146(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, the issuance, (a) Transfer, or exchange of notes or equity securities hereunder or in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, the creation, filing, or recording of any mortgage, deed of trust, or other security interest, the making, assignment, filing, or recording of any lease or sublease, the transfer of title to or ownership of any of the Debtors' interests in any Aircraft Equipment, or the making or delivery of any deed, bill of sale, or other instrument of transfer under, in furtherance of, or in connection with the Plan, including, without limitation, the New Mandatorily Convertible Preferred Stock, the New Common Stock, any Postpetition Aircraft Agreement, any distribution from the Disputed Claims Reserve, or any agreements of consolidation, deeds, bills of sale, or assignments executed in connection with any of the transactions contemplated herein or in any Postpetition Aircraft Agreement, shall not be subject to any document recording tax, stamp tax, conveyance fee, intangibles or similar tax, mortgage tax, stamp act, real estate transfer tax, mortgage recording tax, Uniform Commercial Code filing or recording fee, Cape Town filing or recording fee, FAA filing or recording fee, or other similar tax or governmental assessment in the United States.

- **(b)** To the maximum extent provided by section 1146(a) of the Bankruptcy Code and applicable nonbankruptcy law, the transactions pursuant to the Merger Agreement shall not be taxed under any law imposing a stamp tax or similar tax.
  - 12.5 <u>Expedited Tax Determination</u>. New AAG or the Reorganized Debtors may request an expedited determination of taxes under section 505(b) of the Bankruptcy Code for all returns filed for or on behalf of the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors for all taxable periods through the Effective Date.
  - **12.6** <u>Sell-Down Procedures</u>. In accordance with the Revised Final Order Pursuant to 11 U.S.C.§§ 105(a) and 362 Establishing Notification Procedures for Substantial Claimholders and Equity Security Holders and Approving Restrictions on Certain Transfers of Interests in the Debtors' Estates, entered by the Bankruptcy Court on April 11, 2013 (ECF No. 7591), a copy of which (without exhibits) is annexed hereto as Exhibit "C," Paragraphs (b)(iv)(1) through (9) thereto, together with any relevant definitions, are incorporated herein as part of the Plan.
  - 12.7 Payment of Statutory Fees. On the Effective Date, and thereafter as may be required, each of the Debtors shall each (i) pay all the respective fees payable pursuant to section 1930 of chapter 123 of title 28 of the United States Code together with interest, if any, pursuant to section 3717 of title 31 of the United States Code, until the earliest to occur of the entry of (a) a final decree closing such Debtor's Chapter 11 Case, (b) a Final Order converting such Debtor's Chapter 11 Case to a case under chapter 7 of the Bankruptcy Code, or (c) a Final Order dismissing such Debtor's Chapter 11 Case, and (ii) be responsible for the filing of consolidated postconfirmation quarterly status reports with the Bankruptcy Court in accordance with Rule 3021-1 of the Southern District of New York Local Bankruptcy Rules, which status reports shall include reports on the disbursements made by each of the Debtors.
  - 12.8 **Plan Modifications and Amendments.** The Plan may be amended, modified, or supplemented by the Debtors or the Reorganized Debtors, as applicable, in the manner provided for by section 1127 of the Bankruptcy Code or as otherwise permitted by law without additional disclosure pursuant to section 1125 of the Bankruptcy Code, except as the Bankruptcy Court may otherwise direct. In addition, after the Confirmation Date, so long as such action does not materially adversely affect the treatment of holders of Claims or Equity Interests hereunder, the Debtors may institute proceedings in the Bankruptcy Court to remedy any defect or omission or reconcile any inconsistencies in the Plan or the Confirmation Order with respect to such matters as may be necessary to carry out the purposes and effects of the Plan. Prior to the Effective Date, the Debtors may, upon not less than five (5) Business Days' notice to the attorneys for the Creditors' Committee and the Ad Hoc Committee, make appropriate technical adjustments and modifications to the Plan without further order or approval of the Bankruptcy Court; provided, however, that such technical adjustments and modifications do not adversely affect in a material way the treatment of holders of Claims or Equity Interests.

- **12.9** Revocation or Withdrawal of Plan. Subject to the terms of the Merger Agreement, the Debtors reserve the right to revoke, withdraw, or delay consideration of the Plan prior to the Confirmation Date, either entirely or with respect to one or more of the Debtors, and to file subsequent amended plans of reorganization. If the Plan is revoked, withdrawn, or delayed with respect to fewer than all of the Debtors, such revocation, withdrawal, or delay shall not affect the enforceability of the Plan as it relates to the Debtors for which the Plan is not revoked, withdrawn, or delayed. If the Debtors revoke the Plan in its entirety, the Plan shall be deemed null and void. In such event, nothing herein shall be deemed to constitute a waiver or release of any Claim by or against the Debtors or any other Person or to prejudice in any manner the rights of the Debtors or any other Person in any further proceedings involving the Debtors.
- **12.10** Courts of Competent Jurisdiction. If the Bankruptcy Court abstains from exercising, or declines to exercise, jurisdiction or is otherwise without jurisdiction over any matter arising out of the Plan, such abstention, refusal, or failure of jurisdiction shall have no effect upon and shall not control, prohibit, or limit the exercise of jurisdiction by any other court having competent jurisdiction with respect to such matter.
- **Severability.** If, prior to entry of the Confirmation Order, any term or provision of the Plan is held by the Bankruptcy Court to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, the Bankruptcy Court, at the request of the Debtors (with the prior written consent of US Airways, not to be unreasonably withheld), shall have the power to alter and interpret such term or provision to make it valid or enforceable to the maximum extent practicable, consistent with the original purpose of the term or provision held to be invalid, void, or unenforceable, and such term or provision shall then be applicable as altered or interpreted. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in such case, the Plan only may be confirmed without such term or provision at the request of the Debtors with the consent of the Creditors' Committee, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. Notwithstanding any such holding, alteration, or interpretation, the remainder of the terms and provisions of the Plan shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be affected, impaired, or invalidated by such holding, alteration, or interpretation. The Confirmation Order shall constitute a judicial determination and provide that each term and provision hereof, as it may have been altered or interpreted in accordance with the foregoing, is valid and enforceable pursuant to its terms.
- 12.12 <u>Governing Law.</u> Except to the extent the Bankruptcy Code or other U.S. federal law is applicable, or to the extent an Exhibit or Schedule hereto, a schedule in the Plan Supplement, or the Merger Agreement expressly provides otherwise, the rights, duties, and obligations arising hereunder shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York, without giving effect to the principles of conflicts of law thereof to the extent they would result in the application of the laws of any other jurisdiction.

- **12.13** Exhibits and Schedules. The Exhibits and Schedules to the Plan and the Plan Supplement are incorporated into, and are part of, the Plan as if set forth herein.
- **12.14** <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. All the rights, benefits, and obligations of any Person named or referred to herein shall be binding on, and inure to the benefit of, the heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and/or assigns of such Person.
- **12.15** <u>Time</u>. In computing any period of time prescribed or allowed herein, unless otherwise set forth herein or determined by the Bankruptcy Court, the provisions of Bankruptcy Rule 9006 shall apply.
- 12.16 <u>Notices</u>. To be effective, all notices, requests, and demands to or upon the Debtors, US Airways, the Creditors' Committee, or the Retiree Committee shall be in writing (including by facsimile or electronic transmission) and, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly given or made when actually delivered, or in the case of notice by facsimile transmission, when received and telephonically confirmed, addressed as follows:

If to the Debtors or Merger Sub, to:

AMR Corporation 4333 Amon Carter Boulevard MD 5675 Fort Worth, Texas 76155 Attn: Gary Kennedy, Esq.

Telephone: (817) 967-1322 Telecopier: (817) 967-2501 E-mail: gary.kennedy@aa.com

-and-

Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP 767 Fifth Avenue New York, New York 10153 Attn: Stephen Karotkin, Esq.

Alfredo R. Pérez, Esq.

Telephone: (212) 310-8000 Telecopier: (212) 310-8007

E-mail: <u>stephen.karotkin@weil.com</u> <u>alfredo.perez@weil.com</u>

### If to US Airways, to:

US Airways Group, Inc. 111 West Rio Salado Parkway Tempe, Arizona 85281

Attn: Steven L. Johnson, EVP-Corporate and Government Affairs

Telephone: (480) 693-0800 Telecopier: (480) 693-5155

E-mail: stephen.johnson@usairways.com

-and-

Latham & Watkins LLP 140 Scott Drive Menlo Park, California 94025 Attn: Peter F. Kerman, Esq. D. J. Baker, Esq.

Telephone: (650) 328-4600 Telecopier: (650) 463-2600 E-mail: peter.kerman@lw.com dj.baker@lw.com

If to the Creditors' Committee, to:

Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP 155 North Wacker Drive Chicago, Illinois 60606 Attn: John Wm. Butler, Jr., Esq.

Telephone: (312) 407-0730 Telecopier: (312) 407-8501

E-mail: jack.butler@skadden.com

-and -

# 11-15463-shl Doc 8539 Filed 05/31/13 Entered 05/31/13 23:30:00 Main Document Pg 123 of 143

Four Times Square New York, New York 10036 Attn: Jay M. Goffman, Esq. Telephone: (212) 735-2120

Telephone: (212) 735-2120 Telecopier: (917) 777-2120

E-mail: jay.goffman@skadden.com

If to the Retiree Committee, to:

Jenner & Block LLP 353 North Clark Street Chicago, Illinois 60654

Attn: Catherine L. Steege, Esq. Charles B. Sklarsky, Esq.

Telephone: (312) 222-9350 Telecopier: (312) 527-0484 E-mail: csteege@jenner.com csklarsky@jenner.com

-and-

919 Third Avenue, 37th Floor New York, New York 10022 Attn: Marc B. Hankin, Esq. Telephone: (212) 891-1600 Telecopier: (212) 891-1699 E-mail: mhankin@jenner.com

Dated: New York, New York

AprilMay 315, 2013

#### Respectfully submitted,

AMR CORPORATION

By: /s/ Gary F. Kennedy

Name: Gary F. Kennedy

Title: Senior Vice President, General Counsel & Chief

**Compliance Officer** 

AMERICAN AIRLINES, INC.

AMR EAGLE HOLDING CORPORATION

AMERICAN AIRLINES REALTY (NYC) HOLDINGS, INC.

AMERICAS GROUND SERVICES, INC.

PMA INVESTMENT SUBSIDIARY, INC.

SC INVESTMENT, INC.

AMERICAN EAGLE AIRLINES, INC.

EXECUTIVE AIRLINES, INC.

EXECUTIVE GROUND SERVICES, INC.

EAGLE AVIATION SERVICES, INC.

ADMIRALS CLUB, INC.

BUSINESS EXPRESS AIRLINES, INC.

RENO AIR, INC.

AA REAL ESTATE HOLDING GP LLC

AA REAL ESTATE HOLDING L.P.

AMERICAN AIRLINES MARKETING SERVICES LLC

AMERICAN AIRLINES VACATIONS LLC

AMERICAN AVIATION SUPPLY LLC

AMERICAN AIRLINES IP LICENSING HOLDING, LLC

BY: AMR CORPORATION, as agent for each of the

foregoing Entities

By: /s/ Gary F. Kennedy

Name: Gary F. Kennedy

Title: Senior Vice President, General Counsel & Chief

Compliance Officer

# **EXHIBIT B**

#### FORM OF

#### CERTIFICATE OF DESIGNATIONS, POWERS, PREFERENCES AND RIGHTS

OF THE

#### SERIES A CONVERTIBLE PREFERRED STOCK

OF

#### AMERICAN AIRLINES GROUP INC.

\_\_\_\_\_

Pursuant to Sections 151(g) and 303 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware

-----

American Airlines Group Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Corporation"), hereby certifies that pursuant to the Joint Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization of AMR Corporation, dated [\_\_\_\_\_\_, 2013] (the "Plan"), which Plan was confirmed by order of the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Southern District of New York pursuant to Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code and provides for the authorization and issuance of the Series A Preferred Stock (as defined below), and pursuant to the provisions of Sections 151(g) and 303 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL"), a series of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Corporation, herein designated as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock," is hereby issued, designated, created, authorized and provided for on the terms and with the voting powers, designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional, or other special rights and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions set forth herein and (to the extent applicable to preferred stock of the Corporation) in the Corporation's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation as in effect on the date hereof (the "Certificate of Incorporation"):

Capitalized terms that are used but are not otherwise defined in this Certificate of Designations, Preferences and Rights (this "Certificate") shall have the meanings ascribed to them in Section 8 below.

## Section 1. <u>Designation; Stated Value; Form.</u>

	1.1.	Designation	n. There	is hereby	r created	d out of the	he auth	orized	and	unissued
shares of	Preferred	Stock a ser	ies of P	referred S	Stock de	esignated	as "So	eries A	Co	nvertible
Preferred	Stock" (tl	ne "Series A	Preferr	ed Stock"	'), and	the numb	per of	shares	of S	Series A
Preferred	Stock (eac	h a " <u>Share</u> " a	nd, colle	ectively, th	ie " <u>Shar</u>	<u>es</u> ") cons	tituting	such s	eries	shall be
[(	)].1	The voting	powers,	designation	ons, pre	ferences	and re	lative,	parti	cipating,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Note to Draft: Number of shares will be equal to the quotient of the Total Initial Stated Value (as defined in the term sheet attached as Exhibit A to the Support and Settlement Agreement dated February 13, 2013) divided by the Initial Stated Value per Share; the Certificate of Incorporation must be revised (from the form attached to the

optional or other special rights, and such qualifications, limitations or restrictions of the Series A Preferred Stock shall be as set forth herein.

- 1.2. <u>Stated Value</u>. The stated value of any Share, as of any date of determination, shall be equal to the sum of (i) \$25 (the "<u>Initial Stated Value</u>") and (ii) the amount of the Accrued Stated Value (as defined below) with respect to such Share, calculated as of such date (the "Stated Value").
- 1.3. <u>Form.</u> The Corporation shall issue the Shares of Series A Preferred Stock in the form of one or more global certificates (each, a "<u>Global Certificate</u>") to be deposited in the facilities of DTC, and the beneficial interests in the Series A Preferred Stock will be reflected as electronic book-entry interests through the facilities of DTC and will transfer only via electronic book-entry interests through the facilities of DTC, and the procedures to be followed with respect to any Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion and any required increases or decreases to the number of Shares represented by the Global Certificate(s) will be in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC; <u>provided</u>, that no such procedures shall adversely affect any of the rights of any Holder of the Shares as set forth in this Certificate.

#### Section 2. Dividends.

- 2.1. Accrual of Stated Value. From and after the Plan Effective Date, the Stated Value of each Share of Series A Preferred Stock will automatically increase, without any action to be taken by the Corporation or its Board of Directors (the "Board of Directors") and whether or not there are funds legally available for the payment of dividends, in arrears on a daily basis at the rate of 6.25% per annum, using the actual number of days elapsed and a 360-day year, without compounding, on the Initial Stated Value of such Share to and excluding the applicable Conversion Date of such Share (the cumulative amount of such increase, as of any date or time of determination, the "Accrued Stated Value"). A schedule of the Stated Value of each Share on each day (the first through the 120th) following the Plan Effective Date, after giving effect to the amount of the Accrued Stated Value as of such day, is set forth as Exhibit A hereto.
- 2.2. <u>Participating Dividends</u>. In the event that, on or after the Plan Effective Date, the Corporation declares or pays any dividends or distributions with respect to the Common Stock (excluding any dividends or distributions paid in the form of additional shares of Common Stock), each Holder shall be entitled to receive, in addition to the Accrued Stated Value accrued pursuant to <u>Section 2.1</u>, a dividend or distribution per Share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to the dividend or distribution that such Holder would have received with respect to the Common Stock Equivalent Number of shares of Common Stock as of immediately prior to the record date for determining the stockholders of the Corporation eligible to receive such dividend or distribution (or if no record date is fixed, the date as of which the record holders of Common Stock entitled to such dividends is determined).

#### Section 3. Liquidation.

- 3.1. <u>Liquidation Event</u>. Upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, whether voluntary or involuntary (a "<u>Liquidation Event</u>"), each Holder shall be entitled to receive, with respect to each Share of Series A Preferred Stock, on a *pro rata* basis with the Common Stock and without preference with respect to the Common Stock, the distribution(s) that such Holder would have been entitled to receive as a result of such Liquidation Event with respect to the Common Stock Equivalent Number of shares of Common Stock as of immediately prior to such Liquidation Event. For the avoidance of doubt, the merger or consolidation of the Corporation with any other Person, including a merger or consolidation in which the Holders receive cash, securities or other property for their Shares of Series A Preferred Stock, or the sale, lease or exchange for cash, securities or other property of all or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation, in each case, shall not, in and of itself, constitute a Liquidation Event.
- 3.2. <u>Notice Requirement</u>. The Corporation shall, within five (5) Business Days following the date the Board of Directors approves any Liquidation Event or within five (5) Business Days following the commencement of any involuntary bankruptcy or similar proceeding, whichever is earlier, give each Holder written notice of the event. Such written notice shall describe, to the extent known to the Corporation, the material terms and conditions of such event relating to the treatment of the Series A Preferred Stock and the Common Stock, including, to the extent known to the Corporation, a description of the stock, cash and property to be received by the Holders with respect to their Shares of Series A Preferred Stock and the Common Stock as a result of the event and the date of delivery thereof. If any material change in the facts set forth in the initial notice shall occur, the Corporation shall promptly give written notice to each Holder of such material change.

#### Section 4. Voting Rights.

- (i) Each Share of Series A Preferred Stock shall entitle the Holder thereof to vote with the holders of Common Stock, voting together as a single class, with respect to any and all matters presented to the holders of Common Stock for their action, consideration or consent, whether at any special or annual meeting of stockholders, by written action of stockholders in lieu of a meeting (to the extent permitted by the Certificate of Incorporation and the DGCL), or otherwise. With respect to any such vote, each Share of Series A Preferred Stock held on the record date for determining the stockholders of the Corporation eligible to participate in such vote shall entitle the Holder thereof to cast 2.2989 votes, subject to adjustment pursuant to Section 6.1 (such number of votes, the "Preferred Stock Voting Ratio").
- (ii) For so long as any Shares of Series A Preferred Stock remain outstanding, the Corporation shall not, without the written consent or affirmative vote at a meeting called for such purpose, given in person or by proxy, by Holders holding, in the aggregate, at least a majority of the outstanding Shares of Series A Preferred Stock (excluding any Shares beneficially owned directly or indirectly by the Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries), voting as a separate class, amend, alter or repeal (including by means of a merger, consolidation or otherwise) any provision of the Certificate of Incorporation or this Certificate that would alter or

change the rights, preferences or privileges of the Series A Preferred Stock in a manner adverse to the holders of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock. In any case in which the Holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall be entitled to vote as a separate class pursuant to this Certificate, the Certificate of Incorporation or Delaware law, each Holder shall be entitled to one vote for each Share of Series A Preferred Stock held on the record date for determining the stockholders of the Corporation eligible to vote thereon.

#### Section 5. Conversion.

- 5.1. <u>Mandatory Conversion</u>. All Shares of Series A Preferred Stock, except to the extent previously converted pursuant to an Optional Conversion, shall automatically be converted into shares of Common Stock on the following terms and conditions (each such conversion, a "Mandatory Conversion").
- (i) On each Mandatory Conversion Date, a number of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock equal to the lesser of (a) [\_\_]² and (b) the number of Shares outstanding on such Mandatory Conversion Date shall automatically be converted into that number of shares of Common Stock for each Share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to the quotient of (A) the Stated Value of such Share on such Mandatory Conversion Date, divided by (B) the Conversion Price in effect on such Mandatory Conversion Date, with fractional shares of Common Stock rounded up or down as provided herein. Each such Mandatory Conversion of Shares shall occur automatically without any further action by the relevant Holder or the Corporation. Prior to 9:00 a.m. New York City time on the first Business Day after each Mandatory Conversion Date, the Corporation shall publish the Conversion Price in effect with respect to such Mandatory Conversion Date and the number of shares of Common Stock issuable per \$1,000 in Stated Value of Shares that are converted pursuant to Mandatory Conversion on such Mandatory Conversion Date, by posting such information on the Corporation's website and issuing a press release that contains such information.
- (ii) Within twothree (23) Business Days following a Mandatory Conversion Date, the Corporation or Transfer Agent shall deliver by book-entry delivery via DTC to the accounts specified by DTC, a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the aggregate number of shares to be issued pursuant to the Mandatory Conversion of all Shares of Series A Preferred Stock converted by Mandatory Conversion with respect to such Mandatory Conversion Date.
- (iii) With respect to each Mandatory Conversion Date, the conversion of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to Mandatory Conversion shall be effectuated by the Corporation *pro rata* among all Holders (or such other method, including by lot, as may be required by DTC), based on the number of Shares outstanding as of 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on such Mandatory Conversion Date, after giving effect to any Optional Conversion that is effected on such for which the Optional Conversion Date pursuant to Section 5.2 occurs before such Mandatory Conversion Date.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> <u>Note to Draft</u>: Insert amount equal to 25% of the total number of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock issued pursuant to the Plan.

- (iv) For the avoidance of doubt, following the 120th day following the Plan Effective Date, Holders shall have no rights under the Series A Preferred Stock other than the right to receive the shares of Common Stock into which their Shares of Series A Preferred Stock were converted pursuant to any Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion hereunder and the rights that a holder of shares of Common Stock would have corresponding thereto.
- 5.2. Optional Conversion. At any time following the fifth (5th) trading day after the Plan Effective Date, and from time to time prior to the final Mandatory Conversion Date, each Holder shall have the right, but not the obligation, to elect to convert all or any portion of such Holder's Shares into shares of Common Stock, on the following terms and conditions (any such conversion, an "Optional Conversion"); provided that no Optional Conversion may be exercised during the three (3) Business Days prior to a Mandatory Conversion Date or the three (3) Business Dates following a Mandatory Conversion Date.
- (i) Any Holder may elect to convert all or any portion of its Shares of Series A Preferred Stock into that number of shares of Common Stock for each Share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to the quotient of (a) the Stated Value of such Share on the Optional Conversion Date (as defined below), divided by (b) the Conversion Price in effect on such Optional Conversion Date, with fractional shares of Common Stock rounded up or down as provided herein; provided, however, that the aggregate number of Shares actually converted by all Holders pursuant to Optional Conversion during any Conversion Period shall not exceed 10,000,000 Shares (the "Optional Conversion Cap").
- In order to effectuate an Optional Conversion of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock, the Holder of such Shares shall submit a written notice to the Corporation, duly executed by such Holder and in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B, or otherwise provide such notice as may be required by the applicable procedures of DTC, stating that such Holder irrevocably (subject to Section 5.2(v) below) elects to convert the number of Shares specified in such notice to the Corporation of the Shares of Series A Preferred Stock being converted (a "Conversion Notice"). An election to convert Shares of Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to an Optional Conversion shall be deemed to have been made as of the following dates (the "Conversion Notice Election Effective Date"): (a) on the date of such receipt, with respect to any Conversion Notice received by the Corporation at or prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on any Business Day and (b) on the next Business Day following such receipt, with respect to any Conversion Notice received by the Corporation on a non-Business Day or after 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on any Business Day. The conversion of all Shares of Series A Preferred Stock with respect to which an Optional Conversion election is made, and the issuance of all shares of Common Stock to be issued pursuant to such conversion, shall be become effective as of the Conversion Notice Election Effective Date for such election, subject to the Optional Conversion Cap and the provisions of Section 5.2(iv). As used herein, "Optional Conversion Date" means, with respect to any Share of Series A Preferred Stock for which ana valid Optional Conversion election is made, the date on which the conversion of such Share becomes effective pursuant to the immediately preceding sentence. As promptly as practicable (and in no event more than [three (3)] Business Days) following each Optional Conversion Date, the Corporation or the Transfer Agent shall deliver to the applicable Holder (or, if applicable, the name of such Holder's designee as stated in the Conversion Notice), by book-entry delivery via DTC to the

account(s) specified by DTC, a number of shares of Common Stock equal to the number of shares to which such Holder is entitled pursuant to the Optional Conversion of the Shares of such Holder's Series A Preferred Stock that were converted as of such Optional Conversion Date.

- (iii) The Transfer Agent, if applicable, or the Corporation shall maintain a written record that lists each Optional Conversion election that is made from and after the Plan Effective Date and, with respect to each such election, (a) the electing Holder, (b) the number of Shares with respect which such election was made, (c) the Conversion NoticeElection Effective Date and (d) the extent applicable, the Optional Conversion Date(s) for the Shares of Series A Preferred Stock converted pursuant to such election and the number of shares of Common Stock issued pursuant to such Optional Conversion on each such Optional Conversion Date.
- (iv) During each Conversion Period, (a) the Carryover Conversion Shares with respect to such Conversion Period shall be entitled to be converted pursuant to Optional Conversion on a priority basis, and subject to Section 5.2(iv)(b) shall automatically be so converted, as of the first Business Day of such Conversion Period at the Conversion Price in effect on such date and (b) the Shares of Series A Preferred Stock that Holders elect to convert pursuant to Optional Conversion and for which the Conversion Notice Election Effective Date occurs during such Conversion Period shall be converted on a "first come first serve" basis based on their respective Conversion Notice Election Effective Dates, in each case subject to the Optional Conversion Cap and the terms and conditions of this Section 5.2(iv). Promptly (and in no event more than fthree (3) Business Days thereafter) after the Optional Conversion Cutoff Date with respect to a Conversion Period, the Corporation shall publish the fact that an Optional Conversion Cutoff Date has occurred and itsthe date thereof by posting such information on the Corporation's website and issuing a press release that contains such information. If, at any time during any Conversion Period, the sumaggregate number of (x) all Shares with respect to which Optional Conversion elections are made and for which the Conversion Notice Election Effective Date occurs during such Conversion Period plus (y) all Carryover Conversion Shares converted during such Conversion Period pursuant to Section 5.2(iv) exceeds the Optional Conversion Cap, then:
- (a) any Optional Conversion election with a Conversion Notice Election Effective Date that is after the Optional Conversion Cutoff Date shall not be given any effect;
- (b) if the aggregate number of Carryover Conversion Shares with respect to any Conversion Period exceeds the Optional Conversion Cap before giving effect to any Optional Conversion election that is made during such Conversion Period, then (A) such Carryover Conversion Shares shall be converted based on their respective Conversion Notice Dates, such that Shares with the earliest Conversion Notice Date are converted first, and all Carryover Conversion Shares for which the Conversion Notice Date is the first date on which the sum of (x) the Carryover Conversion Shares with an earlier Conversion Notice Date exceeds the Optional Conversion Cap shall be cut back *pro rata*, to the extent practicable, to result in the number of Carryover Conversion Shares converted during such Conversion Period being equal to the Optional Conversion Cap, and no Carryover Conversion Shares with a later Conversion Notice

Date will be converted pursuant to Optional Conversion during such Conversion Period and (B) no Optional Conversion election that is made during such Conversion Period shall be given any effect:

(b) (c) if the aggregate number of Carryover Conversion Shares with respect to(A) all such Conversion Period is less than the Optional Conversion Cap, then (x) all Shares for which the Conversion Notice Election Effective Date occurs prior to the Optional Conversion Cutoff Date shall be converted pursuant to Optional Conversion as of the Optional Conversion Date and (yB) with respect to all Shares for which the such Optional Conversion Notice elections for which the Optional Election Effective Date occurs on the Optional Conversions Cutoff Date, the number of Shares converted pursuant to such Optional Conversions shall be cut back pro rata among all such Shares elections, to the extent necessary to result in the aggregate number of Shares (including Carryover Conversion Shares) converted pursuant to Optional Conversion during such Conversion Period being equal to not greater than the Optional Conversion Cap and such Shares which are not converted shall no longer be deemed to have submitted a Conversion Notice; and

(c) (d) promptly (and in no event more later than two the second (2nd) Business Days thereafter) after the Optional Conversion Cutoff Date with respect to asuch Conversion Period, the Corporation or Transfer Agent shall provide written notice to each Holder of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock that are Carryover Conversion Shares with respect to such Conversion Period or are the subject of an Optional Conversion election for which the Conversion Notice Election Effective Date occurred on or prior to the Optional Conversion Cutoff Date during such Conversion Period and were not converted pursuant to Optional Conversion during such Conversion Period, as follows (each, an "Optional Conversion Cutoff Notice"): (x) if none of such Holder's Shares are converted pursuant to Optional Conversion during such Conversion Period, the Optional Conversion Cutoff Notice shall include a statement to such effect and shall provide that such Holder, at its election, shall be entitled to have such Shares treated as Carryover Conversion Shares in the next Conversion Period, if any, as provided in this Section 5.2(iv), and (y) if any of such Holder's Shares are cut back pursuant to clauses (b) or (c) of this Section 5.2(iv), the Optional Conversion Cutoff Notice shall include a statement setting forth the number of such Holder's Shares that were converted during such Conversion Period and describing how such cutbacks were calculated and, providing that to the extent such Holder's , at its election, shall be entitled to have the portion of such Shares that were not converted treated as Carryover, such Holder must submit a new Conversion Notice with respect to such Sshares in the next a subsequent Conversion Period, if any, as provided in this Section 5.2(iv)order to effectuate an Optional Conversion with respect to such Shares.—

(v) Subject to the applicable procedures of DTC, a Holder of Shares that would otherwise constitute Carryover Conversion Shares with respect to any Conversion Period may revoke its Optional Conversion election with respect to such Shares by giving written notice of such revocation to the Corporation within [five (5)] Business Days after such Holder's receipt of the Optional Conversion Cutoff Notice for the immediately preceding Conversion Period (a "Revocation Notice"), provided any such revocation must occur prior to [5:00 p.m.], New York City time, on the first Business Day of the next Conversion Period. Any Shares for which the

Holder thereof timely provides a Revocation Notice shall not constitute Carryover Conversion Shares for any purpose under this Agreement.

#### 5.3. General Conversion Provisions.

- (i) Effect of Conversion on Series A Preferred Stock. All Shares of Series A Preferred Stock that are converted pursuant to Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion shall automatically, upon such conversion, be cancelled and retired and cease to exist, and shall not thereafter be reissued or sold and shall return to the status of authorized but unissued shares of Preferred Stock undesignated as to series. Upon the conversion of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion, all such Shares shall thereupon cease to confer upon the Holder thereof any rights (other than the right to receive the shares of Common Stock that such Holder is entitled to receive pursuant to such Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion) of a holder of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock, and the Person(s) in whose name the shares of Common Stock are to be issued upon such Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion shall be deemed to have become the holder(s) of record of such shares of Common Stock.
- (ii) <u>Status of Common Stock</u>. All shares of Common Stock delivered upon any Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion of Shares will, upon such conversion, be duly and validly authorized and issued, fully paid and nonassessable, free from all preemptive rights, free from all taxes, liens, security interests, charges and encumbrances (other than liens, security interests, charges or encumbrances created by or imposed upon the Holder or taxes in respect of any transfer occurring contemporaneously therewith) and shall not be subject to any legend restricting trading thereof other than as provided for in the Certificate of Incorporation or Section 7 hereof.
- (iii) No Charge or Payment. The issuance of shares of Common Stock upon conversion of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to any Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion shall be made without payment of additional consideration by, or other charge, cost or tax to, the Holder in respect thereof; provided, however, that the Corporation shall not be required to pay any tax or other governmental charge that may be payable with respect to the issuance or delivery of any shares of Common Stock in the name of any Person other than the Holder of the converted Shares, and no such delivery shall be made unless and until the Person requesting such issuance has paid to the Corporation the amount of any such tax or charge, or has established to the satisfaction of the Corporation that such tax or charge has been paid or that no such tax or charge is due.
- (iv) Reservation of Common Stock. The Corporation shall at all times reserve and keep available out of its authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock, solely for the purpose of issuance upon conversion of the Shares of Series A Preferred Stock, such number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon the conversion of all outstanding Shares of Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to Mandatory Conversion and/or Optional Conversion at a Conversion Price equal to the Conversion Price Floor. The Corporation shall take all such actions as may be necessary to assure that all such shares of Common Stock may be so issued without violation of any applicable law or governmental regulation applicable to the Corporation or any requirements

of any securities exchange upon which shares of Common Stock may be listed (except for official notice of issuance which shall be immediately delivered by the Corporation upon each such issuance). The Corporation shall not take any action which would cause the number of authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock to be less than the number of such shares required to be reserved hereunder for issuance upon conversion of the Shares of Series A Preferred Stock.

(v) No Fractional Shares of Common Stock. No fractional shares of Common Stock shall be issued upon any Mandatory Conversion or Optional Conversion of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock. In lieu of delivering a fractional share of Common Stock to any Holder in connection with any such conversion, the number of full shares of Common Stock that shall be issued upon conversion of Shares held by the same Holder (including any Holder of a Global Certificate) shall be computed on the basis of the aggregate Stated Value of all Shares (or specified portion thereof) held by such Holder that is being converted and any fractional share of Common Stock shall be rounded up or down to the next whole number or zero, as applicable (with one-half being closer to the next lower whole number for this purpose).

## Section 6. Adjustments for Stock Splits, Business Combinations, etc.

- 6.1. Stock Splits, Subdivisions, Reclassifications or Combinations. In the event that the Corporation, at any time from and after the Plan Effective Date, (i) pays any dividends or distributions with respect to the Common Stock, in the form of additional shares of Common Stock or (ii) subdivides (by stock split, recapitalization or otherwise) the outstanding shares of Common Stock into a greater number of shares, the Conversion Price Cap, the Conversion Price Floor and the Preferred Stock Voting Ratio in effect immediately prior to any such event, shall be proportionally increased. In the event that the Corporation, at any time from and after the Plan Effective Date, combines (by reverse stock split, recapitalization or otherwise) the outstanding Common Stock into a smaller number of shares, the Conversion Price Cap, the Conversion Price Floor and the Preferred Stock Voting Ratio in effect immediately prior to any such event shall be proportionally decreased. Any adjustment under this Section 6.1 shall become effective at the close of business on the date the dividend, subdivision or combination becomes effective, and successive adjustments shall be made, without duplication, whenever any such dividend, subdivision or combination shall occur.
- 6.2. <u>Business Combinations</u>. In case of any Business Combination, at any time from and after the Plan Effective Date, lawful provision shall be made as part of the terms of such Business Combination whereby each Holder shall have the right thereafter to convert each Share held by it only into the kind and amount of securities, cash and other property receivable upon the Business Combination by a holder of a Common Stock Equivalent Number of shares of Common Stock as of immediately prior to such Business Combination. The Corporation or the Person formed by the consolidation or resulting from the merger or which acquires such assets or which acquires the Corporation's shares, as the case may be, shall make provisions in its certificate or articles of incorporation or other constituent documents (each, a "Constituent Document") to establish such rights and to ensure that the dividend, voting, conversion and other rights of the Holders established herein are unchanged. Such Constituent Documents or any amendment thereof in accordance with this paragraph shall contain terms as nearly equivalent as

may be practicable to the terms provided for in this Certificate, including adjustments, which, for events subsequent to the effective date of such Constituent Documents, shall be as nearly equivalent as may be practicable to the adjustments provided for in this <u>Section 6</u>.

- 6.3. Other Adjustments. In the event that any transaction or event of the type contemplated by Sections 6.1 or 6.2 but not explicitly provided for in this Section 6 occurs with respect to the Common Stock, the Board of Directors shall take appropriate action as may be necessary or appropriate as determined in its reasonable good faith judgment to protect the rights of the Holders of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock in a manner consistent with the provisions of this Section 6.
- 6.4. <u>Statement Regarding Adjustments</u>. Promptly following any adjustment to the Conversion Price Cap, the Conversion Price Floor and/or the Preferred Stock Voting Ratio as provided in <u>Section 6.1</u>, or any other adjustment as provided in <u>Section 6.2</u> or <u>Section 6.3</u>, the Corporation shall (i) file, at the principal office of the Corporation, a statement showing in reasonable detail the facts requiring such adjustment, and, as applicable, the Conversion Price Cap, the Conversion Price Floor and the Preferred Stock Voting Ratio that shall be in effect after such adjustment and (ii) deliver a copy of such statement to each Holder.

### Section 7. Registration of Transfer.

The Shares of Series A Preferred Stock shall be freely tradable and any Holder may, at any time, transfer, sell or otherwise dispose of all or any portion of its Shares, subject to applicable securities laws and the restrictions set forth in Article IV of the Certificate of Incorporation with respect to "Equity Securities" and "Corporation Securities." The Corporation shall maintain and keep at its principal office a register or appoint a Transfer Agent to maintain a register for the registration and transfer of Shares of Series A Preferred Stock. The Corporation may place such legend on any Global Certificate and/or provide such notices as may be required by applicable law, the Certificate of Incorporation or the applicable requirements of DTC.

Section 8. <u>Definitions</u>. As used in this Certificate, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

"Business Combination" means any (i) reorganization, consolidation, merger, share exchange or similar business combination transaction involving the Corporation with any third party other than the merger contemplated by the Merger Agreement or (ii) any sale, assignment, conveyance, transfer, lease or other disposition by the Corporation and/or any of its subsidiaries to a third party of all or substantially all of the Corporation's assets, or assets constituting all or substantially all of the Corporation and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday, or any other day on which banking institutions in New York, New York are required or authorized to close by law or executive order.

"Carryover Conversion Share" means, with respect to a Conversion Period, a Share of Series A Preferred Stock (excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, any such Share that is converted pursuant to Mandatory Conversion prior to such Conversion Period) with respect to which an Optional Conversion election was made and the Conversion Notice Date occurred during the immediately preceding Conversion Period or that was a Carryover Conversion Share with respect to the immediately preceding Conversion Period, and was not converted during the immediately preceding Conversion Period because of the Optional Conversion Cap, and with respect to which the Holder has not timely given a Revocation Notice pursuant to Section 5.2(v).

"Common Stock" means the common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Corporation.

"Common Stock Equivalent Number" means, as of any date of determination, the number of shares of Common Stock that a Holder of a Share of Series A Preferred Stock would have received assuming such Share was converted pursuant to an Optional Conversion, without regard to the Optional Conversion Cap, as of such date of determination.

"Conversion Date" means each Mandatory Conversion Date and each date on which Shares of Series A Preferred Stock are converted pursuant to an Optional Conversion.

"Conversion Period" means, with respect to any Mandatory Conversion Date, the period of time ending on such date and beginning on (i) the day following the immediately preceding Mandatory Conversion Date or (ii) the Plan Effective Date, in the case of the first Conversion Period.

"Conversion Price" means, with respect to any Conversion Date, an amount equal to 96.5% of the VWAP calculated with respect to such Conversion Date; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that such amount shall not be less than the Conversion Price Floor nor greater than the Conversion Price Cap.

"Conversion Price Cap" means the greater of (i) \$19.00 and (ii) the Initial VWAP less the Conversion Price Floor plus the Initial VWAP, subject to adjustment as set forth in Section 6.1.<sup>3</sup>

"Conversion Price Floor" means \$10.875 per share of Common Stock, subject to adjustment as set forth in Section 6.1.

"DTC" means The Depository Trust Company.

"<u>Holder</u>" means a holder of record of one or more Shares, as reflected in the stock records of the Corporation or the Transfer Agent, which may be treated by the Corporation and the Transfer Agent as the absolute owner of the Shares for all purposes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Note to Draft: To be replaced with actual dollar amount (and Initial VWAP definition deleted), if amount can be calculated prior to filing this Certificate with the Delaware Secretary of State.

"Initial VWAP" means the VWAP calculated as of the Plan Effective Date.

"Mandatory Conversion Date" means each of the 30th, 60th, 90th and 120th days following the Plan Effective Date.

"Merger Agreement" means that certain Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of February 13, 2013, by and among AMR Corporation ("AMR"), AMR Merger Sub, Inc., and US Airways Group, Inc.

"Optional Conversion Cutoff Date" means, with respect to any Conversion Period, the first date during such Conversion Period on which the sumaggregate number of (i) all Shares of Series A Preferred Stock with respect to which Optional Conversion elections became were made and for which the Conversion Election eEffective Date has occurred during such Conversion Period, plus (ii) all Carryover Conversion Shares eligible for conversion during such Conversion Period is equal to or greater than exceeds the Optional Conversion Cap.

"<u>Person</u>" means an individual, a partnership, a corporation, a limited liability company, an association, a joint stock company, a trust, a joint venture, an unincorporated organization and a governmental entity or any department, agency or political subdivision thereof.

"<u>Plan Effective Date</u>" means the effective date of the Plan in accordance with the provisions of chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code.

"<u>Total Initial Stated Value</u>" means \$[\_\_],<sup>4</sup> the aggregate Initial Stated Value of all of the Shares issued by the Corporation pursuant to the Plan.

"trading day" means a trading day on the principal stock exchange on which the Common Stock is listed.

"<u>Transfer Agent</u>" means the transfer agent that may be appointed from time to time by the Corporation to maintain a register and record transfers of record ownership of the Shares.

"VWAP" means, with respect to any Conversion Date or any other date of determination, the volume weighted average price of Common Stock for the five (5) trading days ending on the last trading day immediately prior to such date; provided, however, that VWAP as of the Plan Effective Date and until the Common Stock is trading on a nationally recognized stock exchange shall be calculated as the volume weighted average price of the common stock of US Airways Group, Inc. for the five (5) trading days ending on the last trading day immediately prior to such date. The VWAP shall be calculated by using the "VWAP" function on a Bloomberg terminal by typing either "LCC" or the stock symbol for Common Stock, as applicable, and then pressing the "EQUITY" key, typing "VWAP," and then pressing the "GO"

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Note to Draft: Amount to be calculated in accordance with the term sheet attached as Exhibit A to the Support and Settlement Agreement dated February 13, 2013.

key. Once directed to the VWAP screen, the beginning time and date shall be entered as 9:30 a.m. EST on the date five (5) trading days prior to the previous trading day and the ending time and date shall be entered as of 4:00 p.m. EST on the last trading day, and then pressing the "GO" key.

#### Section 9. Amendment and Waiver.

Subject to any vote and approval of the Holders that may be required by <u>Section 4(ii)</u>, this Certificate may be amended, modified, altered, repealed or waived, in full or in part, by the Corporation at any time, by a resolution duly adopted by the Board of Directors or a duly authorized committee of the Board of Directors.

#### Section 10. Notices.

Except as otherwise expressly provided hereunder, all notices and other communications referred to herein shall be in writing and delivered personally or sent by first class mail, postage prepaid, or by reputable overnight courier service, charges prepaid:

(i) If to the Corporation as follows, or as otherwise specified in a written notice given to each of the Holders in accordance with this <u>Section 10</u>:

American Airlines Group Inc. 4333 Amon Carter Blvd., Mail Drop 5618HDQ Ft. Worth, Texas 76155 Attention: Gary Kennedy, Senior Vice President and General Counsel

Facsimile: 817- 967-2501 E-mail: gary.kennedy@aa.com

(ii) If to any Holder, at such Holder's address as it appears in the stock records of the Corporation or as otherwise specified in a written notice given by such Holder to the Corporation or, at the Corporation's option with respect to any notice from the Corporation to a Holder, in accordance with customary DTC practice.

Any such notice or communication given as provided above shall be deemed received by the receiving party upon: actual receipt, if delivered personally; actual delivery, if delivered in accordance with customary DTC practice; five (5) Business Days after deposit in the mail, if sent by first class mail; or on the next Business Day after deposit with an overnight courier, if sent by an overnight courier.

#### Section 11. Severability.

Whenever possible, each provision hereof shall be interpreted in a manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision hereof is held to be prohibited by or invalid under applicable law, then such provision shall be ineffective only to the extent of such prohibition or invalidity, without invalidating or otherwise adversely affecting the remaining provisions hereof. If a court of competent jurisdiction should determine that a provision hereof

would be valid or enforceable if a period of time were extended or shortened or a particular percentage were increased or decreased, then such court may make such change as shall be necessary to render the provision in question effective and valid under applicable law.

## Section 12. <u>Headings</u>.

The headings of the various sections and subsections hereof are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation of any of the provisions hereof.

[Signature page follows]

# 11-15463-shl Doc 8539 Filed 05/31/13 Entered 05/31/13 23:30:00 Main Document Pg 141 of 143

Certificate o	American Airlines Group Inc. has caused this A Convertible Preferred Stock to be signed by] day of [], 2013.
	AMERICAN AIRLINES GROUP INC.
	By: Name: Title:

# Exhibit A

## [Schedule of the Stated Values to come.]

## **Accrued Stated Value**

	<b>Accrued</b>		<u>Accrued</u>		<b>Accrued</b>		Accrued	
<u>Day</u>	<u>Value</u>	<u>Day</u>	<u>Value</u>	<u>Day</u> <u>Value</u>		<u>Day</u>	<u>Value</u>	
<u>1</u>	<u>\$25.004</u>	<u>31</u>	<u>\$25.135</u>	<u>61</u>	\$25.265	<u>91</u>	\$ <u>25.395</u>	
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11	<u>25.009</u>	<u>32</u>	<u>25.139</u>	<u>62</u>	<u>25.269</u>	<u>92</u>	<u>25.399</u>	
<u>3</u>	<u>25.013</u>	<u>33</u>	<u>25.143</u>	<u>63</u>	<u>25.273</u>	<u>93</u>	<u>25.404</u>	
<u>4</u>	<u>25.017</u>	<u>34</u> <u>35</u>	<u>25.148</u>	<u>64</u>	<u>25.278</u>		<u>25.408</u>	
<u>5</u>	<u>25.022</u>	<u>35</u>	<u>25.152</u>	<u>65</u>	<u>25.282</u>	<u>95</u>	<u>25.412</u>	
<u>6</u>	<u>25.026</u>	<u>36</u>	<u>25.156</u>	<u>66</u>	<u>25.286</u>	94 95 96 97	<u>25.417</u>	
<u>Z</u>	<u>25.030</u>	<u>37</u>	<u>25.161</u>	<u>67</u>	<u>25.291</u>	<u>97</u>	<u>25.421</u>	
<u>8</u>	<u>25.035</u>	<u>38</u>	<u>25.165</u>	<u>68</u>	<u>25.295</u>	<u>98</u>	<u>25.425</u>	
<u>9</u>	<u>25.039</u>	<u>39</u>	<u>25.169</u>	<u>69</u>	<u>25.299</u>	<u>99</u>	<u>25.430</u>	
<u>10</u>	<u>25.043</u>	<u>40</u>	<u>25.174</u>	<u>70</u>	<u>25.304</u>	<u>100</u>	<u>25.434</u>	
<u>11</u>	<u>25.048</u>	<u>41</u>	<u>25.178</u>	<u>71</u>	<u>25.308</u>	<u>101</u>	<u>25.438</u>	
<u>12</u>	<u>25.052</u>	<u>42</u>	<u>25.182</u>	<u>72</u>	<u>25.313</u>	<u>102</u>	<u>25.443</u>	
12 13 14 15	<u>25.056</u>	<u>43</u>	<u>25.187</u>	73 74 75	<u>25.317</u>	<u>103</u>	<u>25.447</u>	
<u>14</u>	<u>25.061</u>	<u>44</u>	<u>25.191</u>	<u>74</u>	<u>25.321</u>	<u>104</u>	<u>25.451</u>	
<u>15</u>	<u>25.065</u>	<u>45</u>	<u>25.195</u>	<u>75</u>	<u>25.326</u>	<u>105</u>	<u>25.456</u>	
<u>16</u>	<u>25.069</u>	<u>46</u>	<u>25.200</u>	<u>76</u> <u>77</u> <u>78</u>	<u>25.330</u>	<u>106</u>	<u>25.460</u>	
<u>17</u>	<u>25.074</u>	<u>47</u>	<u>25.204</u>	<u>77</u>	<u>25.334</u>	<u>107</u>	<u>25.464</u>	
<u>18</u>	<u>25.078</u>	<u>48</u>	<u>25.208</u>	<u>78</u>	<u>25.339</u>	<u>108</u>	<u>25.469</u>	
<u>19</u>	<u>25.082</u>	<u>49</u>	<u>25.213</u>	<u>79</u>	<u>25.343</u>	<u>109</u>	<u>25.473</u>	
<u>20</u>	<u>25.087</u>	<u>50</u>	<u>25.217</u>	<u>80</u> <u>81</u>	<u>25.347</u>	<u>110</u>	<u>25.477</u>	
<u>21</u>	<u>25.091</u>	<u>50</u> <u>51</u>	<u>25.221</u>	<u>81</u>	<u>25.352</u>	<u>111</u>	<u>25.482</u>	
<u>22</u>	<u>25.095</u>	<u>52</u>	<u>25.226</u>	<u>82</u>	<u>25.356</u>	<u>112</u>	<u>25.486</u>	
16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24	<u>25.100</u>	<u>53</u>	<u>25.230</u>	<u>83</u>	<u>25.360</u>	<u>113</u>	<u>25.490</u>	
<u>24</u>	<u>25.104</u>	<u>54</u>	<u>25.234</u>	<u>84</u>	<u>25.365</u>	<u>114</u>	<u>25.495</u>	
<u>25</u>	<u>25.109</u>	<u>55</u>	<u>25.239</u>	<u>85</u>	<u>25.369</u>	<u>115</u>	<u>25.499</u>	
<u>26</u>	<u>25.113</u>	<u>56</u>	<u>25.243</u>	<u>86</u>	<u>25.373</u>	<u>116</u>	<u>25.503</u>	
<u>27</u>	<u>25.117</u>	<u>57</u>	<u>25.247</u>	<u>87</u>	<u>25.378</u>	<u>117</u>	<u>25.508</u>	
<u>28</u>	<u>25.122</u>	<u>58</u>	<u>25.252</u>	<u>88</u>	25.382	<u>118</u>	<u>25.512</u>	
<u>29</u> <u>30</u>	<u>25.126</u>	<u>59</u>	<u>25.256</u>	<u>89</u>	<u>25.386</u>	<u>119</u>	<u>25.516</u>	
<u>30</u>	<u>25.130</u>	<u>60</u>	<u>25.260</u>	<u>90</u>	<u>25.391</u>	<u>120</u>	<u>25.521</u>	

#### Exhibit B

#### AMERICAN AIRLINES GROUP INC.

#### **CONVERSION NOTICE**

Reference is made to the Certificate of Designations, Powers, Preferences and Rights of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock of American Airlines Group Inc. (the "Certificate of Designations"). In accordance with and pursuant to the Certificate of Designations, the undersigned hereby elects to convert the number of shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Series A Preferred Stock") of American Airlines Group Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Corporation"), indicated below into shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Common Stock") of the Corporation, as of the date specified below.

Date:	
Number of Series A Preferred Stock	to be converted:
	Signature:
	Printed Name:
	Address: